University of Alberta

Mechanisms of Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenograft Rejection

by

Dereck Cherk-Ming Mok

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

Department of Surgery

©Dereck Cherk-Ming Mok Fall 2009 Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

Examining Committee

Dr. Gina R. Rayat, Surgery

Dr. Ray V. Rajotte, Surgery

Dr. A. M. James Shapiro, Surgery

Dr. Allan Murray, Medicine

ABSTRACT

Islet transplantation has the potential to be an effective treatment for patients with type 1 diabetes. However, a shortage of human donor islets and the need for continuous immunosuppressive therapy currently limit this therapy to patients with brittle type 1 diabetes. Neonatal pigs may provide an unlimited source of islets for transplantation; however, the barrier of islet xenograft rejection must still be overcome. Understanding the mechanism of neonatal porcine islet (NPI) rejection will help to develop targeted therapies to prevent rejection. This thesis studied the early immune cells and molecules involved in NPI xenograft rejection, compared the role of NK cells in two models of islet xenotransplantation and investigated the role of T cell co-stimulatory and adhesion pathways in NPI xenograft rejection. Targeting these aspects of the immune response to NPI xenografts with short-term therapies may play a role in improving NPI xenograft acceptance and induce long-term xenograft survival.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The completion of the work contained within this thesis could only have been performed with the support, contributions and guidance of those around me. I would like to express my deepest gratitude to my MSc supervisor, Dr. Gina R. Rayat, for her unyielding support in my career pursuits and her tireless efforts to support our work in the laboratory. Dr. Rayat's passion and drive for research is inspirational and I would like to thank her for her guidance and friendship.

I would also like to express a special thanks to my MSc co-supervisor, Dr. Ray Rajotte. I feel truly privileged to have had the opportunity to study and learn under the guidance of Dr. Rajotte. In addition to his accomplishments in science and administration resulting in the new Alberta Diabetes Institute building, I admire Dr. Rajotte for his dedication and support of his students. I would also like to thank the members of my supervisory committee, Dr. James Shapiro for his insights, comments and candid feedback throughout my training and Dr. Allan Murray for his comments and critical review of this manuscript.

I would like to thank the Surgical-Medical Research Institute and the Department of Surgery at the University of Alberta for not only providing financial support for my research endeavours but for also creating a rich environment for surgical residents to follow academic pursuits and seek higher learning. Several faculty members within the Department of Surgery have provided me with valuable guidance and I would like to specifically thank Dr. Douglas Hedden, Dr. Ted Tredget, Dr. David Williams, Dr. Dave Bigam and Dr. Tom Churchill for their advice and support. My fellow graduate students in Dr. Rayat's laboratory have been valued teachers and friends throughout my training: Hossein Arefanian, Eric Tredget, Tsune Kobayashi, Leilani Langer and Qahir Ramji have been wonderful colleagues, friends and potluck collaborators. A special thanks go to all the summer students I have had the opportunity to teach and learn from - Raissa Petriw, Stephanie Wilkes, Matt Sadler, Graeme Armstrong and Amogh Agrawal. My work in the laboratory would not have been possible without the teaching and assistance of Deb Dixon. Her technical skills at the SMRI are unparalleled and invaluable to all who have the opportunity to work with her. Her company in the lab and singing were a welcomed part of the long hours spent in the lab.

Finally, I would like to thank my parents, Leo and Nancy, for their ongoing love, support and words of encouragement throughout my training. Most importantly, thank you to my wife, Sonya, and son, Noah, for their inspiration, unconditional love and support in life.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER ONE

PROGRESS IN ISLET XENOTRANSPLANTATION FOR THE TREATMENT OF TYPE 1 DIABETES MELLITUS

1.1	DIABETES MELLITUS	2
1.2	THE IMPACT OF DIABETES MELLITUS	3
1.3	PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF TYPE 1 DIABETES MELLITUS	3
1.3	.1 Insulin	3
1.3	.2 The Islet Cell	5
1.3	.3 Autoimmune Destruction of Islet Cells	6
1.4	TREATMENT OF TYPE 1 DIABETES	8
1.4	.1 Insulin Replacement Therapy	8
1.4	.2 Pancreatic Transplantation	10
1.4	.3 Islet Transplantation	11
	1.4.3.1 Barriers to Islet Transplantation	16
1.5	PORCINE ISLET XENOTRANSPLANTATION	17
1.5	.1 History	17
1.5	.2 Age of Porcine Islet Donors	18
1.5	.3 Clinical Application of Porcine Islet Xenotransplantation	21
1.5	.4 Innate Immune Mediated Islet Xenograft Rejection	22
	1.5.4.1 Instant Blood Mediated Inflammatory Reaction	22
	1.5.4.2 Antibody-Mediated Hyperacute Rejection	23
	1.5.4.3 Innate Immune Cell Rejection	24
1.5	.5 T Cell Mediated Rejection	25
1.5	.6 Antibody Mediated Rejection	27
1.5	.7 Pig Endogenous Retrovirus	27
1.5	.8 Large Animal Trials	29
1.5	.9 Human Clinical Trials	31
1.6	FUTURE POTENTIAL THERAPIES	32
1.7	OBJECTIVES AND GENERAL OUTLINE	35
1.8	REFERENCES	36

CHAPTER TWO

IMMUNE CELLS AND MOLECULES INVOLVED IN THE EARLY EVENTS OF NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION

2.1	IN	TRODUCTION	49
2.2	M	ATERIALS AND METHODS	50
	2.2.1	Animals	50
	2.2.2	Islet Isolation	51
	2.2.3	Experimental Design	51
	2.2.4	Immunohistological Analysis	52
	2.2.5	Detection of Mouse Anti-Porcine Antibodies	53
	2.2.6	RNA Extraction and Reverse-Transcriptase PCR Analysis	54
	2.2.7	Determination of Systemic T and B Cell Populations	55
	2.2.8	Detection of Natural Killer Cells in the Peripheral Blood	56
	2.2.9	Detection of Systemic Chemokine and Cytokine Levels	57
2.3	2.3 RESULTS		58
	2.3.1	Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenograft Rejection is Characterized by Early Innate Immune Cell Infiltration Followed by Adaptive Immune Cell Infiltation	58
	2.3.2	Humoral Immune Response to Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenografts	61
	2.3.3	Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenograft Rejection is Associated With Early Production of Chemokines and Transient Production of Cytokines	62
	2.3.4	Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenograft Rejection Does Not Result in Alterations in Immune Cell Profiles Nor Systemic Chemokine/Cytokine Signals	64
2.4	DI	SCUSSION	70
2.5	RI	EFERENCES	74

CHAPTER THREE

DIFFERENTIAL ROLE OF NATURAL KILLER CELLS IN RAT VERSUS NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION IN IMMUNE-COMPETENT MICE

3.1	IN	TRODUCTION	78
3.2	M	ATERIALS AND METHODS	79
	3.2.1	Animals	79
	3.2.2	Rat Islet Isolation	80
	3.2.3	Neonatal Porcine Islet Isolation	80
	3.2.4	Experimental Design	81
	3.2.5	Immunohistological Analysis	81
	3.2.6	Detection of Natural Killer Cells in the Peripheral Blood	82
	3.2.7	Detection of Mouse Anti-Rat and Anti-Porcine Antibodies	83
	3.2.8	Detection of T Cell Populations in Mouse Spleen Cells	83
	3.2.9	Statistical Analysis	84
3.3	RF	CSULTS	84
	3.3.1	Anti-NK1.1 Monoclonal Antibody Administration Results in Long-Term Survival of Rat But Not Porcine Islet Xenografts	84
	3.3.2	Prevention of Rat Islet Xenograft Rejection is Associated With Natural Killer Cell Depletion	88
	3.3.3	Anti-Donor Antibody Production is Not Inhibited by Anti-NK1.1 Monoclonal Antibody Therapy	90
	3.3.4	CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T Cell Populations are Unaffected by Anti-NK1.1 Monoclonal Antibody Treatment	93
3.4	DI	SCUSSION	96
3.5	RF	CFERENCES	99

CHAPTER FOUR

COMBINATION OF CTLA4-Ig AND MONOCLONAL ANTIBODY THERAPY PREVENTS THE REJECTION OF NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFTS IN IMMUNE-COMPETENT MICE

4.1	IN	TRODUCTION	104
4.2	Μ	ATERIALS AND METHODS	109
	4.2.1	Animals	109
	4.2.2	Neonatal Porcine Islet Isolation	110
	4.2.3	Experimental Design	110
	4.2.4	Immunohistological Analysis	112
	4.2.5	Detection of Mouse Anti-Porcine Antibodies	113
	4.2.6	Statistical Analysis	114
4.3	R	ESULTS	114
	4.3.1	Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenografts Function In Chemically Induced Diabetic B6 Rag -/- Mice	114
	4.3.2	Monotherapy of Anti-LFA-1 Monoclonal Antibody Prevents Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenograft Rejection But Not Monotherapy of CTLA4-Ig, Anti-ICOS or Anti-CD45RB Monoclonal Antibody	114
	4.3.3	Combination of CTLA4-Ig and Monoclonal Antibody Co- Stimulatory Blockade Prevents Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenograft Rejection	120
	4.3.4	Combined Co-Stimulatory Blockade Prevents Neonatal Porcine Islet Xenograft Rejection Despite the Production of Mouse Anti-Porcine Antibodies	127
4.4	D	SCUSSION	129
4.5	R	EFERENCES	131
CH GF	IAPTE Enera	CR FIVE AL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS	
5.1	G	ENERAL DISCUSSION	137
5.2	5.2 CONCLUSIONS		140
5.3	5.3 REFERENCES		141

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE	TITLE	PAGE
2-1	RT-PCR primer sequences for MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β , RANTES, IFN γ , IL-4, mTGF β 1, IL10 and GAPDH	56
2-2	Immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in non- autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice	60
3-1	Anti-NK1.1 mAb therapy prolongs rat islet but not neonatal porcine islet xenograft survival	86
4-1	Neonatal porcine islet xenograft survival in monotherapy treated B6 mice	117
4-2	Neonatal porcine islet xenograft survival in B6 mice treated with a combination of CTLA4-Ig fusion protein and mAb	122

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE	TITLE	PAGE
1-1	Comparison of porcine and human insulin amino acid sequences	4
1-2	Organization of the porcine endogenous retrovirus genome	28
2-1	Insulin immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in non- autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice at various early time- points post-transplantation	59
2-2	Mouse anti-porcine antibody levels in non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice at early time points of NPI xenograft rejection	61
2-3	Mouse chemokine mRNA transcripts within NPI transplanted and sham transplanted graft sites in non-autoimmune prone, non- diabetic B6 mice	63
2-4	Mouse cytokine mRNA transcripts within NPI transplanted and sham transplanted graft sites in non-autoimmune prone, non- diabetic B6 mice	63
2-5	CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cell populations in the spleen of non- autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice	66
2-6	CD19 ⁺ B cell population in the spleen of NPI transplanted and sham transplanted non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice	67
2-7	CD49b ⁺ NK cell population in the peripheral blood of NPI transplanted and sham transplanted non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice	68
2-8	Serum chemokine levels in NPI transplanted and sham transplanted non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice	69
3-1	Representative gross morphology of islet xenografts in anti- NK1.1 mAb treated B6 mice	87
3-2	NK cell population in peripheral blood of naïve untransplanted B6 mice, untreated rat islet transplanted and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated rat islet transplanted B6 mice	89

FIGURE	TITLE	PAGE
3-3	NK cell population in peripheral blood of naïve untransplanted B6 mice, untreated NPI transplanted and anti-NK1.1 NPI transplanted B6 mice	90
3-4	Representative mouse anti-donor IgG antibody levels in rat islet and NPI xenograft B6 mouse recipients	92
3-5	CD4 ⁺ and CD8 ⁺ T cell populations in spleens of B6 mice transplanted with rat islets or NPI	95
4-1	Representative insulin immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in B6 mice treated with (A) IgG control (B) CTLA4-Ig (C) Anti-LFA-1 mAb (D) Anti-CD45RB mAb (E) Anti-ICOS mAb (F) Control B6 <i>rag-/-</i> mouse transplanted with NPI	118
4-2	Representative immune cell immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in monotherapy treated B6 mice	119
4-3	Representative insulin immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in combination therapy treated B6 mice	123
4-4	Representative immune cell immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-LFA-1 mAb treated B6 mice	124
4-5	Representative immune cell immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-CD45RB mAb treated B6 mice	125
4-6	Representative immune cell immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-ICOS mAb treated B6 mice	126
4-7	Representative mouse anti-porcine IgG antibody levels in B6 mice	128

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

αGal	galactosyl alpha (1-3) galactose
Ab	antibody
ABC/HP	avidin-biotin complex/horseradish peroxidase
ADCC	antibody-dependent cell mediated cytotoxicity
APC	antigen presenting cell
B6	C57BL/6J
B7RP-1	B7-related protein-1
BG	blood glucose
cDNA	complementary deoxyribonucleic acid
CCR	CC chemokine receptors
CD	cluster of differentiation
CTLA-4	cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen-4
DAB	3,3-diaminobenzidinetetrahydrochloride
DM	diabetes mellitus
DSG	15-deoxyspergualin
ELISA	enzyme linked immunosorbent assay
ESC	embryonic stem cell
FACS	fluorescence activated cell sorting
FBS	fetal bovine serum
FICC	fetal islet-like cell cluster
FITC	fluorescein isothiocyanate
GAPDH	glutaraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
GLUT-4	glucose transporter-4
GMP	good manufacturing practice
GnT-III	N-acetylglucosaminyltransferase-III
HBSS	Hank's buffered salt solution
HLA	human leukocyte antigen
IBMIR	instant blood mediated inflammatory reaction
ICAM	intercellular adhesion molecule
ICOS	inducible T cell costimulator
IE	islet equivalent

IgG	immunoglobulin G
IFN-γ	interferon gamma
IL	interleukin
i.p.	intraperitoneal
i.u.	international units
kD	kilodalton
LFA-1	lymphocyte function-associated antigen-1
mAb	monoclonal antibody
MAC	membrane attack complex
MCP-1	monocyte chemotactic protein-1
MHC	major histocompatibility complex
MIP-1a	macrophage inflammatory protein-1 alpha
MIP-1β	macrophage inflammatory protein-1 beta
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
NK	natural killer
NKT	natural killer T-cells
NOD	non-obese diabetic
NPI	neonatal porcine islets
OCT	optimal cutting temperature
PBS	phosphate buffered solution
PBMC	peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
Pdx-1	pancreatic and duodenal homeobox-1
PE	polyethylene
PERV	porcine endogenous retrovirus
PP cell	polypeptide cell
rag	recombination activating gene
RANTES	regulated upon activation normal T cell expressed and secreted
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RT	reverse transcriptase
SCID	severe combined immunodeficiency
TCR	T-cell receptor

TGFβ	transforming growth factor beta
Th	T helper
U	units

CHAPTER ONE

PROGRESS IN ISLET XENOTRANSPLANTATION FOR THE TREATMENT OF TYPE 1 DIABETES MELLITUS

1.1 DIABETES MELLITUS

Diabetes mellitus (DM) is a group of diseases which share the common clinical presentation of hyperglycemia (1). Two classes of DM are differentiated by distinct pathophysiologic processes which lead to a common hyperglycemic presentation. Type 1 DM, typically of juvenile onset, is characterized by the absence of insulin production (2). Two subgroups of type 1 DM exist: The more prevalent Type1a DM, is an autoimmune disease resulting in pancreatic β cell destruction. Type 1b DM, in contrast, lacks the presence of autoimmune markers yet presents with destruction of insulin secreting β cells by an unknown mechanism (2). Type 2 DM, on the other hand, can be caused by one or a combination of the following pathophysiologic processes: insulin resistance, impaired insulin secretion and/or increased glucose production leading to hyperglycemia (1). Type 2 DM most commonly presents during adulthood, however, the incidence of juvenile onset type 2 DM is increasing. Between 8-45% of new juvenile diabetics are being diagnosed as type 2 diabetics, depending on their location worldwide (3).

Diabetes mellitus induced chronic hyperglycemia can result in severe and debilitating diseases to a number of organ systems (1). Secondary complications of chronic hyperglycemia can be divided into non-vascular and vascular complications (1). Nonvascular complications include gastroparesis, infections and skin changes (1). Vascular complications, which represent the majority of the morbidity and mortality associated with the DM, can be further sub-classified: Microvascular complications, which manifest as retinopathy, neuropathy or nephropathy, and macrovascular complications, which manifest as coronary artery disease, peripheral arterial disease or cerebrovascular disease (1).

1.2 THE IMPACT OF DIABETES MELLITUS

Diabetes mellitus has a negative impact on both individual patients and society as a whole. Diet modifications, monitoring of blood glucose levels, administration of medications and the burden of chronic disease result in decreased quality of life among diabetic patients (4) while DM induced complications limit patients' ability to earn income (5). On a societal level, DM has significant implications on health care spending. Over 2 million Canadians live with diabetes, which accounts for an estimated \$1.6 billion in health care costs; 25% is attributed to direct, medical expenditure, whereas 75% attributed to loss of production due to morbidity and mortality associated with the disease (6). Effective treatments to prevent DM and its complications are therefore critical to control the rising individual and societal costs associated with this disease.

1.3 PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF TYPE 1 DIABETES MELLITUS

1.31 INSULIN

Key to the pathophysiology of DM is insulin, a 5800 kD globular protein produced and secreted by the β cells of the pancreatic islets (7). The structure of insulin has been highly conserved through vertebrate evolution such that human and porcine insulin differ only by a single amino acid at the carboxy-terminal of the B chain (Figure 1-1) (8, 9). As a result, the 3-dimensional structure of insulin is conserved across these species (7).



Figure 1-1: Comparison of porcine and human insulin amino acid sequences. Both porcine and human insulin consist of 2 polypeptide chains – a 21 amino acid alpha chain and a 30 amino acid beta chain. Porcine insulin (upper structure) differs by a single amino acid (ALA vs. THR) at position 30 of the beta chain. (Adapted from Ruttenberg, Science 1972, 177:623-626)

Translation of insulin mRNA results in the production of a precursor molecule, preproinsulin, which is a single chain 110 amino acid molecule (7). Once transported to the rough endoplasmic reticulum, preproinsulin undergoes cleavage and is folded to form a stable precursor, proinsulin (7). Proinsulin is packaged into secretory granules where it undergoes further modification to form insulin and a 31 amino acid residue, C-peptide (7). Because proinsulin is cleaved within secretory granules, insulin and C-peptide are present in a 1:1 ratio – a relationship that is clinically significant in the quantification of insulin secretion. Insulin has a rapid plasma half-life and undergoes concentration dependent endocytosis and degradation in peripheral tissue making direct quantification

of insulin difficult (7). In contrast, C-peptide has a longer plasma half-life and is cleared by the kidneys in a concentration independent manner. As a result, quantification of insulin secretion can be accurately measured indirectly by plasma C-peptide levels (7).

Insulin secreted by pancreatic β cells enters the portal venous system where approximately 50% is immediately metabolized by the liver (1). Insulin which has reached the systemic circulation has multiple metabolic and mitogenic effects on insulin sensitive cells. Insulin binds to insulin receptors found on the surface of insulin sensitive cells resulting in tyrosine-kinase activation (1). Depending on the target tissue, the effect of insulin signalling has different outcomes. In muscle, fat and liver cells, insulin signalling results in glucose transporter (GLUT-4) translocation to the cell surface. As a consequence, glucose is transported into these cells for metabolism and/or storage thereby regulating blood glucose concentrations (10). Insulin also plays an anabolic role in the body helping to promote the storage of substrates in muscle fat and liver cells by promoting glycogen synthesis, protein synthesis, lipogenesis, and stimulating cell growth and differentiation (1, 10).

1.3.2 THE ISLET CELL

Working as a medical student in Virchow's laboratory in 1869, Paul Langerhans was the first to describe "small cells of almost perfect homogeneous content and of a polygonal form" scattered amongst the acinar glandular cells of the pancreas (11). Nearly 30 years later, Laguesse postulated that these cells produced an internal secretion, and coined them as "ilots de Langerhans" (11). In humans, islet cells supply all of the pancreatic endocrine secretions, despite being only 1-2% of the total pancreatic mass (12). The islet cell is further comprised of four cell types: insulin secreting beta cells (β cells), glucagon secreting alpha cells (α cells), somtatostatin secreting delta cells (δ cells) and pancreatic polypeptide secreting pancreatic polypeptide cells (PP cells). Rodent islet cells are comprised of predominantly β cells which are arranged in a clustered core surrounded by a mantle of the other three cell types (13, 14) and surrounded by a thin capsule composed of a single layer of fibroblasts and collagen fibres (12). Small arterioles direct blood flow first through β cells, then subsequently to α and δ cells, before entering the portal venous system which is drained into the liver (13). The cytoarchitecture of human islet cells, long believed to be similar to that of rodents, has now been elucidated with the use of confocal microscopy (15). Cabrera and colleagues have demonstrated that human islet cells contain proportionally fewer β cells and more α cells than mouse islet cells. Additionally, in human islet cells, endocrine cell types are arranged along blood vessels with no particular order or organization and as a result cellular arrangement within the human islet cell does not impact its function (15).

1.3.3 AUTOIMMUNE DESTRUCTION OF ISLET CELLS

The development of type 1 DM is a multifactorial process involving both genetic factors and environmental factors which leads to activation of autoimmunity. Several loci within the HLA region of chromosome 6 have been found in patients predisposed to type 1 DM. Genotyping of the HLA loci has demonstrated that HLA DR3 and DR4 haplotypes are most frequently encountered in type 1 DM patients compared to the normal population (1). Monozygotic twin studies have demonstrated that type 1a DM

concordance ranges between 30 and 70% (1, 16); thus suggesting that environmental factors also play an important role in type 1 DM pathogenesis.

Despite a genetic predisposition to type 1 DM, it is postulated that an immunologic trigger initiates the autoimmune process which leads to the destruction of islet β cells (1). Numerous immunologic triggers have been proposed, however, direct causation has yet to be established for type 1 DM (16). Enteroviral infections, breastfeeding, the early presence or absence of certain foods, birth weight, childhood over-nutrition, maternal islet autoimmunity, and negative stressors have all been correlated with the prevalence of type 1 DM through observational studies (17, 18). Proving direct causation has been difficult, however, given confounding exposures and genetic susceptibility in this study population (17).

In the non-obese diabetic (NOD) mouse model of autoimmune diabetes there are multiple auto-antigens which play a role in the pathogenesis of DM (18). While β cell specific auto-antigens, such as insulin and islet-specific glucose-6-phosphatase catalytic subunit-related protein (IGRP), are targeted by auto-reactive immune cells, a host of non β cell specific auto-antigens are also implicated in the pathogenesis of type 1 DM (18). In both humans and NOD mice, autoimmune destruction of β cells is characterized initially by peri-insulitis, a non-pathogenic infiltration surrounding the islets of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells, B lymphocytes, macrophages, dendritic cells and other bone marrow-derived cells (19). Subsequently, insulitis occurs where CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells invade the islets and induce apoptotic destruction of β cells (20). Adoptive transfer experiments in NOD-SCID mice have shed some light on the cellular pathogenesis of autoimmune diabetes. Alone, adoptively transferred purified CD4⁺ T cells from diabetic NOD mice

have been demonstrated to induce diabetes in immune deficient NOD-SCID mice. However, when purified CD4⁺ T cells from prediabetic NOD mice are adoptively transferred to immune deficient NOD-SCID mice, insulitis does not ensue (21). While CD4^{+} T cells may themselves induce β cell death in the end-stages of autoimmune diabetes, possibly through the secretion of cytokines (16), it appears that early stages of type 1 DM pathogenesis are dependent on the presence of $CD8^+$ T cells (22, 23). Through adoptive transfer experiments, Serreze and colleagues were able to demonstrate that splenocytes from prediabetic NOD mice were capable of inducing autoimmune diabetes in MHC class 1-positive, but not MHC class 1-negative NOD-SCID mice demonstrating the central role of CD8⁺ T cells in autoimmune diabetes pathogenesis (23). Furthermore, a role for NKT cells has also been identified in the pathogenesis of type 1 The NOD mouse model of autoimmune DM is deficient in the NKT cell DM. population, however, the augmentation of this cell population through adoptive transfer has been demonstrated to suppress the development of diabetes (24). It is likely that NKT cells play a role in regulating T cell responses given that activated NKT cells are capable of suppressing diabetogenic CD8⁺ T cells in NOD mice and are also capable of suppressing both Th1 and Th2 cytokine production in this animal model of type 1 DM (24).

1.4 TREATMENT OF TYPE 1 DIABETES

1.4.1 INSULIN REPLACEMENT THERAPY

Prior to the discovery of insulin, type 1 DM was a disease with very high mortality. Treatments were limited and primarily aimed at managing diabetic

ketoacidosis through starvation and carbohydrate restricted diets (25). In 1922, Fredrick Banting and Charles Best discovered insulin while working in the laboratory of John McLeod at the University of Toronto by demonstrating the ability of a crude pancreatic extract to reverse diabetes in pancreatectomized dogs (25). Instrumental in the discovery of insulin was the work of J.B. Collip, a biochemist from the University of Alberta. Collip's expertise in biochemistry allowed him to isolate the active molecule in Banting and Best's pancreatic extract - insulin. Using the purified insulin generated by Collip, Banting and Best were able to demonstrate the effectiveness of insulin in treating human patients with diabetes (25). In 1923, under controversial circumstances, Banting and McLeod were awarded the Nobel prize in medicine for their discovery of insulin.

Since Banting's discovery in 1922, insulin has become vital in treating both patients with type 1 and type 2 DM. Due to the similar structure across species, bovine and porcine insulin have been extracted and used in the treatment of human diabetics (7, 25). Despite their similarities, occasionally complications were encountered from animal insulin, such as skin rashes (26). In 1978, insulin became the first recombinant human protein to be manufactured (26) and is now used exclusively in the treatment of human diabetics.

A combination of dietary modification and subcutaneous insulin delivery remains the standard therapy for patients with type 1 DM. Advances in insulin formulation continue to strive towards the optimal combination of basal and bolus administration to regulate blood glucose levels. Short-acting insulin formulations are designed to be rapidly absorbed and coincide with post-prandial spikes in blood glucose (BG) levels (27), while long-acting insulin formulations are aimed at controlling basal BG levels. New formulations, including inhaled insulin are designed to be rapidly absorbed and timed with meals (27). The safety and efficacy of inhaled insulin has been established (28) but clinical trials examining the ability to tightly control BG levels using this delivery system are ongoing. An insulin pump provides a stable basal delivery of insulin; continuous subcutaneous insulin infusion is effective in decreasing the frequency of hypoglycaemic events (29), however, these devices are subject to potential malfunction and are more resource intensive than standard multiple injection insulin therapy (29).

Since the advent of insulin, death from diabetic ketoacidosis is a rare event. While stringent glycemic control with insulin therapy can reduce the incidence of secondary microvascular complications (30), this requires life-long adherence and increases the potential for hypoglycaemic episodes. Rigorous monitoring and insulin therapy neither guarantees normal glycosylated hemoglobin levels, nor prevents microvascular complications (30). Due to the inability to control the development of secondary microvascular complications with exogenous insulin therapy, more physiologic means of delivering insulin through β cell replacement via pancreatic or islet cell transplantation have been developed (13, 31).

1.4.2 PANCREATIC TRANSPLANTATION

Following Brooks and Gifford's initial description in a large animal model in 1959 (32), advances in whole pancreas transplantation lead to transient reversal of hyperglycemia in a canine model (33). Given the favourable results seen in animal models, the first series of clinical whole pancreas transplant were performed at the University of Minnesota in 1966 (33). This initial series of whole pancreas transplantation were complicated by leakage of pancreatic exocrine secretions and transplant rejection (31, 33). In the 1980s, immunosuppression with cyclosporine and bladder drainage of the exocrine pancreas were introduced, with subsequent improvements in pancreatic transplant outcomes (31). Despite the morbidity associated with this major surgery, successful pancreatic engraftment results in euglycemia and normalization of glycosylated hemoglobin levels (34). In the current era, morbidity associated with pancreatic transplantation ranges from 7.0% to 11.5% (35). All-cause mortality in transplant wait-list patients receiving conventional treatment, is equivalent to that of patients receiving simultaneous pancreatic transplantation and renal transplantation for end-stage diabetic nephropathy, but significantly worse for patients receiving pancreatic transplantation alone or after kidney transplantation (35). Due to its relatively high morbidity, pancreatic transplantation is primarily offered to uremic patients who are undergoing simultaneous renal transplantation (31).

1.4.3 ISLET TRANSPLANTATION

The very first attempts at islet transplantation occurred prior to the discovery of insulin in 1922. In 1892, Von Mering and Minkowski demonstrated that the pancreas was responsible for regulation of blood glucose as pancreatectomized dogs became hyperglycemic (36). Minkowski subsequently attempted to reverse diabetes in these diabetic dogs by autotransplanting fragments of the pancreas subcutaneously (37). In 1893, Williams attempted to treat a young diabetic boy with subcutaneous implants of sheep pancreas fragments; while there was a temporary improvement in his glycosuria,

the sheep pancreas xenograft was ultimately rejected and the boy died shortly thereafter (38).

Subsequent advances in rodent models established the foundation for techniques used in current day islet cell transplantation. In 1964, Hellerström demonstrated the ability to isolate islets for transplantation using a microdissection technique (39). While valuable as a proof of concept, microdissection of islets was both traumatic and yielded too few islets for transplantation. The combined use of collagenase with mechanical force to disrupt the pancreas and liberate a greater proportion of islets for transplantation was first described by Moskalewski in 1965 (40) using chopped guinea pig pancreas. While this technique of enzymatic digestion did result in complete separation of islets from the pancreatic acini, many of the islets were destroyed in the process. In 1967, Lacy and Kostianovsky (41) further refined this technique by distending the pancreatic duct prior to morcellation and collagenase digestion of rat pancreases. Using this technique, Lacy and Kostianovsky were able to isolate 300 islets from a single rat pancreas, demonstrating for the first time that an adequate number of viable islets could be isolated for transplantation. In 1973, Scharp and colleagues refined the isolation of islets by substituting the use of a sucrose density gradient with a dialyzed Ficoll density gradient to separate unwanted acinar debris from rat islets (42). Ficoll, which was felt to provide a better osmotic environment for the islets compared to sucrose, varied in its ability to isolate viable islets from lot to lot. However, by dialyzing ficoll to remove contaminants, Scharp and colleagues were able to demonstrate the ability to produce a high yield of viable rat islets for transplantation (42).

The first attempt at transplanting isolated rodent islets was performed by Younoszai and colleagues (43) and resulted in a temporary amelioration of hyperglycemia in a diabetic rat model. The first sustained reversal of chemically induced diabetes in a rodent model, however, was demonstrated by Ballinger and Lacy in 1972 (44). In this experiment, 400-600 isolated rat islets were transplanted either into the peritoneal cavity or in the thigh muscle of rats. Further substantiating their results was the fact that when the islet isograft was removed from the thigh muscle site, the recipient rats returned to a hyperglycemic state (44). The introduction of intraductal infusion of collagenase (45, 46), which permits collagenase to more effectively digest surrounding connective tissue, permitted a greater yield of isolated islets. These early small animal experiments demonstrated that the concept of β cell replacement by transplantation of isolated endocrine islets was indeed possible and opened the door for experiments to come.

Several sites of transplantation have been investigated through the course of islet cell transplant development. Transplantation into intramuscular and intraperitoneal sites by Ballinger and Lacy (44) were successful in reversing diabetes, however, consistent results were difficult to achieve. Under normal circumstances, insulin is delivered from the pancreas into the portal vein. Therefore, intraportal transplantation may provide a more physiologic site for delivery of insulin by transplanted islets. In 1973, Kemp and colleagues demonstrated in a diabetic rat model that intraportal transplantation of islets could successfully and consistently normalize hyperglycemia (47). Numerous other sites of transplantation have been investigated with varied success including intraperitoneal (44, 48-51), intraportal (47, 50, 52-54), intrasplenic (55-57), omental pouch (58-60), renal

subcapsular (55-58, 61-65), thymus (66, 67), testicles (68), ventricles of the brain (69) and bone marrow (70).

The progression from experimental rodent models of islet transplantation to clinical trials of islet transplantation occurred in an astonishingly short period of time during the 1970's. The lack of rigorous large animal models of islet transplantation, including non-human primate models, prior to trials of clinical islet transplantation was controversial (71). However, the lack of large animal and non-human primate models of auto-immune diabetes, then and still presently, raises the question as to whether translation of results from these pre-clinical trials in chemical or surgically induced models of diabetes will accurately reflect the process in an autoimmune diabetic human patient (71).

Several important advances allowed the pioneers of islet transplantation to make this rapid jump from experimental rodent models to clinical trials. A major barrier to human clinical trials was the dense nature of the human pancreas, which prevented adoption of techniques to isolate rodent islets from being used in human islet isolation. The development of a semi-automated method for human islet isolation by Ricordi and colleagues permitted continuous monitoring of enzymatic digestion and collection of increased number of islets (72), while the development of the COBE chamber in 1989 facilitated large-scale Ficoll gradient centrifugation to separate islet from pancreatic exocrine tissue (73).

The first attempt at clinical islet transplantation occurred in 1977 and between 1977 and 1989 fifty-six cases of clinical islet transplantation were described with variable success in attaining transient C-peptide secretion (74). In 1989, Warnock and colleagues

from the University of Alberta reported for the first time the ability of islets from human cadaveric donors to result in sustained C-peptide secretion after a synchronous intraportal islet and orthotopic kidney transplantation (74). Shortly thereafter, Lacy and colleagues at Washington University reported the ability of intraportally transplanted human cadaveric islets to result in insulin-independence in a type 1 diabetic patient (75). These landmark studies answered a key question by demonstrating the ability of human islet allografts to maintain normoglycemia in immunocompromised type 1 diabetic patients.

Consistent and sustained insulin independence remained elusive in clinical islet transplantation that were to follow throughout the 1990's with only 12.4% of 267 type 1 diabetic islet transplant recipients sustaining insulin independence for 1 week and only 8.2% maintaining insulin-independence after 1 year (76). Despite these sobering longterm results, compared with intensive insulin therapy, islet transplantation provided superior metabolic control, prevented hypoglycemic events and held the potential to decrease secondary complications of diabetes (77); a substantial impetus to encourage continued support of the field. Recognition that immunosuppressants can be both toxic to islets and induce peripheral insulin resistance lead to a breakthrough in islet transplantation with the development of the Edmonton Protocol in 2000 (76). The Edmonton Protocol uses an immunosuppressive regimen that avoids the use of corticosteroids while combining sirolimus, tacrolimus, and anti-interleukin-2-receptor antibody therapy to protect the islets against rejection (76). With this immunosuppressive regimen, 100% insulin independence was achieved in 7 consecutive patients with type 1 DM (76).

15

As of November 2008, the Edmonton group has performed islet transplantations in 108 patients. Long-term results of islet transplantation at the University of Alberta have now been published with 87% of patients maintaining inulin-independence at 1 However, using earlier protocols, only 9% of patients remained insulinyear. independent despite the fact that 80% demonstrated some form of graft function through sustained C-peptide production (78). Using new protocols involving T cell depletion with thyroglobulin and alemtuzumab, intensive heparin therapy, peritransplant insulin administration and islet culture, 100% insulin independence can be maintained up to 2-3 years with 50% of single donor recipients remaining insulin free at 5 years (personal communication Dr. A.M.J. Shaprio). Over 50 sites worldwide have now performed islet transplantation under the Edmonton Protocol (79), with an international multicenter trial demonstrating its feasibility and reproducibility (80). Through this process, however, it has become apparent that superior results in islet transplantation require expertise and experience as not all sites performing islet transplantation are capable of reproducing results of the Edmonton group (81, 82).

1.4.3.1 BARRIERS TO ISLET TRANSPLANTATION

The field of islet transplantation has seen significant advances since the first successful islet transplant in a rodent model by Lacy over 35 years ago (44). While clinical islet transplantation has proven to be an effective treatment for brittle type 1 diabetic patients (76, 78, 80), eventual graft failure in a large proportion of patients (78) has lead some to question the clinical applicability of this treatment for all type 1 diabetic patients (83). Recounting the original vision of Lacy, the goal of islet transplantation

should be to "transplant the islets without immunosuppression early in the course of diabetes" (71). In order to accomplish Lacy's original vision, many challenges must be addressed - most significantly, but not limited to *1*) identifying a source for β cell replacement which will meet the demands of the increasing population of diabetic patients and *2*) preventing islet graft rejection without the need for continuous harmful immunosuppressive drugs.

1.5 PORCINE ISLET XENOTRANSPLANTATION

Current human islet allotransplantation protocols require multiple donors for transplantation and each transplant recipient requires multiple islet transplantations over the course of a lifetime (78). While the use of cadaveric donors increases the donor pool for islets, there remains a critical shortage of islet donors for all potential recipients to be treated. Therefore, a major barrier to the advancement of islet transplantation as a treatment for type 1 DM remains the shortage of islet donors. One near-term solution which has been investigated is the use of porcine islets for the purpose of islet xenotransplantation.

1.5.1 HISTORY

In 1974, Najarian and his colleagues from the University of Minnesota described the first successful attempt at isolating islets from adult pigs (84). Using a technique modified from Lacy's rodent islet isolations, involving duct dilation with cold Hank's solution, collagenase digestion and ficoll gradient separation, Najarian and colleagues were able to successfully isolate intact islets and demonstrate the presence of circulating insulin following autograft and allograft transplantation in pancreatectomized pigs (84). In 1986, Lacy and his colleagues further refined the process of adult porcine islet isolation by dilating the pancreatic duct with collagenase solution prior to morcellation and ficoll gradient separation (72). Using this technique, a high yield of purified islets were obtained which demonstrated function *in vitro* by glucose stimulation insulin assay and transient *in vivo* function when transplanted into immunosuppressed B6 mice (72). Since this early experience, several significant advances have helped to increase the yield and quality of porcine islet preparations and have also identified alternative sources of porcine islet tissue.

1.5.2 AGE OF PORCINE ISLET DONORS

Porcine islets for transplantation have been derived from 3 sources defined by age of the donor animal: fetal pigs, neonatal pigs and adult pigs. Advantages and disadvantages of each donor source can be identified, however, to date successful large animal islet allotransplantation (59, 85) and non-human primate islet xenotransplantation (86, 87) has only been achieved using neonatal and adult porcine islets.

A simplified protocol to isolate porcine fetal islet-like cell clusters (FICC) was described by Korsgren and colleagues in 1988 (88). This isolation protocol, based on a protocol developed by this same group to isolate human FICC (89), aims to digest the pancreas into small clusters using collagenase and omits the steps of ductal infusion of collagenase and ficoll gradient separation of islet cells. To separate endocrine and exocrine components of the isolate, FICC are cultured for 7 days with every other day media changes (88). While it was noted that insulin secretion was quite uniform, the functional ability of fetal porcine islets was quite immature and stimulation of islets with glucose and theophylline yielded only minimal amounts of insulin release. Fetal porcine islets, however, differ from adult porcine islets in that they can be maintained in culture for up to 30 days (90) and during this time fetal porcine islets mature resulting in increased insulin secretion (88). Because FICC are functionally immature, they require up to 8 weeks to exhibit function in immune-deficient mice (91). To date, experience in porcine FICC xenotransplantation is limited beyond rodent models. In 1994, the Uppsala group transplanted porcine FICC in the renal subcapsular space of 10 insulin-independent diabetic renal transplant patients (92). While small amounts of porcine C-peptide were detected in the urine of these patients at 200-400 days post-transplantation, none of these patients attained insulin independence.

In 1996, Korbutt and colleagues translated the simplified procedure used for porcine FICC isolation to isolate neonatal porcine islets (NPI) from 1-3 day old pigs with the goal of attaining a more functionally mature islet source (93). Unlike porcine FICC which are unresponsive to glucose stimulation *in vitro* (88), NPI were demonstrated to secrete insulin upon high-concentration glucose stimulation *in vitro* (93). Furthermore, transplantation of 2,000 NPI aggregates under the kidney capsule of an immune-deficient mouse was sufficient to reverse alloxan-induced diabetes (93). However, while postnatal maturation of NPI results in immediate *in vitro* insulin secretion, transplantation of NPI into immune-deficient mice results in delayed reversal of hyperglycemia at 8 weeks post-transplantation (93). The ability of NPI to reverse diabetes has now been demonstrated in a large animal allograft model (59) and a non-human primate model (86). A clinical trial of NPI and Sertoli cell co-transplantation has also been performed in

adolescent patients in Mexico, however, concerns raised by the international community have been raised regarding the selection criteria of these transplant recipients as well as the results of this trial (94).

The benefits of using juvenile or adult pigs as a source of islets for xenotransplantation is that this functionally mature tissue is able to reverse hyperglycemia immediately in rodent and (95) non-human primate models (86, 96). Using a modification of the automated system for human islet isolation, Ricordi and colleagues were able to obtain an average of 255,000 islets per pancreas from 10 to 36 month old pigs with an islet purity of 85-90% (95). Adult porcine islets, however, are more fragile and difficult to maintain in culture for the purposes of decreasing immunogenicity or cryopreservation (95).

At present time, there is no consensus as to the ideal age of pigs to be used for porcine islet xenotransplantation. Islets derived from immature fetal and neonatal pig sources offer several advantages: 1) they are simpler to isolate possibly facilitating automation of this process, 2) their isolation is not dependent on collagenase type or lot, 3) they can be maintained in culture providing the opportunity for post-isolation modification and/or cryopreservation, 4) and their immature state provides the possibility of sustained proliferation after transplantation (97). The main disadvantage of these immature sources, however, remains the need for a maturational period prior to reversal of diabetes in animal models (86, 91, 93). Adult porcine islet sources, on the other hand, have the advantage of immediately reversing diabetes in animal models (87, 95, 96), however, isolation and culture of adult porcine islets is more difficult given their fragility (95).

1.5.3 CLINICAL APPLICATION OF PORCINE ISLET XENOTRANSPLANTATION

Given the fact that both NPI and adult porcine islets have been demonstrated to function in preclinical non-human primate models (86, 87, 96), it has been suggested that these sources will serve as the donor sources for first iteration of islet xenotransplantation clinical trials (98).

Based on current non-human primate experience, a 70 kg human undergoing islet xenotransplantation will require 3.5×10^6 NPI. Given that the average 1-3 day old neonatal pig yields approximately 50,000 islets (93), approximately 70 neonatal pigs will be required for a single human NPI xenotransplant. In comparison, a human undergoing adult porcine islet xenotransplantation will require 1.5×10^6 islets. A single adult pig may yield 255,000 islets (95), therefore an average 70 kg human recipient will require adult porcine islets from only 6 donors. The shear volume of NPI donors needed to transplant a single human patient would favour an adult porcine islet donor source.

Increased regulatory controls on materials involved in direct human exposure will likely play a large role in selection of a porcine islet source for transplantation. Close control of porcine islet donor herds will be mandated by regulatory boards involved in clinical trials of porcine islet xenotransplantation and will involve donor animals being designated pathogen-free (99). Breeding colonies can be established by early weaning or delivery by caesarian derivation into a pathogen-free housing facility and subsequent testing for pathogen free status. Current recommendations are for animals to be housed for 2 generations prior to being released as sources for clinical transplantation (99). Once born, islet donors will be maintained in pathogen-free conditions in compliance with
Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP), fed pathogen free food and water and thoroughly tested for bacterial, parasitic and viral pathogens (99). Therefore, while utilization of NPI as an islet donor source would necessitate the use of large numbers of islet donors, only breeding pairs would be maintained under GMP conditions while donor animals would be processed for islet transplantation soon after birth. On the other hand, while only 6 adult porcine islet donors would be required for a single human islet recipient, all 6 donor animals would need to be housed and tested under GMP conditions for 10 to 36 months prior to transplantation which may escalate costs to prohibitive levels. Regardless of the source of porcine islet donor chosen, if clinical islet xenotransplantation is to succeed, automated means of isolating porcine islets will need to be developed to provide adequate donor islets to meet the volume of diabetic patients around the world.

1.5.4 INNATE IMMUNE MEDIATED ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION1.5.4.1 INSTANT BLOOD MEDIATED INFLAMMATORY REACTION

Both allogeneic and xenogeneic islet transplants when exposed directly to blood, such as the case with portal vein transplantation, undergo significant and rapid tissue loss (100, 101). Exposure of islets to blood induces a rapid thrombotic/inflammatory reaction termed Instant Blood Mediated Inflammatory Reaction (IBMIR), which is thought to account for the rapid and significant tissue loss seen in clinical islet transplantation. First described by Korsgren and colleagues, IBMIR is the result of rapid activation of the coagulation and complement systems, recruitment and infiltration of neutrophils, and activation of platelets resulting in intravascular thrombus formation and resultant islet destruction (100-102). Membrane bound tissue factor on islets and an alternatively spliced form released in association with insulin and glucagons has been demonstrated to be a key component in initiating IBMIR (103). Several interventions have been demonstrated to prevent IBMIR including direct inhibition of tissue factor with recombinant FVIIa (104), heparin and soluble complement (101) and low molecular weight heparin (105).

1.5.4.2 ANTIBODY-MEDIATED HYPERACUTE REJECTION

The presence of naturally occurring preformed antibodies is another potential barrier to initial islet engraftment in recipients. In porcine islet xenotransplantation, recipients such as humans, apes and old world monkeys possess preformed antibodies to galactosyl alpha (1-3) galactose (αGal) - a carbohydrate moiety found on many mammalian cells (106). While α Gal expression is very high on endothelial tissues making antibody-mediated hyperacute rejection a formidable concern in vascularized xenografts (107), the extent antibody-mediated hyperacute rejection to α Gal in islet xenotransplantation is less clear. The expression of α Gal on porcine β cells is related to islet maturity, with FICC and NPI expressing α Gal, however, as β cells mature α Gal expression becomes negligible (106, 108). Despite the lack of α Gal expression on adult porcine islet cells, some studies have suggested that α Gal expression does affect islet Komoda and colleagues have developed a transgenic pig that immunogenicity. overexpresses N-acetylglucosaminyltransferase-III (GnT-III), an enzyme which competitively glycosylates trans-golgi carbohydrates and prevents the formation of α Gal (109). When adult porcine islets from this transgenic model were transplanted into streptozotocin-induced diabetic monkeys, it was found that islets from the GnT-III

transgenic pig did not undergo hyperacute rejection and showed less humoral and cellular rejection (110).

1.5.4.3 INNATE IMMUNE CELL REJECTION

The role of innate immune cells in the rejection of porcine islet xenografts at current time is incompletely defined. Examining the immune reaction associated with fetal porcine islet xenografts in murine models, numerous types of innate immune cells have been temporally associated with rejecting xenografts including macrophage, NK cells and eosinophils (111-113). While eosinophils are temporally associated with fetal porcine islet xenograft rejection, in the absence of eosinophils islet xenograft rejection kinetics are unaffected suggesting a negligible role of these innate immune cells in the rejection process (113). Other innate immune cells - such as macrophage and NK cells - on the other hand, play a more important role.

Several studies have demonstrated that macrophage depletion results in prolongation of porcine islet xenograft survival when transplanted under the renal capsule (114), intraportally (115) and also intraperitoneal transplantation of microencapsulated islets (116). It appears that macrophage can act as effector cell that carries out porcine islet rejection. Yi and colleagues demonstrated that if CD4⁺ T cell-activated macrophage were transferred to NOD-SCID mice, they were capable of rejecting fetal porcine islet xenografts (117). In contrast, when unactivated macrophage were transferred in this model, islet xenografts were not rejected (117).

The role of NK cells in islet xenograft rejection, on the other hand is less clear. Our group has shown that NK cell depletion using the monoclonal antibody (mAb) NK 1.1 in a concordant xenograft model - where rat islets are transplanted to B6 mice prolongs graft survival (Chapter 3). However, after administering anti-NK 1.1 mAb in a discordant adult porcine islet xenotransplant model, Wu and colleagues did not find a significant prolongation in porcine graft survival in mice (114). Currently, it is unknown what role NK cells play specifically in the rejection of NPI xenografts. Additionally, application of results from discordant models of xenotransplantation is confounded by the fact that clinical porcine islet xenotransplantation represents a concordant model of xenotransplantation.

1.5.5 T CELL MEDIATED REJECTION

T cell mediated rejection of porcine islets represents a major barrier to xenograft survival and several studies in small-animal models using non-depleting anti-CD4 monoclonal antibodies (118), depleting anti-CD4 monoclonal antibodies (119) and CD4⁺ T cell knock-out mice (120) have demonstrated the importance of specifically CD4⁺ T cells in this rejection process. T cell activation occurs through a two-signal process. Signal 1 is an antigen dependent process involving the engagement of a major histocompatibility complex II (MHC II) bound antigen with a T cell receptor (TCR)/CD3 complex. Signal 2, on the other hand, is antigen independent and involves the interaction of costimulatory ligands and their corresponding receptors expressed on T cells and antigen presenting cells (APC). With respect to T cell activation in transplantation immunology, this process can occur by two means: direct and indirect T cell activation. Direct T cell activation involves the presentation of transplant antigens by donor APC to the TCR/CD3 complex of host T cells. Indirect T cell activation, meanwhile, requires transplant antigens to be processed and presented by host APC and subsequently presented to host T cells. Islet allograft rejection involves both the direct and indirect antigen presentation pathways, with the direct pathway being the dominant route of T cell activation (121). The dominant method of T cell activation in islet xenograft rejection, conversely, is the indirect T cell activation pathway (122, 123). The degree of dependence on the indirect T cell activation pathway, however, is related to the phylogenetic disparity between donor islet source and host species (122). The relatively close combination of rat islets transplanted into mouse recipients, while dependent on MHC II-dependent indirect antigen presentation, can ultimately result in xenograft rejection through the direct antigen presentation pathway (122). The relatively disparate combination of porcine islets transplanted into mouse recipients, meanwhile, is completely dependent on the indirect pathway as MHC class II - deficient recipient mice are unable to reject their porcine islet xenografts indefinitely (122). These findings demonstrate that CD4⁺ T cell activation by the indirect pathway is absolutely essential in porcine islet xenograft rejection and consequently anti-rejection therapies to date have focused on preventing this interaction from occurring.

While CD4⁺ T cells play a central role in porcine islet xenograft rejection, CD8⁺ T cells may play a minor role in rejection in the presence of CD4⁺ T cells. Koulmanda and colleagues found that the depletion of CD8⁺ T cells in the presence of CD4⁺ T cells prolonged the survival of fetal porcine islet xenografts, however, islet xenografts were ultimately rejected. Moreover, subsequent depletion of CD4⁺ T cells resulted in long-term graft survival (123). These results provided further evidence that porcine islet

xenograft rejection relies predominantly on CD4⁺ T cells while CD8⁺ T cells are only minimally involved in xenograft rejection.

1.5.6 ANTIBODY MEDIATED REJECTION

If hyperacute and acute cellular rejection mechanisms are overcome, another potential barrier to porcine islet xenotransplantation could be the generation of non-Gal antibodies in response to CD4⁺ T cell activation of B lymphocyte responses. Our group has found that in untreated mice transplanted with NPI, an anti-porcine humoral response is generated at day 5 post-transplantation and antibody levels increases until time of rejection at 7 days (Chapter 2). McKenzie and colleagues demonstrated that administration of CD46, a complement regulator, could prevent antibody mediated rejection of fetal porcine islets in SCID mice (124).

1.5.7 PIG ENDOGENOUS RETROVIRUS

In the past decade concern over latent, endogenous infectious agents has been raised in the use of porcine tissue for xenotransplantation. In particular, Porcine Endogenous Retrovirus (PERV) is a C-type retrovirus which is incorporated into the porcine genome. Three subtypes of PERV exist, classified based on the *env* subfamily expressed within the virus (Figure 1-2). PERV A and B is found in the genome of all pigs while some strains of pigs lack PERV C (125).



Figure 1-2: Organization of the porcine endogenous retrovirus genome. Three subtypes of PERV exist classified by the *env* gene subtype. (Adapted from Blusch, et. al., Xenotransplantation 2002, 9:242-251)

There are currently three accepted approaches for detecting PERV infectivity. 1) detection of PERV DNA sequences via PCR, 2) detection of PERV RNA sequences via RT-PCR and 3) immunologic assays detecting anti-viral antibody production using western blot analysis or ELISA (125). Detection of PERV DNA sequences is confounded by the presence of endogenous PERV sequences within porcine tissue samples. The use of real-time PCR improves sensitivity of this approach as PERV DNA sequences can be measured against porcine mitochondrial DNA sequences to rule out the presence of porcine tissue within a sample (125). Alternatively, RT-PCR may be used to detect transcribed PERV RNA sequences found in cells, infected tissue or packaged into viruses. However, expression of PERV RNA does not necessarily signal the release of viral particles as the majority of PERV loci within the pig genome contain frameshift mutations and stop codons preventing full transcription of the entire viral sequence (125). Lastly, detection of anti-viral antibody production with various immunologic approaches is the most sensitive method for detecting ongoing PERV replication and infectivity. However, major drawbacks with immunological approaches are that other retroviral infections may result in false-positive tests and any anti-rejection therapies which downregulate B cell responses may also blunt the anti-viral antibody response (125).

Evidence of PERV infecting human cells *in vitro* was first brought to light in 1997 (126). While it is not known what triggers expression of the retrovirus, *in vitro* (127) and *in vivo* (128, 129) work suggests that mitogenic and post-operative hypoxic stress may trigger the expression of PERV. Despite experimental data to suggest the possibility of PERV transmission to xenotransplant recipients, retrospective reviews of human patients exposed to porcine tissue (130) and specifically porcine islets (131) (132) have not identified cases of transplant recipients infected long-term with PERV. While current evidence suggests that PERV infection does not occur *in vivo* in human host cells, in this era of concern regarding zoonotic infections such as the avian flu and Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease, sensitive yet accurate testing for PERV is paramount as both true-positive and false-positive results of PERV infection *in vivo* would have a crippling effect on efforts at porcine islet xenotransplantation.

1.5.8 LARGE ANIMAL TRIALS

While much information has been gleaned from rodent models of islet xenotransplantation, their applicability to human subjects is often in question. In 1992, Tollemar and colleagues demonstrated the safety of intra-portal injection of porcine isletlike cell clusters in a canine model (133). Since that time, however, clinically applicable porcine islet xenotransplant models have been performed primarily in non-human primates. Despite the vast resources and expenses necessary, there is great interest in non-human primate models of porcine islet xenotransplantation as they likely represent a closer physiologic environment to that seen in humans. A major limiting factor, however, is the lack of a non-human primate model of autoimmune diabetes.

Soderlund and colleagues demonstrated that fetal porcine islets transplanted under the renal sub-capsule of cynomolgus monkeys underwent acute cellular rejection (134). When immunosuppressed with cyclosporine and 15-deoxyspergualin (DSG), cellular infiltration was delayed but ultimately the graft underwent rejection by day 15. This model confirmed that similar to small animal models, porcine islet xenotransplantation in primates also undergo cellular rejection. Nevertheless, focus has shifted to models that utilize portal vein injection of islets to more closely approximate the clinical model of islet transplantation.

Portal vein transplantation models in non-human primates demonstrated that porcine islet xenotransplantation was feasible but were also acutely rejected despite the use of powerful immunosuppressant regimes (135, 136). Both studies, however, lacked specific treatment to guard against IBMIR and likely reflect a rejection mechanism not seen in small animal models. Despite the fact that xenografts were rejected acutely after only 1-2 days, they did transiently result in detectable C-peptide levels (135, 136).

In 2004, Hering and colleagues successfully transplanted adult porcine islets intraportally into rhesus macaques and were able to achieve euglycemia (137). When injected intraportally, these transplants were not subjected to hyperacute rejection, putting into question the role of α Gal mediated hyperacute rejection. Beginning at 24 hours post-transplantation, however, these xenografts displayed evidence of cellular infiltration and subsequently were rejected with the infiltrate characterized by the presence of CD4⁺ T cells, CD8⁺ T cells and macrophage. More recently, the Edmonton/Atlanta and

Minnesota groups simultaneously demonstrated long-term success in transplanting NPI and adult porcine islets, respectively, into non-human primates (86, 87). Cardona and colleagues were able to induce sustained insulin independence for a median of >140 days in rhesus macaques transplanted with NPI using an immunosuppression regime of anti-IL2 receptor mAb, anti-CD154 mAb and maintenance immunosuppression of sirolimus and belatacept (86). Meanwhile, Hering's group using a slightly different immunosuppression protocol of induction basiliximab and FTY720 with maintenance immunosuppression of anti-CD154 mAb, everolimus (sirolimus derivative) and leflunomide, were able to prolong adult porcine islet xenograft survival for over 1000 days in 4 of 5 recipients (87). For the first time, these simultaneous studies demonstrated that porcine islet xenograft function could be sustained long-term in a preclinical model. In immunosuppressed non-human primates, immune cell infiltration of the islet grafts was suppressed (86, 87) as was the production of non-Gal porcine IgG (87). Importantly, it was also demonstrated that over the length of the study there was no evidence of PERV transmission from NPI to the recipients (86).

1.5.9 HUMAN CLINICAL TRIALS

The first published porcine islet xenotransplant trials were performed by Groth and colleagues in 1990 (92). Fetal porcine islets were transplanted in 10 insulindependent diabetics who had previously or were undergoing renal transplantation. The fetal porcine islets were transplanted either via intraportal injection or under the kidney capsule. This pilot study demonstrated that islet grafts injected neither intraportally nor under the renal capsule resulted in immediate complications. However, 4 of 10 patients did excrete porcine C-peptide several months post-transplant suggesting that hyperacute reaction did not occur and that survival of porcine islet xenografts is possible in human recipients.

More recently, another human clinical trial was performed in Mexico by Valdes and his colleagues (94). Using a vascularized collagen sheath implanted subcutaneously, type I diabetic adolescents were co-transplanted with NPI and Sertoli cells. Without immunosuppression it was reported that 50% of the transplanted patients saw a significant reduction in their insulin requirements and 2 of the 12 transplanted patients were transiently free of insulin injections. There has been much controversy in the xenotransplantation community regarding this trial and whether adequate large animal trials have been conducted prior to the commencement of islet xenotransplantation in humans.

1.6 FUTURE POTENTIAL THERAPIES

Several alternative approaches to delivering insulin in response to fluctuating glucose levels have been attempted with varied success which include *1*) bioartificial pancreases, *2*) gene therapy, *3*) stem cells and *4*) β cell regeneration. Closed-loop bioartificial pancreases are composed of three components: a glucose sensor, an insulin pump and a stable computer algorithm to control insulin delivery (138). Using current technology, glucose sensors can detect blood glucose levels through enzymatic reactions, however, require chronic implantation of a probe for direct blood sampling. Alternatively, optical sensors can also detect blood glucose levels, however, this technology is limited by interference from other soluble components in blood (138).

While the technology exists to produce compact and efficient insulin delivery systems, limits in real-time blood glucose level detection are the main hindrances in the advancement of closed-loop bioartificial pancreases as a treatment option for type 1 DM patients (138).

Gene therapy has been proposed as a treatment for type 1 DM. In order to evade β cell specific autoimmune attack, introduction of the insulin gene into non- β cells would theoretically result in subsequent autoimmune destruction of insulin producing cells. Despite the fact that expression of biologically active transgenic insulin has been achieved (139), this strategy is currently limited by the inability to transfer to non- β cells complex glucose-sensing mechanisms required to secrete insulin within a narrow physiologic range (139).

The ability to generate de novo β cells through differentiation of pluripotent stem cells remains an attractive option as a future therapy for type 1 DM patients. Two potential sources of stem cells exist, embryonic stem cells (ESC) and mesenchymal stem cells (MSC). ESC have the potential to differentiate into insulin producing β cells if guided along appropriate developmental pathways (140). Two transcription factors, Pdx-1 and neurogenin-3, have been identified as important factors in the differentiate ESC into insulin producing β cells with the ability to reverse hyperglycemia has already been demonstrated (142, 143). A major hurdle in ESC research, however, are the ethical barriers surrounding ESC line procurement. MSC are derived from adult bone marrow, fat and several fetal tissues (144). Under appropriate environments, MSC are capable of differentiating into mesodermal, endodermal and ectodermal cells – including β cells. Several groups have demonstrated that nestin-positive pancreatic ductal progenitor cells are capable of differentiating into insulin-expressing cells both *in vitro* (145) and *in vivo* (146, 147) with the ability to reverse hyperglycemia in diabetic mice (148). The use of pluripotent stem cells to generate insulin producing β cells offers an ambitious and promising solution to the shortage of human islet donors, however, this field of research remains in its infancy and a clinical solution to type 1 DM using this approach appears to be many years away.

The ability for the β cells to regenerate has recently been recognized by the scientific community. With this understanding, a fourth approach to the treatment of type 1 DM is to develop methods of regenerating and increasing β cell mass to the point of restoring euglycemia. Certainly a challenge in applying β cell regeneration to the treatment of type 1 DM patients is the ongoing presence of autoimmunity. However, when autoimmunity is blocked, it has been demonstrated in humans (149-151) and rodents (152, 153) that β cell function can partly recover. Using genetic lineage tracing, it has been demonstrated that regeneration of differentiated β cells, rather than differentiation of stem cells is the reason for β cell recovery (154). While the innate ability of β cells to regenerate, even after autoimmune damage, is an extremely attractive approach toward treating type 1 DM, it is currently unclear whether autoimmunity against β cells can be adequately over come in type 1DM.

The goal of future strategies to treat type 1 DM is to provide an unlimited source of glucose responsive insulin production while avoiding the need for immunosuppression currently required in islet cell transplantation protocols. Many of these new techniques are still in their developmental infancy and it appears that transplantation of xenogeneic sources of islets may provide a near-term solution to the shortage of islet donors. Furthermore, if the development of tolerogenic anti-rejection regimes can prove to be successful, islet cell xenotransplantation may prove to be a highly effective treatment for all diabetic patients.

1.7 OBJECTIVES AND GENERAL OUTLINE

The main objective of this thesis was to examine the mechanisms of rejection of NPI xenograft rejection. Three areas of NPI xenograft rejection were assessed: 1) The immune cells and molecules involved in the early events of NPI xenograft rejection, 2) The role of NK cells in both concordant rat and discordant NPI xenograft rejection, and 3) The effects of T-cell co-stimulatory and adhesion pathway blockade on the rejection of NPI xenografts.

The early events of NPI xenograft rejection in a non-autoimmune, immune competent B6 mouse model is examined in chapter 2. We investigated local graft site events during NPI xenograft rejection examining the immune cells present within the graft site using immunohistochemical staining and also examining the chemokines and cytokines produced at the graft site using reverse-transcriptase polymerase chain reaction. Early systemic changes in the recipient mice were investigated using flow cytometry to examine immune cell populations and the production of anti-porcine IgG antibody production while a multiplex bead immunoassay was used to measure the systemic production of chemokines and cytokines. In chapter 3, we compared the role of NK cells in a concordant model of islet xenograft rejection using rat islets to a discordant model using NPI xenografts in a non-autoimmune, diabetic mouse model. In chapter 4, we

examined the effects on NPI xenograft survival of blocking T cell co-stimulatory pathways and adhesion pathways both alone and in combination with each other.

Islet transplantation is a potentially curative treatment for type 1 DM. Unlike insulin therapy, islet transplantation has the potential to regulate BG levels more physiologically and may potentially prevent secondary complications of DM. Unlike pancreatic transplantation, however, islet transplantation is relatively less invasive and less morbid. At present, two major barriers limit the number of diabetic patients able to benefit from this treatment – the shortage of human islet donors and the need for continuous immunosuppressive therapy. NPI xenotransplantation provides a potentially unlimited source of islets for transplantation. Efforts to understand the mechanisms of rejection of NPI may unlock the key to islet xenotransplantation without the need for continuous immunosuppressive therapy.

1.8 REFERENCES

- 1. POWERS A. Diabetes Mellitus. In: Kasper D, AS Fauci, DL Longo, E Braunwald, SL Hauser and JL Jameson, ed. Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine - 16th Ed. USA: McGraw-Hill Companies, 2005.
- 2. Report of the expert committee on the diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Care. 2003: 26 Suppl 1: S5-20.
- 3. PINHAS-HAMIEL O, ZEITLER P. Clinical presentation and treatment of type 2 diabetes in children. Pediatr Diabetes. 2007: 8 Suppl 9: 16-27.
- 4. RUBIN RR, PEYROT M. Quality of life and diabetes. Diabetes Metab Res Rev. 1999: 15: 205-218.
- 5. KRAUT A, WALLD R, TATE R, MUSTARD C. Impact of diabetes on employment and income in Manitoba, Canada. Diabetes Care. 2001: 24: 64-68.
- 6. Diabetes in Canada. In: Control CfCDPa, ed. 2nd Edition ed: Health Canada, 2002.

- 7. DOCHERTY KADS. The Molecular and Cell Biology of the Beta Cell. In: Porte Jr D, R Sherwin & A Baron, ed. Ellenberg & Rifkin's Diabetes Mellitus. New York: McGraw-Hill, 2003.
- 8. SMITH LF. Species variation in the amino acid sequence of insulin. Am J Med. 1966: 40: 662-666.
- 9. RUTTENBERG MA. Human insulin: facile synthesis by modification of porcine insulin. Science. 1972: 177: 623-626.
- KAHN CRS, ALAN R. The Molecular Mechanism of Insulin Action and the Regulation of Glucose and Lipid Metabolism. In: Kahn CRK, George L.; Moses, Alan C.; Weir, Gordon C.; Jacobson, Alan M.; Smith, Robert J, ed. Joslin's Diabetes Mellitus. Boston: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2005.
- 11. SAKULA A. Paul Langerhans (1847-1888): a centenary tribute. J R Soc Med. 1988: 81: 414-415.
- 12. BONNER-WEIR S. Islets of Langerhans: Morphology and Postnatal Growth. In: Kahn CR, King GL, Moses AC, Weir GC, Jacobson AM, Smith RJ, eds. Joslin's Diabetes Mellitus. Boston: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2005.
- 13. RICORDI C. Pancreatic Islet Cell Transplantation. Austin: R.G Landes Company, 1992.
- 14. ORCI L, UNGER RH. Functional subdivision of islets of Langerhans and possible role of D cells. Lancet. 1975: 2: 1243-1244.
- CABRERA O, BERMAN DM, KENYON NS, RICORDI C, BERGGREN PO, CAICEDO A. The unique cytoarchitecture of human pancreatic islets has implications for islet cell function. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2006: 103: 2334-2339.
- 16. EISENBATH GS. Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus. In: Kahn CR, King GL, Moses AC, Weir GC, Jacobson AM, Smith RJ, eds. Joslin's Diabetes Mellitus. Boston: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2005.
- 17. PENG H, HAGOPIAN W. Environmental factors in the development of Type 1 diabetes. Rev Endocr Metab Disord. 2006: 7: 149-162.
- 18. JAHROMI MM, EISENBARTH GS. Cellular and molecular pathogenesis of type 1A diabetes. Cell Mol Life Sci. 2007: 64: 865-872.
- 19. O'REILLY LA, HUTCHINGS PR, CROCKER PR, SIMPSON E, LUND T, KIOUSSIS D, et al. Characterization of pancreatic islet cell infiltrates in NOD mice: effect of cell transfer and transgene expression. Eur J Immunol. 1991: 21: 1171-1180.
- 20. DILORENZO TP, SERREZE DV. The good turned ugly: immunopathogenic basis for diabetogenic CD8+ T cells in NOD mice. Immunol Rev. 2005: 204: 250-263.
- 21. CHRISTIANSON SW, SHULTZ LD, LEITER EH. Adoptive transfer of diabetes into immunodeficient NOD-scid/scid mice. Relative contributions of CD4+ and

CD8+ T-cells from diabetic versus prediabetic NOD.NON-Thy-1a donors. Diabetes. 1993: 42: 44-55.

- 22. DILORENZO TP, GRASER RT, ONO T, CHRISTIANSON GJ, CHAPMAN HD, ROOPENIAN DC, et al. Major histocompatibility complex class I-restricted T cells are required for all but the end stages of diabetes development in nonobese diabetic mice and use a prevalent T cell receptor alpha chain gene rearrangement. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998: 95: 12538-12543.
- 23. SERREZE DV, CHAPMAN HD, VARNUM DS, GERLING I, LEITER EH, SHULTZ LD. Initiation of autoimmune diabetes in NOD/Lt mice is MHC class I-dependent. J Immunol. 1997: 158: 3978-3986.
- 24. CARDELL SL. The natural killer T lymphocyte: a player in the complex regulation of autoimmune diabetes in non-obese diabetic mice. Clin Exp Immunol. 2006: 143: 194-202.
- 25. BLISS M. Banting A Biography. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1992.
- 26. BRAR D. The History of Insulin. Berkeley, 2006.
- 27. GERICH JE. Novel insulins: expanding options in diabetes management. Am J Med. 2002: 113: 308-316.
- SKYLER JS, CEFALU WT, KOURIDES IA, LANDSCHULZ WH, BALAGTAS CC, CHENG SL, et al. Efficacy of inhaled human insulin in type 1 diabetes mellitus: a randomised proof-of-concept study. Lancet. 2001: 357: 331-335.
- 29. PICKUP JC, RENARD E. Long-acting insulin analogs versus insulin pump therapy for the treatment of type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2008: 31 Suppl 2: S140-145.
- 30. REICHARD P, NILSSON BY, ROSENQVIST U. The effect of long-term intensified insulin treatment on the development of microvascular complications of diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 1993: 329: 304-309.
- 31. SUTHERLAND D, RWG GRUESSNER, SM MAUER, AC GRUESSNER. Pancreas Transplantation. In: Porte Jr D, R Sherwin & A Baron, ed. Ellenberg & Rifkin's Diabetes Mellitus. New York: McGraw-Hill, 2003.
- 32. GROTH CG. Pancreatic Transplantation. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders Company, 1988.
- 33. KELLY WD, LILLEHEI RC, MERKEL FK, IDEZUKI Y, GOETZ FC. Allotransplantation of the pancreas and duodenum along with the kidney in diabetic nephropathy. Surgery. 1967: 61: 827-837.
- 34. ROBERTSON RP, SUTHERLAND DE, LANZ KJ. Normoglycemia and preserved insulin secretory reserve in diabetic patients 10-18 years after pancreas transplantation. Diabetes. 1999: 48: 1737-1740.

- 35. VENSTROM JM, MCBRIDE MA, ROTHER KI, HIRSHBERG B, ORCHARD TJ, HARLAN DM. Survival after pancreas transplantation in patients with diabetes and preserved kidney function. JAMA. 2003: 290: 2817-2823.
- 36. VON MERING J, MINKOWSKI O. Diabetes mellitus after pancreas extirpation. Archiv fur Experimentale Pathologie und Pharmacologie. 1889: 26: 111-127.
- 37. MINKOWSKI O. Weitere Mitteilungen ü ber den Diabetes mellitus nach Extirpation des Pankreas. Berl Klin Wochenschr. 1892: 29: 90-93.
- 38. WILLIAMS P. Notes on diabetes treated with extract and by grafts of sheep's pancreas. Br Med J. 1894: 2: 1303-1304.
- 39. HELLERSTROEM C. A Method for the Microdissection of Intact Pancreatic Islets of Mammals. Acta Endocrinol (Copenh). 1964: 45: 122-132.
- 40. MOSKALEWSKI S. Isolation and Culture of the Islets of Langerhans of the Guinea Pig. Gen Comp Endocrinol. 1965: 44: 342-353.
- 41. LACY PE, KOSTIANOVSKY M. Method for the isolation of intact islets of Langerhans from the rat pancreas. Diabetes. 1967: 16: 35-39.
- 42. SCHARP DW, KEMP CB, KNIGHT MJ, BALLINGER WF, LACY PE. The use of ficoll in the preparation of viable islets of langerhans from the rat pancreas. Transplantation. 1973: 16: 686-689.
- 43. YOUNOSZAI R, SORENSON RL, LINDALL AW. Homo-transplantation of isolated pancreatic islets. Diabetes. 1970: 19: 406 (Abstract).
- 44. BALLINGER WF, LACY PE. Transplantation of intact pancreatic islets in rats. Surgery. 1972: 72: 175-186.
- 45. SCHARP DW, DOWNING R, MERRELL RC, GREIDER M. Isolating the elusive islet. Diabetes. 1980: 29 Suppl 1: 19-30.
- 46. GRAY DW, MCSHANE P, GRANT A, MORRIS PJ. A method for isolation of islets of Langerhans from the human pancreas. Diabetes. 1984: 33: 1055-1061.
- 47. KEMP CB, KNIGHT MJ, SCHARP DW, BALLINGER WF, LACY PE. Effect of transplantation site on the results of pancreatic islet isografts in diabetic rats. Diabetologia. 1973: 9: 486-491.
- 48. LAZAROW A, WELLS LJ, CARPENTER AM, HEGRE OD, LEONARD RJ, MCEVOY RC. The Banting Memorial Lecture 1973: Islet differentiation, organ culture, and transplantation. Diabetes. 1973: 22: 877-912.
- 49. PANIJAYANOND P, SOROFF HS, MONACO AP. Pancreatic islet isografts in mice. Surg Forum. 1973: 24: 329-331.
- 50. LORENZ D, ROSENBAUM KD, PETERMANN J, ZIEGLER M, BECKERT R, DORN A. Transplantation of isologous islets of Langerhans in diabetic rats. Acta Diabetol Lat. 1975: 12: 30-40.
- 51. RECKARD CR, BARKER CF. Transplantation of isolated pancreatic islets across strong and weak histocompatibility barriers. Transplant Proc. 1973: 5: 761-763.

- 52. MATAS AJ, PAYNE WD, GROTTING JC, SUTHERLAND DE, STEFFES MW, HERTEL BF, et al. Portal versus systemic transplantation of dispersed neonatal pancreas. Transplantation. 1977: 24: 333-337.
- 53. RUMPF KD, LOHLEIN D, PICHLMAYR. Multiple transplantation of islets of Langerhans. Eur Surg Res. 1977: 9: 403-410.
- 54. HENRIKSSON C, BERGMARK J, CLAES G. Metabolic response to isologous transplantation of small numbers of isolated islets of Langerhans in the rat. Eur Surg Res. 1977: 9: 411-418.
- 55. CUTHBERTSON RA, MANDEL TE. A comparison of portal versus systemic venous drainage in murine foetal pancreatic islet transplantation. Aust J Exp Biol Med Sci. 1986: 64 (Pt 2): 175-184.
- 56. FINCH DR, WISE PH, MORRIS PJ. Successful intra-splenic transplantation of syngeneic and allogeneic isolated pancreatic islets. Diabetologia. 1977: 13: 195-199.
- 57. RECKARD CR, FRANKLIN W, SCHULAK JA. Intrasplenic versus intraportal pancreatic islet transplants: quantitative, qualitative and immunological aspects. Trans Am Soc Artif Intern Organs. 1978: 24: 232-234.
- 58. YASUNAMI Y, LACY PE, FINKE EH. A new site for islet transplantation--a peritoneal-omental pouch. Transplantation. 1983: 36: 181-182.
- 59. KIN T, KORBUTT GS, KOBAYASHI T, DUFOUR JM, RAJOTTE RV. Reversal of diabetes in pancreatectomized pigs after transplantation of neonatal porcine islets. Diabetes. 2005: 54: 1032-1039.
- 60. AO Z, MATAYOSHI K, YAKIMETS WJ, KATYAL D, RAJOTTE RV, WARNOCK GL. Development of an omental pouch site for islet transplantation. Transplant Proc. 1992: 24: 2789.
- 61. BROWN J, MULLEN Y, CLARK WR, MOLNAR IG, HEININGER D. Importance of hepatic portal circulation for insulin action in streptozotocindiabetic rats transplanted with fetal pancreases. J Clin Invest. 1979: 64: 1688-1694.
- 62. REECE-SMITH H, MCSHANE P, MORRIS PJ. Glucose and insulin changes following a renoportal shunt in streptozotocin diabetic rats with pancreatic islet isografts under the kidney capsule. Diabetologia. 1982: 23: 343-346.
- 63. REECE-SMITH H, DU TOIT DF, MCSHANE P, MORRIS PJ. Prolonged survival of pancreatic islet allografts transplanted beneath the renal capsule. Transplantation. 1981: 31: 305-306.
- 64. SERIE JR, HICKEY GE, SCHMITT RV, HEGRE OD. Prolongation of cultureisolated neonatal islet xenografts without immunosuppression. Transplantation. 1983: 36: 6-11.
- 65. GRAY DW, REECE-SMITH H, FAIRBROTHER B, MCSHANE P, MORRIS PJ. Isolated pancreatic islet allografts in rats rendered immunologically

unresponsive to renal allografts. The effect of the site of transplantation. Transplantation. 1984: 37: 434-437.

- 66. POSSELT AM, BARKER CF, TOMASZEWSKI JE, MARKMANN JF, CHOTI MA, NAJI A. Induction of donor-specific unresponsiveness by intrathymic islet transplantation. Science. 1990: 249: 1293-1295.
- 67. RAYAT GR, KORBUTT GS, ELLIOTT JF, RAJOTTE RV. Survival and function of syngeneic rat islet grafts placed within the thymus versus under the kidney capsule. Cell Transplant. 1997: 6: 597-602.
- 68. BOBZIEN B, YASUNAMI Y, MAJERCIK M, LACY PE, DAVIE JM. Intratesticular transplants of islet xenografts (rat to mouse). Diabetes. 1983: 32: 213-216.
- 69. TZE WJ, TAI J. Successful intracerebral allotransplantation of purified pancreatic endocrine cells in diabetic rat. Diabetes. 1983: 32: 1185-1187.
- 70. SALAZAR-BANUELOS A, WRIGHT JR, JR., SIGALET D, BENITEZ-BRIBIESCA L. Pancreatic islet transplantation into the bone marrow of the rat. Am J Surg. 2008: 195: 674-678; discussion 678.
- 71. LACY PE. Status of islet cell transplantation. Diabetes Reviews. 1993: 1: 76-90.
- 72. RICORDI C, FINKE EH, LACY PE. A method for the mass isolation of islets from the adult pig pancreas. Diabetes. 1986: 35: 649-653.
- 73. LAKE SP, BASSETT PD, LARKINS A, REVELL J, WALCZAK K, CHAMBERLAIN J, et al. Large-scale purification of human islets utilizing discontinuous albumin gradient on IBM 2991 cell separator. Diabetes. 1989: 38 Suppl 1: 143-145.
- 74. WARNOCK GL, KNETEMAN NM, RYAN EA, EVANS MG, SEELIS RE, HALLORAN PF, et al. Continued function of pancreatic islets after transplantation in type I diabetes. Lancet. 1989: 2: 570-572.
- 75. SCHARP DW, LACY PE, SANTIAGO JV, MCCULLOUGH CS, WEIDE LG, FALQUI L, et al. Insulin independence after islet transplantation into type I diabetic patient. Diabetes. 1990: 39: 515-518.
- 76. SHAPIRO AM, LAKEY JR, RYAN EA, KORBUTT GS, TOTH E, WARNOCK GL, et al. Islet transplantation in seven patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus using a glucocorticoid-free immunosuppressive regimen. N Engl J Med. 2000: 343: 230-238.
- 77. ALEJANDRO R, LEHMANN R, RICORDI C, KENYON NS, ANGELICO MC, BURKE G, et al. Long-term function (6 years) of islet allografts in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes. 1997: 46: 1983-1989.
- 78. RYAN EA, PATY BW, SENIOR PA, BIGAM D, ALFADHLI E, KNETEMAN NM, et al. Five-year follow-up after clinical islet transplantation. Diabetes. 2005: 54: 2060-2069.

- SHAPIRO AM, LAKEY JR, PATY BW, SENIOR PA, BIGAM DL, RYAN EA. Strategic opportunities in clinical islet transplantation. Transplantation. 2005: 79: 1304-1307.
- 80. SHAPIRO AM, RICORDI C, HERING BJ, AUCHINCLOSS H, LINDBLAD R, ROBERTSON RP, et al. International trial of the Edmonton protocol for islet transplantation. N Engl J Med. 2006: 355: 1318-1330.
- 81. SHAPIRO AM, RICORDI C, HERING B. Edmonton's islet success has indeed been replicated elsewhere. Lancet. 2003: 362: 1242.
- 82. AULT A. Edmonton's islet success tough to duplicate elsewhere. Lancet. 2003: 361: 2054.
- 83. BROMBERG JS, KAPLAN B, HALLORAN PF, ROBERTSON RP. The islet transplant experiment: time for a reassessment. Am J Transplant. 2007: 7: 2217-2218.
- 84. SUTHERLAND DE, STEFFES MW, BAUER GE, MCMANUS D, NOE BD, NAJARIAN JS. Isolation of human and porcine islets of Langerhans and islet transplantation in pigs. J Surg Res. 1974: 16: 102-111.
- 85. MELLERT J, HERING BJ, LIU X, BRANDHORST D, BRANDHORST H, FEDERLIN K, et al. Intravenous glucose tolerance tests after porcine islet autoand allotransplantation. Transplant Proc. 1997: 29: 2091-2092.
- 86. CARDONA K, KORBUTT GS, MILAS Z, LYON J, CANO J, JIANG W, et al. Long-term survival of neonatal porcine islets in nonhuman primates by targeting costimulation pathways. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 304-306.
- 87. HERING BJ, WIJKSTROM M, GRAHAM ML, HARDSTEDT M, AASHEIM TC, JIE T, et al. Prolonged diabetes reversal after intraportal xenotransplantation of wild-type porcine islets in immunosuppressed nonhuman primates. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 301-303.
- KORSGREN O, SANDLER S, LANDSTROM AS, JANSSON L, ANDERSSON A. Large-scale production of fetal porcine pancreatic isletlike cell clusters. An experimental tool for studies of islet cell differentiation and xenotransplantation. Transplantation. 1988: 45: 509-514.
- 89. SANDLER S, ANDERSSON A, SCHNELL A, MELLGREN A, TOLLEMAR J, BORG H, et al. Tissue culture of human fetal pancreas. Development and function of B-cells in vitro and transplantation of explants to nude mice. Diabetes. 1985: 34: 1113-1119.
- LIM SM, HENG KK, POH LH, LIM NK, SEAH ML, LI SQ. The development of fetal porcine islet cells as xenografts: preliminary observations. Transplant Proc. 1992: 24: 1519.
- 91. KORSGREN O, JANSSON L, EIZIRIK D, ANDERSSON A. Functional and morphological differentiation of fetal porcine islet-like cell clusters after transplantation into nude mice. Diabetologia. 1991: 34: 379-386.

- 92. GROTH CG, KORSGREN O, TIBELL A, TOLLEMAR J, MOLLER E, BOLINDER J, et al. Transplantation of porcine fetal pancreas to diabetic patients. Lancet. 1994: 344: 1402-1404.
- KORBUTT GS, ELLIOTT JF, AO Z, SMITH DK, WARNOCK GL, RAJOTTE RV. Large scale isolation, growth, and function of porcine neonatal islet cells. J Clin Invest. 1996: 97: 2119-2129.
- 94. VALDES-GONZALEZ RA, DORANTES LM, GARIBAY GN, BRACHO-BLANCHET E, MENDEZ AJ, DAVILA-PEREZ R, et al. Xenotransplantation of porcine neonatal islets of Langerhans and Sertoli cells: a 4-year study. Eur J Endocrinol. 2005: 153: 419-427.
- 95. RICORDI C, SOCCI C, DAVALLI AM, STAUDACHER C, BARO P, VERTOVA A, et al. Isolation of the elusive pig islet. Surgery. 1990: 107: 688-694.
- 96. CARDONA K, MILAS Z, STROBERT E, CANO J, JIANG W, SAFLEY SA, et al. Engraftment of adult porcine islet xenografts in diabetic nonhuman primates through targeting of costimulation pathways. Am J Transplant. 2007: 7: 2260-2268.
- 97. KORBUTT GS. What type of islets should be used? Xenotransplantation. 2008: 15: 81-82.
- 98. RAJOTTE RV. Moving towards clinical application. Xenotransplantation. 2008: 15: 113-115.
- 99. SCHUURMAN HJ. Regulatory aspects of pig-to-human islet transplantation. Xenotransplantation. 2008: 15: 116-120.
- 100. BENNET W, SUNDBERG B, GROTH CG, BRENDEL MD, BRANDHORST D, BRANDHORST H, et al. Incompatibility between human blood and isolated islets of Langerhans: a finding with implications for clinical intraportal islet transplantation? Diabetes. 1999: 48: 1907-1914.
- 101. BENNET W, SUNDBERG B, LUNDGREN T, TIBELL A, GROTH CG, RICHARDS A, et al. Damage to porcine islets of Langerhans after exposure to human blood in vitro, or after intraportal transplantation to cynomologus monkeys: protective effects of sCR1 and heparin. Transplantation. 2000: 69: 711-719.
- 102. OZMEN L, EKDAHL KN, ELGUE G, LARSSON R, KORSGREN O, NILSSON B. Inhibition of thrombin abrogates the instant blood-mediated inflammatory reaction triggered by isolated human islets: possible application of the thrombin inhibitor melagatran in clinical islet transplantation. Diabetes. 2002: 51: 1779-1784.
- 103. JOHANSSON H, LUKINIUS A, MOBERG L, LUNDGREN T, BERNE C, FOSS A, et al. Tissue factor produced by the endocrine cells of the islets of Langerhans is associated with a negative outcome of clinical islet transplantation. Diabetes. 2005: 54: 1755-1762.

- 104. MOBERG L, JOHANSSON H, LUKINIUS A, BERNE C, FOSS A, KALLEN R, et al. Production of tissue factor by pancreatic islet cells as a trigger of detrimental thrombotic reactions in clinical islet transplantation. Lancet. 2002: 360: 2039-2045.
- GOTO M, JOHANSSON H, MAEDA A, ELGUE G, KORSGREN O, NILSSON B. Low molecular weight dextran sulfate prevents the instant blood-mediated inflammatory reaction induced by adult porcine islets. Transplantation. 2004: 77: 741-747.
- 106. RAYAT GR, RAJOTTE RV, HERING BJ, BINETTE TM, KORBUTT GS. In vitro and in vivo expression of Galalpha-(1,3)Gal on porcine islet cells is age dependent. J Endocrinol. 2003: 177: 127-135.
- 107. SANDRIN MS, MCKENZIE IF. Gal alpha (1,3)Gal, the major xenoantigen(s) recognised in pigs by human natural antibodies. Immunol Rev. 1994: 141: 169-190.
- 108. DOR FJ, CHENG J, ALT A, COOPER DK, SCHUURMAN HJ. Gal alpha 1,3Gal expression on porcine pancreatic islets, testis, spleen, and thymus. Xenotransplantation. 2004: 11: 101-106.
- 109. MIYAGAWA S, MURAKAMI H, TAKAHAGI Y, NAKAI R, YAMADA M, MURASE A, et al. Remodeling of the major pig xenoantigen by Nacetylglucosaminyltransferase III in transgenic pig. J Biol Chem. 2001: 276: 39310-39319.
- 110. KOMODA H, MIYAGAWA S, OMORI T, TAKAHAGI Y, MURAKAMI H, SHIGEHISA T, et al. Survival of adult islet grafts from transgenic pigs with Nacetylglucosaminyltransferase-III (GnT-III) in cynomolgus monkeys. Xenotransplantation. 2005: 12: 209-216.
- 111. WU GS, KORSGREN O, ZHANG JG, SONG ZS, VAN ROOIJEN N, TIBELL A. Role of macrophages and natural killer cells in the rejection of pig islet xenografts in mice. Transplant Proc. 2000: 32: 1069.
- 112. KARLSSON-PARRA A, RIDDERSTAD A, WALLGREN AC, MOLLER E, LJUNGGREN HG, KORSGREN O. Xenograft rejection of porcine islet-like cell clusters in normal and natural killer cell-depleted mice. Transplantation. 1996: 61: 1313-1320.
- 113. SIMEONOVIC CJ, TOWNSEND MJ, WILSON JD, MCKENZIE KU, RAMSAY AJ, MATTHAEI KI, et al. Eosinophils are not required for the rejection of neovascularized fetal pig proislet xenografts in mice. J Immunol. 1997: 158: 2490-2499.
- 114. WU G, KORSGREN O, ZHANG J, SONG Z, VAN ROOIJEN N, TIBELL A. Pig islet xenograft rejection is markedly delayed in macrophage-depleted mice: a study in streptozotocin diabetic animals. Xenotransplantation. 2000: 7: 214-220.
- 115. ANDRES A, TOSO C, MOREL P, BOSCO D, BUCHER P, OBERHOLZER J, et al. Macrophage depletion prolongs discordant but not concordant islet xenograft survival. Transplantation. 2005: 79: 543-549.

- 116. OMER A, KEEGAN M, CZISMADIA E, DE VOS P, VAN ROOIJEN N, BONNER-WEIR S, et al. Macrophage depletion improves survival of porcine neonatal pancreatic cell clusters contained in alginate macrocapsules transplanted into rats. Xenotransplantation. 2003: 10: 240-251.
- 117. YI S, HAWTHORNE WJ, LEHNERT AM, HA H, WONG JK, VAN ROOIJEN N, et al. T cell-activated macrophages are capable of both recognition and rejection of pancreatic islet xenografts. J Immunol. 2003: 170: 2750-2758.
- 118. RICORDI C, LACY PE, STERBENZ K, DAVIE JM. Low-temperature culture of human islets or in vivo treatment with L3T4 antibody produces a marked prolongation of islet human-to-mouse xenograft survival. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1987: 84: 8080-8084.
- 119. WILSON JD, SIMEONOVIC CJ, TING JH, CEREDIG R. Role of CD4+ Tlymphocytes in rejection by mice of fetal pig proislet xenografts. Diabetes. 1989: 38 Suppl 1: 217-219.
- 120. OLACK BJ, JARAMILLO A, BENSHOFF ND, KALEEM Z, SWANSON CJ, LOWELL JA, et al. Rejection of porcine islet xenografts mediated by CD4+ T cells activated through the indirect antigen recognition pathway. Xenotransplantation. 2002: 9: 393-401.
- 121. WOLF LA, COULOMBE M, GILL RG. Donor antigen-presenting cellindependent rejection of islet xenografts. Transplantation. 1995: 60: 1164-1170.
- 122. RAYAT GR, JOHNSON ZA, BEILKE JN, KORBUTT GS, RAJOTTE RV, GILL RG. The degree of phylogenetic disparity of islet grafts dictates the reliance on indirect CD4 T-cell antigen recognition for rejection. Diabetes. 2003: 52: 1433-1440.
- 123. KOULMANDA M, LAUFER TM, AUCHINCLOSS H, JR., SMITH RN. Prolonged survival of fetal pig islet xenografts in mice lacking the capacity for an indirect response. Xenotransplantation. 2004: 11: 525-530.
- 124. MCKENZIE IF, LI YQ, XING PX, DINATALE I, KOULMANDA M, LOVELAND BE, et al. CD46 protects pig islets from antibody but not cellmediated destruction in the mouse. Xenotransplantation. 2003: 10: 615-621.
- 125. BLUSCH JH, PATIENCE C, MARTIN U. Pig endogenous retroviruses and xenotransplantation. Xenotransplantation. 2002: 9: 242-251.
- 126. PATIENCE C, TAKEUCHI Y, WEISS RA. Infection of human cells by an endogenous retrovirus of pigs. Nat Med. 1997: 3: 282-286.
- 127. WILSON CA, WONG S, MULLER J, DAVIDSON CE, ROSE TM, BURD P. Type C retrovirus released from porcine primary peripheral blood mononuclear cells infects human cells. J Virol. 1998: 72: 3082-3087.
- 128. SCHMIDT P, FORSMAN A, ANDERSSON G, BLOMBERG J, KORSGREN O. Pig islet xenotransplantation: activation of porcine endogenous retrovirus in the immediate post-transplantation period. Xenotransplantation. 2005: 12: 450-456.

- 129. VAN DER LAAN LJ, LOCKEY C, GRIFFETH BC, FRASIER FS, WILSON CA, ONIONS DE, et al. Infection by porcine endogenous retrovirus after islet xenotransplantation in SCID mice. Nature. 2000: 407: 90-94.
- 130. PARADIS K, LANGFORD G, LONG Z, HENEINE W, SANDSTROM P, SWITZER WM, et al. Search for cross-species transmission of porcine endogenous retrovirus in patients treated with living pig tissue. The XEN 111 Study Group. Science. 1999: 285: 1236-1241.
- 131. HENEINE W, TIBELL A, SWITZER WM, SANDSTROM P, ROSALES GV, MATHEWS A, et al. No evidence of infection with porcine endogenous retrovirus in recipients of porcine islet-cell xenografts. Lancet. 1998: 352: 695-699.
- 132. ELLIOTT RB, ESCOBAR L, GARKAVENKO O, CROXSON MC, SCHROEDER BA, MCGREGOR M, et al. No evidence of infection with porcine endogenous retrovirus in recipients of encapsulated porcine islet xenografts. Cell Transplant. 2000: 9: 895-901.
- 133. TOLLEMAR J, GROTH CG, KORSGREN O, ANDERSSON A, BLOMBACK M, OLSSON P. Injection of xenogeneic endocrine pancreatic tissue into the portal vein--effects on coagulation, liver function, and hepatic hemodynamics. A study in the pig-to-dog model. Transplantation. 1992: 53: 139-142.
- 134. SODERLUND J, WENNBERG L, CASTANOS-VELEZ E, BIBERFELD P, ZHU S, TIBELL A, et al. Fetal porcine islet-like cell clusters transplanted to cynomolgus monkeys: an immunohistochemical study. Transplantation. 1999: 67: 784-791.
- 135. BUHLER L, DENG S, O'NEIL J, KITAMURA H, KOULMANDA M, BALDI A, et al. Adult porcine islet transplantation in baboons treated with conventional immunosuppression or a non-myeloablative regimen and CD154 blockade. Xenotransplantation. 2002: 9: 3-13.
- 136. CANTAROVICH D, BLANCHO G, POTIRON N, JUGEAU N, FICHE M, CHAGNEAU C, et al. Rapid failure of pig islet transplantation in non human primates. Xenotransplantation. 2002: 9: 25-35.
- 137. KIRCHHOF N, SHIBATA S, WIJKSTROM M, KULICK DM, SALERNO CT, CLEMMINGS SM, et al. Reversal of diabetes in non-immunosuppressed rhesus macaques by intraportal porcine islet xenografts precedes acute cellular rejection. Xenotransplantation. 2004: 11: 396-407.
- 138. JAREMKO J, RORSTAD O. Advances toward the implantable artificial pancreas for treatment of diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1998: 21: 444-450.
- 139. YOON JW, JUN HS. Recent advances in insulin gene therapy for type 1 diabetes. Trends Mol Med. 2002: 8: 62-68.
- BEST M, CARROLL M, HANLEY NA, PIPER HANLEY K. Embryonic stem cells to beta-cells by understanding pancreas development. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2008: 288: 86-94.

- 141. OTONKOSKI T, GAO R, LUNDIN K. Stem cells in the treatment of diabetes. Ann Med. 2005: 37: 513-520.
- 142. KROON E, MARTINSON LA, KADOYA K, BANG AG, KELLY OG, ELIAZER S, et al. Pancreatic endoderm derived from human embryonic stem cells generates glucose-responsive insulin-secreting cells in vivo. Nat Biotechnol. 2008: 26: 443-452.
- 143. SHI Y, HOU L, TANG F, JIANG W, WANG P, DING M, et al. Inducing embryonic stem cells to differentiate into pancreatic beta cells by a novel three-step approach with activin A and all-trans retinoic acid. Stem Cells. 2005: 23: 656-662.
- 144. LIU M, HAN ZC. Mesenchymal stem cells: Biology and clinical potential in Type 1 Diabetes Therapy. J Cell Mol Med. 2008.
- 145. BONNER-WEIR S, TANEJA M, WEIR GC, TATARKIEWICZ K, SONG KH, SHARMA A, et al. In vitro cultivation of human islets from expanded ductal tissue. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2000: 97: 7999-8004.
- 146. ZULEWSKI H, ABRAHAM EJ, GERLACH MJ, DANIEL PB, MORITZ W, MULLER B, et al. Multipotential nestin-positive stem cells isolated from adult pancreatic islets differentiate ex vivo into pancreatic endocrine, exocrine, and hepatic phenotypes. Diabetes. 2001: 50: 521-533.
- 147. RAMIYA VK, MARAIST M, ARFORS KE, SCHATZ DA, PECK AB, CORNELIUS JG. Reversal of insulin-dependent diabetes using islets generated in vitro from pancreatic stem cells. Nat Med. 2000: 6: 278-282.
- HUANG H, TANG X. Phenotypic determination and characterization of nestinpositive precursors derived from human fetal pancreas. Lab Invest. 2003: 83: 539-547.
- 149. STOCUM DL. Development. A tail of transdifferentiation. Science. 2002: 298: 1901-1903.
- 150. LIPSETT M, FINEGOOD DT. beta-cell neogenesis during prolonged hyperglycemia in rats. Diabetes. 2002: 51: 1834-1841.
- 151. BERNARD-KARGAR C, KTORZA A. Endocrine pancreas plasticity under physiological and pathological conditions. Diabetes. 2001: 50 Suppl 1: S30-35.
- 152. BONNER-WEIR S, DEERY D, LEAHY JL, WEIR GC. Compensatory growth of pancreatic beta-cells in adult rats after short-term glucose infusion. Diabetes. 1989: 38: 49-53.
- 153. ARNUSH M, GU D, BAUGH C, SAWYER SP, MROCZKOWSKI B, KRAHL T, et al. Growth factors in the regenerating pancreas of gamma-interferon transgenic mice. Lab Invest. 1996: 74: 985-990.
- 154. NIR T, MELTON DA, DOR Y. Recovery from diabetes in mice by beta cell regeneration. J Clin Invest. 2007: 117: 2553-2561.

CHAPTER TWO

IMMUNE CELLS AND MOLECULES INVOLVED IN THE EARLY EVENTS OF NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION

2.1 INTRODUCTION

Islet transplantation is an attractive alternative treatment for type 1 diabetic patients. However, two major hurdles stand in the way of islet transplantation gaining widespread acceptance; the limited supply of islets and the use of harmful immunosuppressive drug regimes. One strategy to overcome the shortage of human islets for clinical transplantation is through the use of xenogeneic islets, in particular neonatal porcine islets (NPI). Transplantation of 2,000 NPI under the kidney capsule of alloxan-induced diabetic nude mice can correct hyperglycemia in 100% of recipients within 8 weeks post-transplantation (1). Recently, it has been demonstrated that NPI can also reverse hyperglycemia in pre-clinical non-human primate models (2, 3). Therefore in the near-term, it appears that NPI xenografts may be a feasible option to provide a potentially unlimited source of islets for clinical islet transplantation.

However for progress in NPI xenotransplantation to continue, preventing the immunologic barrier to islet xenotransplants requires further refinement. A better understanding of NPI xenograft rejection processes will facilitate the identification of new targets for novel anti-rejection therapy and enable more specific targeting of the immune cells and molecules involved. We have previously demonstrated that rejection of NPI xenografts transplanted under the kidney capsule of rodents is highly dependent on CD4⁺ T cells and the indirect pathway of antigen recognition (4). While the central role of CD4⁺ T cells in NPI xenograft rejection is now well recognized, it is currently unclear how CD4⁺ T cells interact with the remainder of the immune system and direct islet cell killing.

In this study, we examined early events of NPI xenograft rejection in the absence of auto-immunity in an immune-competent B6 mouse transplant model examining both the local graft site immune cells and molecules involved in rejection and the systemic events in response to a rejecting NPI xenograft. Our data demonstrate that NPI transplanted into B6 mice are acutely rejected by day 7 post-transplantation. The innate immune cells, macrophage and neutrophils, are the first immune cells present at the graft site on day 2 post-transplantation. Meanwhile, CD4⁺ T cells, B cells and eosinophils were detected on day 4 and CD8⁺ T cells were observed on day 5 post-transplantation. Several chemokines and cytokines were expressed within the graft site during the course of rejection with MIP-1 β being produced specifically in response to NPI xenografts. In contrast, systemic immune cell populations, chemokines and cytokines do not change in the early stages of NPI xenograft rejection. Therefore, early events in NPI xenograft rejection appear to be localized to the graft site and therapies aimed at targeting this localized response may result fewer systemic side effects making islet xenotransplantation a more attractive option for diabetic patients.

2.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.2.1 ANIMALS

One to 3 day old Landrace-Yorkshire neonatal pigs of either sex (1.5-2.0 kg, University of Alberta farm, Edmonton, AB, Canada) served as islet donors and 6-8 week old male C57BL/6J (B6, H-2^b, Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, ME, USA) mice served as recipients. All animals were fed standard laboratory food and cared for according to

the guidelines established by the Health Sciences Animal Policy and Welfare Committee at the University of Alberta.

2.2.2 ISLET ISOLATION

NPI were isolated as previously described (1). Briefly, neonatal pigs were anesthetized and subjected to laparotomy and exsanguinated by means of abdominal aortic catheterization. The pancreas was surgically removed under sterile conditions and placed in cold Hank's Buffer Salt Solution (HBSS, Sigma, St Louis, MO, USA). Sterile scissors were used to cut the pancreas into 1-2 mm pieces and then digested with 2.5 mg/ml collagenase (Sigma). Digested tissue was filtered through a 500 µm nylon screen then cultured for 7 days in Ham's F10 medium containing 10 mmol/l glucose, 50 µmol/l isobutylmethylxanthine (ICN Biomedicals, Montreal, PQ, Canada), 0.5% bovine serum albumin (fraction V, radioimmunoassay grade; Sigma), 2 mmol/l L-glutamine, 3 mmol/l CaCl₂, 10 mmol/l nicotinamide (BDH Biochemical, Poole, England), 100 U/ml penicillin, and 100 µg/ml streptomycin at 37°C, 5% CO₂, 95% air. A complete media change was performed on culture days 1, 2, 4 and 6.

2.2.3 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

After 7 days of culture, islets were transplanted under the left kidney capsule of naïve B6 mice as previously described (1). Briefly, non-diabetic, naïve B6 mice were anesthetized by inhalational isoflurane and the left flank was shaved and sterilized with 100% ethanol. A flank incision was made lateral to the left paraspinal muscles and the peritoneum was sharply divided to expose the left kidney. A sterile cotton swab was

utilized to expose and produce the left kidney from the incision. A small incision was made in the kidney capsule with a 27 gauge needle and a subcapsular pocket was expanded with the use of a sterile Pasteur pipette. Aliquots of 2,000 NPI were aspirated into polyethylene (PE-50) tubing, pelleted by centrifugation and placed within the subcapsular pocket with the aid of a micromanipulator syringe. Once the tubing was removed, the kidney capsule was cauterized with a disposable high-temperature cautery pen (Aaron Medical Industries, St. Petersburg, FL, USA). In sham operation control mice, an equivalent volume of HBSS was placed within the subcapsular pocket.

2.2.4 IMMUNOHISTOLOGICAL ANALYSIS

Graft-bearing kidneys and sham operated kidneys were collected at 6h, 12h, 1d, 2d, 3d, 4d, 5d, 6d and 7d post-transplantation. Specimens for immunohistological insulin and eosinophil analysis were fixed with 10% buffered formalin solution then embedded in paraffin. Tissue sections of 5 µm thickness were incubated with guinea pig antiinsulin antibody (1:1000, Dako Laboratories, Mississauga, ON, Canada) or rabbit antimouse eosinophil antibody (1:500, kindly provided by Dr. Moqbel, University of Alberta) for 30 min followed by an incubation with biotinylated goat anti-guinea pig IgG secondary antibody (1:200, Vector Laboratories, Burlington, CA, USA) or anti-rabbit secondary antibody (1:200 Vector Laboratories) for 20 min. Avidin-biotin complex/horseradish peroxidase (ABC/HP, Vector Laboratories) and 3, 3diaminobenzidinetetrahydrochloride (DAB, BioGenex, San Ramon, CA, USA) were applied to tissue sections to produce a brown color to positively stained cells. Tissue sections stained for insulin were counterstained with Harris' hematoxylin and eosin to

52

visualize the infiltrating immune cells in the graft whereas sections stained for eosinophils were counterstained with Harris' hematoxylin alone.

Concurrently, specimens for immunohistochemical analysis of immune cells within the graft were immersed in optimal cutting temperature (OCT) compound (Ted Pella Inc, Redding, CA, USA) and snap frozen at -80° C. Five um thick cryopreserved sections of tissue were air dried for 10 min then fixed in acetone for 3 min at 4° C. Cryopreserved sections were then washed in PBS and subsequently incubated in 2% FBS/PBS for 20 min to avoid non-specific binding. Endogenous biotin or biotin-binding proteins within the sample were blocked with an avidin/biotin blocking kit (Vector Laboratories). Rat anti-mouse CD4 antibody (1:100, BD Pharmingen, Mississauga, ON, Canada), rat anti-mouse CD8 antibody (1:100, BD Pharmingen), rat anti-mouse CD11b antibody (1:500, BD Pharmingen), rat ant-mouse CD19 antibody (1:200, BD Pharmingen) or rat anti-mouse neutrophil antibody (1:250, HyCult Biotechnology, Uden, Netherlands) was applied to each tissue sample for 30 min at room temperature. Subsequently, biotinylated rabbit anti-rat IgG secondary antibody (1:200, Vector Laboratories) was applied for 20 min at room temperature. Staining was developed with ABC/HP and DAB as previously described and cryopreserved sections were counterstained with Harris' hematoxylin.

2.2.5 DETECTION OF MOUSE ANTI-PORCINE ANTIBODIES

Peripheral blood samples were collected from recipient mice at 6h, 12h, 1d, 2d, 3d, 4d, 5d, 6d and 7d post-transplantation as well as from naïve B6 mice. Blood was allowed to coagulate for 30 min at room temperature and centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for

53

10 min to isolate serum. Spleen cells (1 x 10⁶) from donor Landrace-Yorkshire piglets were incubated in 1 ml of a 1:128 dilution of serum from recipient mice transplanted with NPI for 1 hour at 37°C (5% CO₂, 95% air). Spleen cells were then washed with 1x PBS and incubated with a 1:200 dilution of FITC-conjugated rat adsorbed goat anti-mouse IgG (Southern Biotechnology Associates, Inc., Birmingham, AL, USA) for 1 hour at 4 °C. Spleen cells were then washed twice in 1x PBS and resuspended in 500 µl of FACS buffer (1x PBS, 2% FBS). The percentage of NPI spleen cells bound to mouse antibody was determined from fluorescence histograms on a BD FACS Calibur flow cytometry machine (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON, Canada) after gating on viable lymphocytes. Control experiments included donor spleen cells alone or donor spleen cells incubated with recipient mouse serum without secondary antibody.

2.2.6 RNA EXTRACTION AND REVERSE-TRANSCRIPTASE PCR ANALYSIS

To identify the immune molecules at early events of NPI xenotransplantation rejection, graft-bearing kidneys and sham operated kidneys were collected at 6h, 12h, 1d, 2d, 3d, 4d, 5d, 6d and 7d post-transplantation to generate cDNA by reverse transcription (RT) and further processed for polymerase chain reaction (PCR) analysis. Islet grafts and surrounding kidney parenchyma were collected using sterile instruments treated overnight with RNAse Away (Molecular Bio-Products, San Diego, CA, USA). In sham operated controls, a segment of kidney parenchyma underlying the area of manipulation was collected in a similar fashion. Naïve B6 mouse kidney, thymus, lymph node and spleen tissue was also collected as control tissue for RNA extraction and subsequent RT-PCR analysis. Tissue samples were immediately pulverized by hand with sterile, RNAse

Away treated pestels, resuspended in Trizol (Sigma) and frozen at -80° C. cDNA was constructed from 1 µg of total RNA using Superscript RNAse H- Reverse Transcriptase (Invitrogen, Burlington, ON, Canada) according to the manufacturer's protocol and 1 µl of cDNA was amplified for 35 cycles using Taq DNA Polymerase (Invitrogen). The PCR conditions were as follows: 30 sec denaturation at 94° C, 30 sec annealing at 58° C, 30 sec extension at 72° C and a final extension at 72° C for 10 min followed by a 4° C hold. Products were separated on an ethidium bromide-stained 2% agarose gel and images were captured with Alpha Digidoc software (Perkin-Elmer, Boston, MA, USA). Primer sequences for MCP-1 (249 bp; accession no. NM 011333), MIP-1a (224 bp; accession no. M73061), MIP-1β (175 bp; accession no. X62502), RANTES (494 bp; accession no. NM 013653), IFNy (504 bp; accession no. XM 125899), IL-4 (400 bp; accession no. NM 021283), mTGF\u00b31 (269 bp; accession no. NM 011577), IL10 (406 bp; accession no. NM 010548) and GAPDH (310 bp; accession no. NM 008084) were created based on sequences in Table 2-1. Positive controls consisted of mouse thymus and lymph node cDNA while negative control consisted of water in place of experimental cDNA. GAPDH primers (housekeeping gene) insured cDNA integrity and all primer pairs spanned at least one intron insuring no genomic DNA was detected during amplification.

2.2.7 DETERMINATION OF SYSTEMIC T AND B CELL POPULATIONS

T and B cell populations from islet recipient B6 mice were analyzed and compared with T and B cell populations in sham operated control B6 mice. One million spleen cells were incubated with 100 μ l of a 1:100 dilution of the following mAbs: 1) PE-

conjugated anti-CD4/Cy⁵-conjugated anti-TCR β -chain (BD Pharmingen), 2) PEconjugated anti-CD8/Cy⁵-conjugated anti-TCR β -chain (BD Pharmingen), and 3) PEconjugated anti-CD19 (BD Pharmingen), at 4°C for 30 minutes. Spleen cells were washed two times with PBS and suspended in 500 µl of FACS buffer (2% FBS in 1x PBS). Fluorescence histograms were created using a BD FACS Calibur flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON, Canada) and were used to determine the percentage of cells that expressed CD4, CD8, and CD19. Controls for this experiment included unstained spleen cells from islet recipient B6 mice and sham operated control B6 mice.

Table 2-1: RT-PCR primer sequences for MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β , RANTES, IFN γ , IL-4, mTGF β 1, IL10 and GAPDH

Molecule	Forward sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$	Reverse sequence $(5' \rightarrow 3')$
MCP-1	AGGTCCCTGTCATGCTTCTG	TCTGGACCCATTCCTTCTTG
MIP-1a	TGCCCTTGCTGTTCTTCTCT	CCCAGGTCTCTTTGGAGTCA
MIP-1β	GCCCTCTCTCTCCTCTTGCT	ATACCACAGCTGGCTTGGAG
RANTES	GTGCCCACGTCAAGGAGTAT	GGGAAGCGTATACAGGGTCA
IFNγ	AGCTCTGAGACAATGAACGC	GGACAATCTCTTCCCCACCC
IL-4	TCTTTCTCGAATGTACCAGG	CATGGTGGCTCAGTACTACG
mTGFβ1	TGAGTGGCTGTCTTTTGACG	TTGGTATCCAGGGCTCTCC
IL10	CAAACAAAGGACCAGCTGGAC	GAGTCCAGCAGACTCAATAC
GAPDH	AATCCCATCACCATCTTCCA	GGCAGTGATGGCATGGACTG

2.2.8 DETECTION OF NATURAL KILLER CELLS IN THE PERIPHERAL BLOOD

Peripheral blood from islet recipient and sham operated control B6 mice was collected by cardiac puncture and anti-coagulated by mixing with 500 i.u. of heparin

(LEO Pharma Inc., Thornhill, ON, Canada). Mononuclear cells were isolated by lympholyte mammal (Cedarlane, Burlington, ON, Canada) gradient separation. Subsequently, 5 x 10⁵ peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were incubated for 30 min at 4°C with FITC-conjugated anti-CD49b/Pan-NK cell mAb diluted 1:100 (DX5, BD Biosciences Pharmingen, Mississauga, ON, Canada) then washed two times with 1x PBS. Data were acquired using a BD FACS Calibur flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON, Canada). Viable lymphocytes were gated and the proportion of CD49b expressing cells was determined.

2.2.9 DETECTION OF SYSTEMIC CHEMOKINE AND CYTOKINE LEVELS

Systemic levels of chemokines and cytokines were detected in the serum of B6 mice using a multiplex bead immunoassay kit (Biosource, Camarillo, CA, USA) following the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, peripheral blood samples were collected from recipient and sham operated control B6 mice at 2d, 4d, 5d and 7d post-transplantation, allowed to coagulate at room temperature for 30 min and centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 10 min to isolate the serum. This assay employs a solid phase sandwich technique to measure analyte concentration. Fifty µl of serum and standard concentration analytes were incubated with beads of defined spectral properties conjugated to specific capture antibodies to chemokines and cytokines. Beads and captured analytes were then incubated with a fluorescent protein, R-Phycoerythrin, conjugated to Streptavidin. Beads were then analyzed with a Luminex 100 instrument (Luminex Corporation, Austin, TX, USA) which identifies specific analytes based on the spectral properties of the bound
beads as well as the concentration of each analyte based on the emitted fluorescence as compared to a standard curve generated from known analyte concentrations.

2.3 RESULTS

2.3.1 PORCINE ISLET **NEONATAL** XENOGRAFT REJECTION IS CHARACTERIZED BY EARLY INNATE IMMUNE CELL INFILTRATION FOLLOWED BY ADAPTIVE **IMMUNE** CELL **INFILTATION**

Neonatal porcine islet xenografts were collected at various time points posttransplantation to examine the immune cells involved in the rejection process. An abundance of insulin positive staining β cells are present in the early post-transplantation period from 6 hours to 2 days. However, while the number of infiltrating immune cells increase beginning on 2 days post-transplantation, insulin positive β cells are detected until 5 days post-transplantation. By 7 days post-transplantation there is no further evidence of surviving β cells within the graft (Figure 2-1).

Immunohistochemical staining for immune cells reveals that early graft infiltration is characterized by the presence of innate immune cells such as CD11b⁺ macrophages and neutrophils beginning on 2 days post-transplantation and their numbers steadily increase to the time of graft rejection at 7 days post-transplantation (Table 2-2). Eosinophils were also detected within the graft site, however, their numbers did not appreciably increase until 4 days post-transplantation (Table 2-2). In comparison, the presence of adaptive immune cells within the NPI xenograft was delayed in the rejection process. CD4⁺ T cells and CD8⁺ T cells were first detected within the graft at 4 days post-transplantation whereas CD19⁺ B cells were not detected until 5 days posttransplantation (Table 2-2). Therefore, while both innate immune cells and adaptive immune cells were present within rejecting NPI xenografts, early infiltration by macrophage and neutrophils did not correlate with substantial β cell destruction, whereas subsequent infiltration by eosinophils, CD4⁺ T cells, CD8⁺ T cells and CD19⁺ B cells were all temporally associated with substantial graft destruction.



Figure 2-1: Insulin immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in nonautoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice at various early time-points posttransplantation. Immune cell infiltration of the NPI xenograft occurs initially on day 2 at the periphery of the graft. By day 7 post-transplantation the NPI xenograft is infiltrated completely by immune cells and no intact insulin staining islet cells are detected.

Table 2-2: Immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice. A) Rejection of NPI xenografts is characterized by initial infiltration of innate immune cells. Macrophages and neutrophils are present early at the periphery of the graft 2 days post-transplantation. Eosinophil infiltration occurs later at 4 days post-transplantation. B) Adaptive immune cell infiltration of rejecting NPI xenografts is delayed compared to innate immune cells. CD4⁺ T cells and B cells do not infiltrate the graft site until 4 days post-transplantation. CD8⁺ T cells are last to arrive at the graft site at 5 days post-transplantation.

Immune Cells	Time Post-Transplantation									
	6h	12h	1d	2d	3d	4d	5d	6d	7d	
A) Innate										
CD11b ⁺ Macrophage	-	-	-	+	+	++	++	++	+++	
Neutrophils	-	-	-	+	+	+	+	++	++	
Eosinophils	-	-	-	-	-	+	++	++	+++	
B) Adaptive										
CD4 ⁺ T cells	-	-	-	-	-	+	++	++	+++	
CD19 ⁺ B cells	-	-	-	-	-	+	++	++	++	
CD8 ⁺ T cells	-	-	-	-	-	-	+	++	++	

(-) no staining; (+) <20% of graft; (++) 20-50% of graft; (+++) >50% of graft

2.3.2 HUMORAL IMMUNE RESPONSE TO NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFTS

Humoral immune response at early time points of NPI xenograft rejection were also examined. Mouse anti-porcine IgG antibody levels were not detected until 5 days post-transplantation and continued to increase until the time of NPI xenograft rejection at 7 days post-transplantation (Figure 2-2). These results correspond with the delayed appearance of both CD4⁺ T cells at 4 days post-transplantation and CD19⁺ B cells at 5 days post-transplantation (Table 2-2) indicating that B-cell activation requires CD4⁺ T cell help.



Figure 2-2: Mouse anti-porcine antibody levels in non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice at early time points of NPI xenograft rejection. Anti-porcine IgG antibody levels begin increasing on day 5 post-transplantation and continue to increase until time of NPI xenograft rejection on day 7.

2.3.3 NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION IS ASSOCIATED WITH EARLY PRODUCTION OF CHEMOKINES AND TRANSIENT PRODUCTION OF CYTOKINES

Chemokine mRNA expression profiles were compared at various time points post-transplantation between rejecting NPI xenografts and control sham operated kidneys using RT PCR techniques. The expression of chemokines MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β and RANTES was detected in both transplanted islet graft sites and sham operated transplant sites (Figure 2-3). In naïve B6 mouse kidney tissue samples unaltered by surgical manipulation of the kidney capsule, the chemokines MCP-1, MIP-1 α and RANTES were also detected. In contrast, expression of the chemokine MIP-1 β was noticeably absent in naïve kidney samples (Figure 2-3). Therefore, this pattern of expression would suggest that expression of the chemokine MIP-1 β is induced by the process of surgical manipulation of the kidney and/or injection of media within the transplant site.

In a similar fashion, locally expressed cytokine mRNA transcripts were detected in NPI transplanted and sham operated B6 mice. The cytokines IFN γ , IL-4 and IL-10 were not detected in naïve B6 mouse kidney samples nor in sham operated kidney sites (Figure 2-4). However, expression of IFN γ was seen transiently from 3 to 5 days posttransplantation corresponding to the presence of macrophage and subsequent appearance of CD4⁺ T cells (Table 2-2). The appearance of CD4⁺ T cells within the graft site at 4 days post-transplantation (Table 2-2) corresponded to both the transient expression of IL-4 from 4 to 6 days post-transplantation and the transient expression of IL-10 from 4 to 5 days post-transplantation (Figure 2-4). Expression of TGF β was detected in NPI transplanted graft sites, sham operated sites throughout the rejection process as well as faintly in non-transplanted naïve B6 kidney tissue samples (Figure 2-4).



Figure 2-3: Mouse chemokine mRNA transcripts within NPI transplanted and sham transplanted graft sites in non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice. Transplanted grafts and surrounding kidney parenchyma were collected and cDNA was generated from mRNA transcripts using RT PCR. cDNA samples were subsequently analyzed by PCR analysis for the presence of MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β and RANTES sequences. GAPDH was used as an endogenous housekeeping gene. PCR products were separated on an agarose gel.



Figure 2-4: Mouse cytokine mRNA transcripts within NPI transplanted and sham transplanted graft sites in non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice. Transplanted grafts and surrounding kidney parenchyma were collected and cDNA was generated from mRNA transcripts using RT. cDNA samples were subsequently analyzed by PCR analysis for the presence of IFN γ , IL-4, TGF β and IL-10 sequences. GAPDH was used as an endogenous housekeeping gene. PCR products were separated on an agarose gel.

2.3.4 NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION DOES NOT RESULT IN ALTERATIONS IN IMMUNE CELL PROFILES NOR SYSTEMIC CHEMOKINE/CYTOKINE SIGNALS

We were also interested in determining whether systemic changes in immune cell profiles and chemokine/cytokine levels corresponded with the local graft site immune cell infiltration and chemokine/cytokine expression following NPI xenograft transplantation. Flow cytometry was used to examine CD4⁺ T cell, CD8⁺ T cells and CD19⁺ B cell populations in spleen cells and CD49b⁺ NK cells in the peripheral blood. Over the course of the NPI xenograft rejection process from 1 to 7 days posttransplantation, there was no evidence of CD4⁺ T cell nor CD8⁺ T cell expansion (Figure 2-5) despite the fact that both immune cell types appear and increase in numbers at the rejecting graft site at 4 days and 5 days post-transplantation (Table 2-2). The CD19⁺ B cell population was significantly higher in sham operated B6 mice at 2 days and 5 days post-transplantation, however, overall there was no significant change in CD19⁺ B cell populations over the course of NPI xenograft rejection in comparison to sham operated mice (Figure 2-6) despite the fact that CD19⁺ B cells appear at the graft site beginning at 4 days post-transplantation and increase in numbers until the time of rejection (Table 2-2). Lastly, peripheral blood CD49b⁺ NK cells were examined by flow cytometry and no significant change was seen in the systemic population of NK cells over the course of the rejection process (Figure 2-7). A limitation of this study is the lack of a monoclonal antibody specific for NK cells for the purpose of immunohistological analysis in mice. However, using flow cytometry to examine intragraft cell populations, Karlsson-Parra and colleagues have demonstrated that in the process of fetal porcine islet xenograft rejection in B6 mice 15% of infiltrating immune cells are CD49b⁺ NK cells (5).

Therefore, despite the fact that NK cells appear to infiltrate porcine islet xenografts, their systemic population does not change over the course of rejection.

Serum chemokine and cytokine levels were measured by multiplex bead immunoassay in NPI transplanted and sham operated B6 mice at 2 days, 4 days, 5 days and 7 days post-transplantation. In NPI transplanted B6 mice, the chemokine MCP-1 did not differ significantly at all time points post-transplantation from naïve B6 mice ($33.2 \pm$ 0.0 pg/ml, n=3, Figure 2-8A). The chemokine MIP-1 α was undetectable in both naïve B6 mice as well as in transplanted mice at all time points post-transplantation (n.d., n=3, Figure 2-8B). Serum IFN γ levels in transplanted B6 mice did not significantly differ from naïve B6 mice (0.7 ± 0.3 pg/ml, n=3) at all time points post-transplantation (Figure 2-8C). Similarly, IL-4 levels were not appreciably changed in NPI transplanted mice in comparison to naïve B6 mice (16.2 ± 5.5 pg/ml, n=3, Figure 2-8D). Lastly, the cytokine IL-10 was not detectable in the serum of naïve B6 mice, NPI transplanted mice nor sham operated mice at all time points (Figure 2-8E). Therefore, it appears that while intragraft cytokines IFN γ , IL-4 and IL-10 are transiently upregulated in NPI transplanted mice (Figure 2-4), this does not result in a systemic production of these same cytokines.



Figure 2-5: $CD4^+$ and $CD8^+$ T cell populations in the spleen of non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice. Spleen cells from NPI transplanted and sham transplanted mouse recipients were harvested at various time points and $CD4^+$ and $CD8^+$ T cell populations were examined by flow cytometry. Both systemic $CD4^+$ and $CD8^+$ T cells were unaltered during the course of NPI xenograft rejection.



Figure 2-6: CD19⁺ B cell population in the spleen of NPI transplanted and sham transplanted non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice. Spleen cells from NPI transplanted and sham transplanted mouse recipients were harvested at various time points and the CD19⁺ B cell population was examined by flow cytometry. Systemic CD19⁺ B cells were unaltered during the course of NPI xenograft rejection.



Figure 2-7: CD49b⁺ NK cell population in the peripheral blood of NPI transplanted and sham transplanted non-autoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice. Peripheral blood from NPI transplanted and sham transplanted mouse recipients was harvested at various time points and the CD49b⁺ NK cell population was examined by flow cytometry. Systemic CD49b⁺ NK cells were unaltered during the course of NPI xenograft rejection.



Figure 2-8: Serum chemokine levels in NPI transplanted and sham transplanted nonautoimmune prone, non-diabetic B6 mice. A) MCP-1, B) MIP-1 α , C) IFN γ , D) IL-4, E) IL-10. (* chemokine/cytokine levels not detected)

2.4 DISCUSSION

We have previously demonstrated that the rejection process of NPI xenografts is critically dependent on the presence of CD4⁺ T cells (4). In this study, we examined the early immunologic events leading to the rejection of NPI xenografts in an attempt to further elucidate the mechanism of NPI xenograft rejection in the absence of islet β cell specific autoimmunity. We have demonstrated that expression of the chemokine MIP-1 β at the graft site occurs but does not appear to be specific to the process of NPI xenograft rejection but rather surgical manipulation of the graft site (Figure 2-3). Other chemokines such as MCP-1, MIP-1 α , and RANTES were also detected at the graft site, however, these chemokines were also present endogenously in naïve B6 kidney parenchyma (Figure 2-3). These results compare favorably to those of Solomon and colleagues who found that transplantation of fetal porcine islets under the kidney capsule in a mouse model also produced MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β and RANTES in the early post-transplantation period (6-8). Furthermore, the ability for chemokines to act as chemoattractant may be preserved across species and chemokines secreted by porcine islets have the ability to induce migration of monocytes (9). One limitation of our study was the use of non-quantitative PCR techniques to examine the presence of these chemokines.

While MCP-1, MIP-1 α and RANTES were detected faintly within naïve B6 mouse kidney, it is possible that quantitative real-time PCR techniques could detect whether these chemokines are found in greater quantities following surgical manipulation of the graft site, similar to MIP-1 β . The chemokines MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β and RANTES are all associated with the migration of macrophages, dendritic cells and

activated T cells (10, 11) while MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β and RANTES are additionally associated with migration of natural killer cells (10). The expression of chemokines locally within the graft site (Figure 2-3) but not systemically in recipient serum (Figure 2-8) is consistent with their role in trafficking leukocytes by means of chemotactic concentration gradient to sites of immune activity. Furthermore, the presence of these chemokines within the graft site may be responsible for the migration of macrophage and T cells observed within the graft site (Table 2-2). Transplantation technique certainly influences the degree of tissue damage and inflammation at the graft site. This current study and that by Solomon and colleagues (6) utilized the widely accepted experimental model of islet transplantation under the kidney capsule. However currently, clinical islet transplantation is performed via portal vein infusion. Hardstedt and colleagues examined the chemokine profile within the hepatic parenchyma of rhesus macaques following intraportal transplantation of adult porcine islets. When transplanted intraportally, a slightly different chemokine profile was observed with significant increases in both MIP- 1α and RANTES transcripts, but no significant change in MIP-1 β nor MCP-1 transcripts between early and late time points (12). Differences in chemokine expression profiles in porcine islets transplanted under the kidney capsule compared to those transplanted intraportally may potentially be a result of local tissue damage after transplantation and/or degree of local ischemia.

Targeting chemokines in the prevention of NPI xenograft rejection certainly is an attractive option which could prevent immune cell migration to the graft site without significantly altering normal immune cell function. Potential strategies to target the function of chemokines in recruiting immune cells to the transplant graft site are to administer modified chemokines which may act as antagonists (13-15), administer small non-peptide molecules which similarly act as antagonists to chemokine receptors (16, 17) or by administration of blocking monoclonal antibodies targeted to chemokine receptors (18). Currently, the use of specific chemokine antagonists have not been investigated in the prevention of porcine islet xenograft rejection. However, this approach has been studied in the treatment of asthma and has been demonstrated to ameliorate associated airway inflammation (19). Any therapies incorporating the use of chemokine antagonism, however, will likely require targeting of multiple chemokines. Solomon and colleagues demonstrated that while transplantation of fetal porcine islets to CCR2 deficient mice (lacking major receptor for MCP-1) and CCR5 deficient mice (lacking the co-receptor for MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β and RANTES), did delay intragraft recruitment of macrophages but CD4⁺ T cells graft rejection was not prevented (6).

In this study we have demonstrated that NPI xenograft rejection is associated with initial innate immune cell infiltration of the graft and subsequently followed by infiltration of the graft at 4 days post-transplantation by CD4⁺ T cells (Table 2-2). It is currently unclear whether early innate immune cell infiltration plays a vital role in NPI xenograft rejection. Specifically, recipient macrophage play an important role as antigen presenting cells (APCs) in discordant islet xenograft rejection (20, 21), however, xenografts ultimately undergo rejection suggesting secondary pathways of antigen presentation exists. Therefore, early infiltration of macrophage is likely to play a role in initiating islet xenograft rejection, and while preventing their accumulation at the graft site may help prevent rejection this strategy is unlikely to be sufficient in of itself.

While CD4⁺ T cells increase in number locally at the graft site, there does not appear to be a corresponding expansion of the CD4⁺ T cell population systemically (Figure 2-5). Corresponding with the appearance of CD4⁺ T cells at the graft site is local production of cytokines IFNy, IL-4 and IL-10 (Figure 2-4). IFNy is produced by $CD4^+$ Th1 cells and activates macrophages, while IL-4 and IL-10 are produced by Th2 cells. The production of IFNy is important in both macrophage and NK cell activation. Yi and colleagues have demonstrated that inhibition of IFNy by monoclonal antibody administration can delay porcine islet xenograft rejection by preventing the activation of both macrophages and NK cells (22). The production of the Th2 cytokine IL-4 on days 4 to 6 post-transplantation corresponds with the production of anti-porcine antibody observed beginning on day 5 post-transplantation (Figure 2-2). The role of IL-10 in NPI xenograft rejection currently is not clear. One possibility is that IL-10 regulates the response of activated CD4⁺ T cells (23) which would correspond to the transient production of IL-10 on days 4 and 5 days post-transplantation, the time at which CD4⁺ T cells are recruited to the graft site and produce IFNy and IL-4.

Due to the observational nature of our study it is difficult to link causality between the different immune events that have occurred. While the presence of eosinophils was demonstrated at the graft site during the rejection process, congruent with previous studies (6, 22, 24, 25), it has been previously demonstrated that they are possibly innocent bystanders as they do not play an important role in porcine islet xenograft rejection (22, 24). Therefore, the results presented in this study serve to identify other potential targets for immune therapy in the prevention of NPI xenograft rejection. We postulate that simultaneous targeting of these targets holds more promise

in promoting long-term survival of NPI xenografts.

2.5 **REFERENCES**

- 1. KORBUTT GS, ELLIOTT JF, AO Z, SMITH DK, WARNOCK GL, RAJOTTE RV. Large scale isolation, growth, and function of porcine neonatal islet cells. J Clin Invest. 1996: 97: 2119-2129.
- 2. CARDONA K, KORBUTT GS, MILAS Z, LYON J, CANO J, JIANG W, et al. Long-term survival of neonatal porcine islets in nonhuman primates by targeting costimulation pathways. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 304-306.
- 3. HERING BJ, WIJKSTROM M, GRAHAM ML, HARDSTEDT M, AASHEIM TC, JIE T, et al. Prolonged diabetes reversal after intraportal xenotransplantation of wild-type porcine islets in immunosuppressed nonhuman primates. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 301-303.
- 4. RAYAT GR, JOHNSON ZA, BEILKE JN, KORBUTT GS, RAJOTTE RV, GILL RG. The degree of phylogenetic disparity of islet grafts dictates the reliance on indirect CD4 T-cell antigen recognition for rejection. Diabetes. 2003: 52: 1433-1440.
- 5. KARLSSON-PARRA A, RIDDERSTAD A, WALLGREN AC, MOLLER E, LJUNGGREN HG, KORSGREN O. Xenograft rejection of porcine islet-like cell clusters in normal and natural killer cell-depleted mice. Transplantation. 1996: 61: 1313-1320.
- 6. SOLOMON MF, KUZIEL WA, MANN DA, SIMEONOVIC CJ. The role of chemokines and their receptors in the rejection of pig islet tissue xenografts. Xenotransplantation. 2003: 10: 164-177.
- 7. CHANDRA AP, OUYANG L, YI S, WONG JK, HA H, WALTERS SN, et al. Chemokine and toll-like receptor signaling in macrophage mediated islet xenograft rejection. Xenotransplantation. 2007: 14: 48-59.
- 8. YI S, OUYANG L, HA H, O'HARA JM, CHANDRA AP, AKIMA S, et al. Involvement of CCR5 signaling in macrophage recruitment to porcine islet xenografts. Transplantation. 2005: 80: 1468-1475.
- 9. EHRNFELT C, KUMAGAI-BRAESCH M, UZUNEL M, HOLGERSSON J. Adult porcine islets produce MCP-1 and recruit human monocytes in vitro. Xenotransplantation. 2004: 11: 184-194.
- 10. HANCOCK WW. Chemokine receptor-dependent alloresponses. Immunol Rev. 2003: 196: 37-50.

- 11. MERANI S, TRUONG WW, HANCOCK W, ANDERSON CC, SHAPIRO AM. Chemokines and their receptors in islet allograft rejection and as targets for tolerance induction. Cell Transplant. 2006: 15: 295-309.
- 12. HARDSTEDT M, FINNEGAN CP, KIRCHHOF N, HYLAND KA, WIJKSTROM M, MURTAUGH MP, et al. Post-transplant upregulation of chemokine messenger RNA in non-human primate recipients of intraportal pig islet xenografts. Xenotransplantation. 2005: 12: 293-302.
- 13. SONG E, ZOU H, YAO Y, PROUDFOOT A, ANTUS B, LIU S, et al. Early application of Met-RANTES ameliorates chronic allograft nephropathy. Kidney Int. 2002: 61: 676-685.
- 14. GRONE HJ, WEBER C, WEBER KS, GRONE EF, RABELINK T, KLIER CM, et al. Met-RANTES reduces vascular and tubular damage during acute renal transplant rejection: blocking monocyte arrest and recruitment. FASEB J. 1999: 13: 1371-1383.
- 15. BEDKE J, STOJANOVIC T, GRONE HJ, HEUSER M, SCHEELE L, PROUDFOOT AE, et al. Met-RANTES improves acute-rejection-induced microvascular injury in rat small bowel transplantation. Transplant Proc. 2002: 34: 1049.
- 16. BABA M, NISHIMURA O, KANZAKI N, OKAMOTO M, SAWADA H, IIZAWA Y, et al. A small-molecule, nonpeptide CCR5 antagonist with highly potent and selective anti-HIV-1 activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999: 96: 5698-5703.
- 17. GAO P, ZHOU XY, YASHIRO-OHTANI Y, YANG YF, SUGIMOTO N, ONO S, et al. The unique target specificity of a nonpeptide chemokine receptor antagonist: selective blockade of two Th1 chemokine receptors CCR5 and CXCR3. J Leukoc Biol. 2003: 73: 273-280.
- 18. TSUI P, DAS A, WHITAKER B, TORNETTA M, STOWELL N, KESAVAN P, et al. Generation, characterization and biological activity of CCL2 (MCP-1/JE) and CCL12 (MCP-5) specific antibodies. Hum Antibodies. 2007: 16: 117-125.
- 19. MENDEZ-ENRIQUEZ E, MELENDEZ Y, MARTINEZ F, BAAY G, HUERTA-YEPEZ S, GONZALEZ-BONILLA C, et al. CDIP-2, a synthetic peptide derived from chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 13 (CCL13), ameliorates allergic airway inflammation. Clin Exp Immunol. 2008: 152: 354-363.
- 20. ANDRES A, TOSO C, MOREL P, BOSCO D, BUCHER P, OBERHOLZER J, et al. Macrophage depletion prolongs discordant but not concordant islet xenograft survival. Transplantation. 2005: 79: 543-549.
- 21. WU G, KORSGREN O, ZHANG J, SONG Z, VAN ROOIJEN N, TIBELL A. Pig islet xenograft rejection is markedly delayed in macrophage-depleted mice: a study in streptozotocin diabetic animals. Xenotransplantation. 2000: 7: 214-220.
- 22. YI S, FENG X, HAWTHORNE WJ, PATEL AT, WALTERS SN, O'CONNELL PJ. CD4+ T cells initiate pancreatic islet xenograft rejection via an interferon-

gamma-dependent recruitment of macrophages and natural killer cells. Transplantation. 2002: 73: 437-446.

- 23. DEOL HS, TUCH BE. Effect of interleukin-10 on human anti-porcine xenogeneic cellular response in vitro. Transplantation. 2000: 69: 112-119.
- 24. SIMEONOVIC CJ, TOWNSEND MJ, WILSON JD, MCKENZIE KU, RAMSAY AJ, MATTHAEI KI, et al. Eosinophils are not required for the rejection of neovascularized fetal pig proislet xenografts in mice. J Immunol. 1997: 158: 2490-2499.
- 25. KROOK H, HAGBERG A, SONG Z, LANDEGREN U, WENNBERG L, KORSGREN O. A distinct Th1 immune response precedes the described Th2 response in islet xenograft rejection. Diabetes. 2002: 51: 79-86.

CHAPTER THREE

DIFFERENTIAL ROLE OF NATURAL KILLER CELLS IN RAT VERSUS NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION IN IMMUNE-COMPETENT MICE

3.1 INTRODUCTION

The field of islet transplantation has seen significant advances since the first successful islet transplantation by Lacy over 35 years ago (1). While clinical islet transplantation has proven to be an effective treatment for brittle type 1 diabetic patients (2), a limiting factor remains the scarcity of human donor islets for transplantation. Islet xenotransplantation using porcine islets is a potentially viable solution to the shortage of islet donor supply; however, preventing cell-mediated rejection remains an ongoing obstacle (3, 4).

Natural killer (NK) cells may play a role in islet xenograft rejection given their temporal and spatial association with rejecting adult porcine islet xenografts (5, 6). NK cells are lymphoid cells derived from bone marrow that share a common early progenitor to T cells. Like T cells, NK cells can act as cytotoxic effector cells by perforin and granzyme degranulation. A major difference, however is that NK cells do not express antigen specific receptors, rather, a collection of receptors which provide activation and inhibitory signals control the activity of NK cells (7). Engagement of self-MHC I receptors is a major mechanism by which NK-mediated damage to self tissues is avoided (8, 9). NK cells function as potent effector cells of rejection of allogeneic bone marrow transplants (10), vascularized solid organ transplants (11, 12) and play a role in promoting transplant tolerance (13). Currently, however, it is unclear what role NK cells play in neonatal porcine islet (NPI) xenograft rejection.

There is mounting evidence that the mechanism of islet xenograft rejection depends on the phylogenetic disparity between host and donor islet species (14, 15). While rejection of rat islet xenografts in mice are not dependent on the presence of macrophage (14), human and porcine islet xenograft rejection in mice are dependent on the presence of macrophage (14, 16). Furthermore, while both rat and porcine islet xenograft rejection are CD4⁺ T cell mediated processes, there is a marked hierarchy in the requirement for host MHC class II-restricted indirect antigen presentation with porcine islet xenograft rejection completely dependent on this pathway (15). Therefore, it appears that the mechanism by which islet xenografts are rejected may differ depending on the phylogenetic disparity between the host and donor islet species.

The aim of the present study was to compare the role of NK cells in concordant and discordant islet xenograft rejection. We examined *in vivo* the effect of depleting NK cells using anti-NK1.1 monoclonal antibody (mAb) on the rejection of concordant rat islet and discordant NPI xenografts transplanted in mice.

3.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.2.1 ANIMALS

Male Wistar-Furth rats (200-300 grams, Harlan, Indianapolis, IN, USA) and 1-3 day old Landrace-Yorkshire neonatal pigs of either sex (1.5-2 kg, University of Alberta farm, Edmonton, AB, Canada) were used as islet donors. Six to 8 weeks old male C57BL/6J (B6, H-2^b, Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, ME, USA) and immune-deficient C57Bl/6-rag1 ^{tm1/mom} (B6 *rag-/-*, H-2^b, Jackson Laboratory) mice were used as recipients. All animals were fed standard laboratory food and cared for according to the guidelines established by the Health Sciences Animal Policy and Welfare Committee at the University of Alberta.

3.2.2 RAT ISLET ISOLATION

Islet isolation and transplantation was performed as previously described (17). Briefly, Wistar-Furth rats were anesthetized and pancreatic ducts were distended *via* bile duct cannulation with HBSS (Sigma, St Louis, MO, USA) prior to excision. Pancreases were cut into small pieces then digested with 3.75 mg/ml collagenase (Sigma). Islets and exocrine tissue were isolated following Dextran (Sigma) density gradient separation. Islets were hand picked, counted and cultured overnight at 37°C, 5% CO₂, 95% air in 10 ml of Ham's F10 media (Gibco, Burlington, ON, Canada).

3.2.3 NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET ISOLATION

Islets from neonatal pigs were isolated as previously described (18). Briefly, neonatal pigs were anesthetized and subjected to laparotomy and exsanguinated. The pancreas was removed, placed in Hank's Buffer Salt Solution (HBSS, Sigma), cut into small pieces and digested with 2.5 mg/ml collagenase (Sigma). Digested tissue was filtered through a 500 μ m nylon screen then cultured for 7 days in Ham's F10 medium containing 10 mmol/l glucose, 50 μ mol/l isobutylmethylxanthine (ICN Biomedicals, Montreal, PQ, Canada), 0.5% bovine serum albumin (fraction V, radioimmunoassay grade; Sigma), 2 mmol/l L-glutamine, 3 mmol/l CaCl₂, 10 mmol/l nicotinamide (BDH Biochemical, Poole, England), 100 U/ml penicillin, and 100 μ g/ml streptomycin at 37°C, 5% CO₂, 95% air. A complete media change was performed on culture days 1, 2, 4 and 6.

3.2.4 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

Recipient mice were rendered diabetic by intraperitoneal (i.p.) injection of 180 mg/kg streptozotocin (Sigma) for B6 mice and 175 mg/kg for B6 rag-/- mice 4-6 days before transplantation. Mice with two consecutive non-fasting blood glucose levels of ≥17 mmol/l were used as recipients. Five hundred Wistar-Furth rat islets or 2000 NPI were transplanted under the left kidney capsule of diabetic B6 and B6 rag-/- mice. Recipient B6 mice received no treatment or continuous i.p. administration of anti-NK1.1 mAb at a dose of 100 µg on day -1 pre-transplant, 25 µg on days 0-14 inclusively posttransplant, and 25 µg once per week thereafter (PK136, mouse IgG2a, Bio Express Inc., West Lebanon, NH, USA). B6 rag-/- mouse recipients received no treatment. Islet graft function was monitored by blood glucose measurements two times a week. Graft function was defined as blood glucose values ≤ 8.4 mmol/l while graft rejection was defined as the first of three consecutive days of blood glucose values >10 mmol/l and was further confirmed by histological analysis of the islet graft. Functionality of islet grafts was confirmed by the ability to reverse diabetes in immune-deficient B6 rag-/- mouse recipients. Furthermore, in mouse recipients with long-term (>100 days) graft survival, return to hyperglycemia following nephrectomy of the graft-bearing kidney established that normoglycemia was graft-dependent.

3.2.5 IMMUNOHISTOLOGICAL ANALYSIS

Graft-bearing kidneys were harvested following rejection or >100 days posttransplantation and fixed in 10% buffered formalin solution and embedded in paraffin. Insulin staining was performed on 5 μ m sections of the graft. Graft sections on slides were incubated for 30 min with guinea pig anti-insulin antibody (1:1000 dilution, Dako Laboratories, Mississauga, ON, Canada) followed by a 20 min incubation with biotinylated goat anti-guinea pig IgG secondary antibody (1:200 dilution, Vector Laboratories, Burlington, CA, USA). Sections were then incubated with avidin-biotin complex/horseradish peroxidase for 40 min (Vector Laboratories) using 3, 3-diaminobenzidinetetrahydrochloride (BioGenex, San Ramon, CA, USA) as substrate. A positive reaction was detected within 5 min. Graft sections on slides were counterstained with Harris' hematoxylin and eosin. Negative control staining for this experiment was performed by omitting the primary antibody.

3.2.6 DETECTION OF NATURAL KILLER CELLS IN THE PERIPHERAL BLOOD

Peripheral blood from untreated naïve B6 mice and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated mice was collected by cardiac puncture and anti-coagulated by mixing with 500 i.u. of heparin (LEO Pharma Inc., Thornhill, ON, Canada). Mononuclear cells were isolated by lympholyte mammal (Cedarlane, Burlington, ON, Canada) gradient separation. Subsequently, 5 x 10⁵ peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were incubated for 30 min at 4°C with FITC-conjugated anti-CD49b/Pan-NK cell mAb diluted 1:100 (DX5, BD Biosciences Pharmingen, Mississauga, ON, Canada) then washed two times with 1x PBS. Data were acquired using a BD FACS Calibur flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON, Canada). Viable lymphocytes were gated and the proportion of CD49b expressing cells was determined.

3.2.7 DETECTION OF MOUSE ANTI-RAT AND ANTI-PORCINE ANTIBODIES

Peripheral blood samples were collected from naïve non-transplanted and islet transplanted B6 mouse recipients. Blood samples were allowed to clot for 30 min then spun at 10,000 rpm for 10 min to isolate the serum. Spleen cells (1×10^6) from donor Wistar-Furth rats and donor Landrace-Yorkshire neonatal pigs were incubated in 1 ml of a 1:128 dilution of mouse serum for 1 hour at 37°C, 5% CO₂, 95% air. Spleen cells were then washed with 1x PBS and incubated with a 1:200 dilution of FITC-conjugated rat adsorbed goat anti-mouse IgG mAb (Southern Biotechnology Associates, Inc., Birmingham, AL, USA) for 1 hour at 4°C. Spleen cells were then washed two times in 1x PBS and suspended in 500 µl of FACS buffer (1x PBS, 2% FBS). The percentage of rat and NPI spleen cells bound to mouse antibody was determined from fluorescence histograms on a BD FACS Calibur flow cytometer (BD Biosciences) after gating on viable lymphocytes. Controls for this experiment included donor spleen cells incubated without mouse serum or with mouse serum but no secondary antibody added.

3.2.8 DETECTION OF T CELL POPULATIONS IN MOUSE SPLEEN CELLS

One million spleen cells from naïve non-transplanted or islet transplanted B6 mouse recipients were incubated for 30 min at 4°C with 1:100 dilution of PE-conjugated anti-CD4 and anti-CD8 mAbs (BD Biosciences Pharmingen), then washed 2 times with 1x PBS. The percentage of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells were determined from fluorescence histograms created using a BD FACS Calibur flow cytometer (BD Biosciences). Controls for this experiment included spleen cells that were not incubated with antibodies.

3.2.9 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Statistical differences in graft survival between groups and the percentage of NK cells found in PBMCs were determined by Kaplan-Meier log rank test and a Student's t-test, respectively, using SPSS statistical software, version 11.5 for Windows (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). A p-value <0.05 was considered to be statistically significant for both statistical tests.

3.3 RESULTS

3.3.1 ANTI-NK1.1 MONOCLONAL ANTIBODY ADMINISTRATION RESULTS IN LONG-TERM SURVIVAL OF RAT BUT NOT PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFTS

We first determined the effect of anti-NK1.1 mAb administration in B6 mouse recipients of rat islets and NPI. B6 mouse recipients of rat islets treated continuously with anti-NK1.1 mAb had a significantly (p=0.001) prolonged mean-graft survival (>84.7 days, n=7) as compared to untreated controls (14.4 days, n=9) with five of seven mice attaining long-term graft function (>100 days; Table 3-1). The function of the grafts was correlated to the histological morphology of rat islet xenografts either at the time of rejection or at >100 days post-transplantation for those mice attaining long-term graft function. Rejected rat islet grafts from untreated B6 mouse recipients were devoid of insulin positive cells (Figure 3-1A). While, rat islet grafts from, anti-NK1.1 mAb treated mice demonstrated the presence of insulin positive cells and a paucity of infiltrating immune cells at >100 days post-transplantation (Figure 3-1B).

In comparison, B6 mouse recipients of NPI that were treated continuously with anti-NK1.1 mAb did not result in long-term islet xenograft survival. None of the untreated mouse recipients attained long-term graft survival, while only one of seven mice treated continuously with anti-NK1.1 mAb achieved long-term graft function (Table 3-1). Examination of the NPI xenografts histologically at >100 days post-transplantation shows NPI xenografts from untreated mice lacked the presence of insulin positive cells (Figure 3-1C). In the lone mouse transplanted with NPI and treated with anti-NK1.1 mAb that attained long-term graft function, scant insulin positive cells were detected, despite the fact that the majority of the graft had been rejected (Figure 3-1E). Interestingly, even in mice treated with anti-NK1.1 mAb that did not attain graft function, while no insulin positive cells were detected, a dense cellular infiltrate at the NPI xenograft site was seen at > 100 days post-transplantation suggesting a delay in the rejection process (Figure 3-1D).

As NPI are an immature islet source and demonstrate delayed function, we confirmed that mice transplanted with NPI and no graft function was due to rejection of the NPI xenograft as opposed to primary non-function of the graft by transplanting NPI into immunodeficient B6 *rag*-/- mouse recipients in a parallel study. NPI demonstrated delayed maturity and rendered B6 *rag*-/- mice normoglycemic by 70.1 \pm 9.5 days post-transplantation (n=17) and maintained normoglycemia for >100 days. Histological examination of NPI grafts from B6 *rag*-/- mice displayed an abundance of insulin positive cells devoid of immune cell infiltrate (Figure 3-1F). Therefore, NPI function in immune deficient B6 *rag*-/- controls confirmed function of our islets and indicate that NPI transplanted in B6 mouse recipients that remained diabetic were indeed rejected.

Table 3-1: Anti-NK1.1 mAb therapy prolongs rat islet but not neonatal porcine islet xenograft survival. Streptozotocin-induced diabetic B6 mice were transplanted with 500 rat islets or 2000 NPIs. Control B6 mouse recipients were untreated (groups 1 and 3) whereas experimental mice (groups 2 and 4) received intra-peritoneal injections of anti-NK1.1 mAb of 100 μ g on day -1 pre-transplant, 25 μ g from days 0-14 inclusively post-transplant and 25 μ g once a week thereafter. Long-term euglycemia refers to graft function for >100 days post-transplantation.

Treatment	Islets	n	Graft Survival (days)	Mean Graft Survival (days)	Long-term Euglycemia
1) Untreated	Rat	9	8, 11, 12 (x4), 14, 24, 25	14.4 ± 2.0	0/9
2) Anti-NK1.1	Rat	7	39, 54, >100 (x5)	87.4 ± 10.0 *	5/7 †
3) Untreated	NPI	9	0 (x9)	n/a‡	0/9
4) Anti-NK1.1	NPI	7	0 (x6), >100	n/a‡	1/7

* p-value: <0.05 vs. untreated rat islet xenograft

† p-value: <0.05 vs. untreated rat islet xenograft

 \ddagger Rejected NPI xenografts did not exhibit graft function due to the delayed function of these islets. The ability of NPI xenografts to reverse diabetes was verified in immune-deficient B6 *rag-/-* mouse recipients which exhibited delayed graft function at 70.1 ± 9.5 days post-transplantation.



Figure 3-1: Representative gross morphology of islet xenografts in anti-NK1.1 mAb treated B6 mice. Streptozotocin-induced diabetic B6 mice were transplanted with rat islets (A, B) and NPI (C, D) under the kidney capsule. Histological examination of rat islet xenografts at time of rejection or >100 days post-transplantation in mice exhibiting long-term graft function showed an absence of insulin positive cells in untreated mice (A) but an abundance of insulin positive cells with a paucity of infiltrating immune cells in anti-NK1.1 mAb treated mice (B). NPI xenografts at >100 days post-transplantation showed an absence of insulin positive cells in both untreated (C) and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated (D) mice. Scant insulin positive cells are detected in NPI xenograft attaining function beyond 100 days post-transplantation (E). B6 *rag-/-* mice transplanted with NPI (F) demonstrate the presence of abundant insulin positive cells at >100 days post-transplantation.

3.3.2 PREVENTION OF RAT ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION IS ASSOCIATED WITH NATURAL KILLER CELL DEPLETION

The peripheral blood of naïve non-transplanted and islet-transplanted B6 mice that were untreated or treated with anti-NK1.1 mAb were used to determine the NK cell populations. In untreated mice that rejected the rat islet xenograft, a significant increase in the peripheral blood NK cell population (56.4 \pm 3.5%, n=4) was observed as compared to naïve non-transplanted B6 mice (27.2 \pm 3.5%, n=3; p<0.01; Figure 3-2). In contrast, there was a significant decrease in the peripheral blood NK cell population (9.0 \pm 4.4%, n=3) in recipients of rat islets treated with anti-NK1.1 mAb that had long-term graft function, compared to both naïve non-transplanted (p=0.03) and untreated B6 mice transplanted with rat islets (p<0.01; Figure 3-2) suggesting that long-term graft function is associated with depletion of NK cells.

A similar trend was observed in B6 mouse recipients of NPI xenografts. Rejection of islet xenografts in untreated B6 mice was also associated with an expansion of the peripheral blood NK cell population (41.9 \pm 2.5%, n=5) as compared to naïve non-transplanted B6 mice (27.2 \pm 3.5%, n=3; p=0.03; Figure 3-3). While B6 mouse recipients of NPI xenografts treated with anti-NK1.1 mAb that rejected their graft had a significantly decreased number of peripheral blood NK cells (22.1 \pm 5.2%, n=6) as compared to untreated B6 mouse recipients (p<0.01), this treatment did not deplete NK cells to a level significantly lower than that found in naïve non-transplanted B6 mice (p>0.05; Figure 3-3). The lone mouse transplanted with NPI that did achieve long-term graft function after anti-NK1.1 mAb treatment showed a similar level of peripheral blood NK cells (16.3%).



Figure 3-2: NK cell population in peripheral blood of naïve untransplanted B6 mice, untreated rat islet transplanted and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated rat islet transplanted B6 mice. Peripheral blood CD49b⁺ cell populations were determined using flow cytometry. In comparison to naïve B6 mice, the NK cell population was markedly higher in untreated B6 mice with rejected rat islet xenografts ($27.2 \pm 3.5 \%$ vs. $56.4 \pm 3.5 \%$; p<0.01). In contrast, anti-NK1.1 mAb treated mice with functioning rat islet xenografts had significantly fewer NK cells ($9.0 \pm 4.4 \%$) in comparison to both naïve (p=0.03) and untreated B6 mice (p<0.01).



Figure 3-3: NK cell population in peripheral blood of naïve untransplanted B6 mice, untreated NPI transplanted and anti-NK1.1 NPI transplanted B6 mice. Peripheral blood CD49b⁺ cell populations were determined using flow cytometry. Untreated B6 mice with rejected NPI xenografts had a significant increase in NK cells over naïve B6 mice (41.9 ± 2.5% vs. 27.2 ± 3.5%; p=0.03). In comparison, anti-NK1.1 mAb treated B6 mice also with rejected NPI xenografts had significantly fewer NK cells than untreated B6 mice (22.1 ± 5.2% vs. 41.9 ± 2.5%; p<0.01) but not significantly different from naïve B6 mice (22.1 ± 5.2% vs. 27.2 ± 3.5%; p>0.05).

3.3.3 ANTI-DONOR ANTIBODY PRODUCTION IS NOT INHIBITED BY ANTI-NK1.1 MONOCLONAL ANTIBODY THERAPY

The presence of anti-donor antibodies was detected to determine whether protection conferred by anti-NK1.1 mAb inhibited the humoral response in mouse recipients. Serum from recipient mice was incubated with donor-specific spleen cells and bound mouse anti-donor IgG antibody was detected by a flurochrome conjugated secondary antibody using flow cytometry. We found no detectable mouse anti-rat IgG antibody present in naïve B6 mouse serum (Figure 3-4A). Anti-rat IgG Ab was detected in the serum of rejected, untreated B6 mice transplanted with rat islets with a median of 98.1% (range 98.0-98.2%, n=2, Figure 3-4B) of spleen cells bound to the IgG Ab. Anti-NK1.1 mAb treatment did not affect the anti-rat IgG Ab production as B6 mouse recipients with long-term graft survival (median 68.0%, range 10.7-100.0%, n=3, Figure 3-4C) and those that rejected their rat islet xenograft (100%, n=1) had evidence of mouse anti-rat IgG Ab production. Therefore, despite the fact that rat islet xenograft rejection is prevented by anti-NK1.1 mAb treatment, mouse anti-rat IgG Ab response is not affected by this therapy.

Similarly, in mice transplanted with NPI, mouse anti-porcine IgG Ab production was not affected by anti-NK1.1 mAb treatment. As expected, no anti-porcine IgG Ab was detected in naïve B6 mice (median 0.9%, range 0.8-3.3%, n=3, Figure 3-4D). Untreated mice transplanted with NPI (median 16.7%, range 11.0-26.5%, n=3, Figure 3-4E) and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated mice transplanted with NPI (median 20.2%, range 13.8-42.8%, n=3, Figure 3-4F) demonstrated the presence of anti-porcine IgG Ab in their serum. These results demonstrate that anti-NK1.1 mAb treatment in both rat and NPI mouse recipients does not affect humoral immune response.



Figure 3-4: Representative mouse anti-donor IgG antibody levels in rat islet and NPI xenograft B6 mouse recipients. Donor rat spleen cells were incubated in a 1:128 dilution with serum from naïve B6 mice (A), untreated rat islet xenograft recipients (B), and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated rat islet xenograft recipients (C). Similarly, donor porcine spleen cells were incubated in a 1:128 dilution of serum from naïve B6 mice (D), untreated NPI xenograft recipients (E) and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated NPI xenograft recipients (F). Levels of bound anti-rat and anti-porcine IgG antibody were detected with a FITCconjugated, rat adsorbed goat anti-mouse antibody using flow cytometry. In each panel, dashed (---) lines represent unstained porcine spleen cells, light grey (-) lines represent spleen cells incubated with secondary anti-mouse IgG antibody alone and solid black lines (-) represent spleen cells incubated with mouse serum and secondary antibody. Anti-rat antibody was not detected in B6 naïve mouse serum (A), while significant levels of anti-rat IgG was detected in untreated (range 98.0-98.2%, n=2, B) and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated (median 68.0%, range 10.7-100.0%, n=3, C) rat islet xenograft recipients. Similarly, anti-porcine IgG Ab was not detected in B6 naïve mouse serum (D), while ant-porcine IgG Ab was detected in untreated (median 16.7%, range 11.0-26.5%, n=3, E) and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated (median 20.2%, range 13.8-42.8%, n=3, F) NPI xenograft recipient mice.

3.3.4 CD4⁺ AND CD8⁺ T CELL POPULATIONS ARE UNAFFECTED BY ANTI-NK1.1 MONOCLONAL ANTIBODY TREATMENT

The finding that anti-donor Ab production occurs in both rejected and protected islet xenograft recipients suggests that $CD4^+$ T cell activation, a requisite process for antibody production, is not affected by anti-NK1.1 mAb treatment. While activation of NK cells results in an increase in cytotoxic activity (7), another role of NK cells is to exert substantial paracrine effects on T cell populations from secreted IFN γ (19, 20). Therefore, using flow cytometry we determined the effect of anti-NK1.1 mAb treatment on CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell populations in spleen cells of B6 mice transplanted with rat islets and NPI.

We found that there were no significant changes in the CD4⁺ T cell population compared to naïve B6 mice (23.9 \pm 1.5%, n=6) in both untreated, rat islet transplanted B6 mice (19.4 \pm 1.6%, n=6, p=0.06) at >100 days post-transplantation, nor in anti-NK1.1 mAb treated, rat islet xenograft B6 mouse recipients (24.4 \pm 2.2%, n=4, p=0.11) at >100 days post-transplantation. Meanwhile, the CD8⁺ T cell population, compared to naïve B6 mice (16.9 \pm 1.1%, n=6), was significantly decreased in both untreated, rat islet xenograft recipients (12.2 \pm 0.7%, n=6, p=0.01) and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated, rat islet xenograft recipients (13.0 \pm 1.1%, n=4, p=0.04). However, there was no significant difference in CD8⁺ T cell populations between the untreated and treated rat islet xenograft recipients (p=0.52, Figure 3-5).

A similar trend was observed in B6 mice transplanted with NPI xenografts. The $CD4^+$ T cell population compared to naïve B6 mice (23.9 ± 1.5%, n=6) was not significantly changed in untreated NPI xenograft recipients (24.0 ± 2.1%, n=4, p=0.97) nor in anti-NK1.1 treated NPI xenograft recipients (20.0 ± 2.8%, n=6, p=0.25).
Likewise, the CD8⁺ T cell population, compared to naïve B6 mice (16.8 \pm 1.1%, n=6), was decreased in untreated NPI xenograft recipients (10.7 \pm 2.1%, n=4, p=0.05) and in anti-NK1.1 mAb treated NPI xenograft recipients (10.3 \pm 1.3%, n=6, p<0.01). However, no significant difference in CD8⁺ T cell population was noted between untreated and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated NPI xenograft recipients (p=0.89, Figure 3-5). Taken together, these results demonstrate that while anti-NK1.1 mAb treatment has drastically different effects on rat and porcine islet xenograft survival, this difference is not associated with significant changes in the systemic CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell populations.



Figure 3-5: CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell populations in spleens of B6 mice transplanted with rat islets or NPI. Splenocytes were collected from mice and CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell populations were determined using flow cytometry. In both rat islet and NPI transplanted B6 mice, no significant change in CD4⁺ T cell population was observed whether mice were left untreated or treated with anti-NK1.1 mAb. In both rat islet and NPI transplanted B6 mice, CD8⁺ T cell population was significantly decreased compared to naïve B6 mouse levels. However, no significant difference was observed between untreated and anti-NK1.1 mAb treated mouse recipients.

* p<0.05: naïve vs. untreated rat islet; naïve vs. anti-NK1.1 mAb treated rat islet; naïve vs. untreated NPI; and naïve vs. anti-NK1.1 mAb treated NPI

3.4 DISCUSSION

Inhibiting rejection of islet xenografts in T1DM patients is complex due to the presence of both a xenoreactive immune response to the islet xenograft and a potential autoimmune reactivity to xenogeneic islet cells. It is believed that NK cells are involved in both the autoimmune development and the xenoreactive response to islet grafts (6, 21, 22). Therefore, inhibiting NK cell activity in islet xenotransplantation may help to suppress both xenoreactive and potential autoimmune responses. We examined the xenoreactive immune response in isolation of the autoimmune response and found that NK cells are important in concordant rat islet xenograft rejection and their depletion serves as an effective means of prolonging graft survival.

A previous report indicated that human NK cells exhibit an antibody-dependent cell mediated cytotoxic (ADCC) reactivity against porcine cells, including fetal porcine islet cells (22), thereby implicating a direct cytotoxic role of NK cells in the rejection of islet grafts. However, also implicated in this rejection process is a role for both CD4⁺ T cells and B cells as these two cell populations are required for producing antibodies for the ADCC response. We have shown here that anti-NK1.1 mAb administration promotes long-term islet xenograft survival (Table 3-1) without significantly affecting the production of xenoreactive antibodies (Figure 3-4C) or CD4⁺ T cell or CD8⁺ T cell populations (Figure 3-5) required for the ADCC response. However, administration of the continuous anti-NK1.1 mAb regimen does reduce the NK cell population in PBMCs (Figure 3-2) and this is correlated with prolonged concordant islet xenograft survival. Our data, therefore, suggest that concordant islet xenograft rejection is independent of the humoral response alone and that the targeted elimination of the NK cell population is

sufficient to inhibit the rejection of concordant islet xenografts.

Yi *et al.* have further determined a definite role for CD4⁺ T cells in islet xenograft rejection as they have found that NK cells and macrophages are both recruited to the islet xenograft site through a mechanism that is dependent on the production of IFN γ from CD4⁺ T cells (6). Furthermore, in the absence of IFN γ , the process of rat islet xenotransplant rejection appears to be aborted (23, 24). Therefore, although the action of CD4⁺ T cells is required and sufficient for the rejection of islet xenografts (25) they act by recruiting the direct cellular mediators of rejection. Our data show that NK cells act as the cellular mediator of graft rejection and reducing their numbers with the continuous administration of anti-NK1.1 mAb can inhibit concordant rat islet xenograft rejection. Meanwhile, despite the fact that macrophage are recruited to the rat islet xenograft site (6), they are not sufficient for directly killing concordant islet xenografts nor does their depletion prevent concordant islet xenograft rejection (14).

In contrast, our findings that continuous administration of anti-NK1.1 mAb does not prevent the rejection of NPI xenografts (Table 3-1) lends further support to the belief that NK cells play a minimal role in discordant islet xenograft rejection. Previous literature has demonstrated that continuous administration of anti-NK1.1 mAb did not prevent the rejection of fetal porcine islet xenograft rejection as evidenced by histologic xenograft rejection (5), nor prolong function of adult porcine islet xenograft (16). Unlike the concordant rat islet xenograft model (14), it appears that discordant models of islet xenotransplantation rejection are more dependent on macrophage (14, 26). Fetal, neonatal and adult porcine islet sources for xenotransplantation have been studied extensively in small animal models. However, pre-clinical non-human primate models have focused largely on neonatal (3) and adult (4, 27) porcine islet sources for transplantation. While it is unclear at present time which source of porcine islets will be used if porcine islet xenotransplantation proceeds to the clinical arena, studies to date, including our results suggest in a mouse model, NK cells play a minimal role in porcine islet xenograft rejection.

It is unclear, however, whether the mechanism of porcine to human islet xenotransplantation more closely resembles concordant or discordant islet xenograft rejection. Pre-clinical trials of porcine islet xenotransplantation in non-human primates provide a recipient model closer in phylogeny to humans. In a study by Kirchhoff and colleagues it was noted that early cellular rejection of adult porcine islets in rhesus macaques is characterized by neutrophils, CD4⁺ T cells, CD8⁺ T cells and macrophages (28). Notably, however, in untreated and immunosuppressed macaques with rejected porcine islet xenografts, CD56⁺ NK cell staining were not detected in acutely rejecting islet xenografts up to 72 hours post-transplantation (28), nor in grafts that had undergone cell-mediated rejection at 24 and 45 days post-transplantation (4). While NK cells comprise only 2-18% of circulating lymphocyte cells in humans (7), it appears that human NK cells are xenoreactive against porcine cells (22). Kumagai-Braesch and colleagues also demonstrated that human NK cells are cytotoxic against both human and porcine cells and lack species specificity (22).

NK cells may in fact play paradoxical roles in the establishment of islet xenografts. While our data suggests that NK cells play a role in concordant islet xenograft rejection, NK1.1⁺ cells have also been shown to play an important role in enabling islet graft survival induced by a combination of co-stimulatory blockade by anti-

CD154 and anti-LFA-1 mAbs in both islet allograft (13) and concordant islet xenograft (29) models. The mechanism by which NK cells confer islet graft protection induced by anti-CD154 and anti-LFA-1 mAbs is perforin-granzyme dependent (13) and contribute to transplant tolerance induction by killing donor antigen-presenting cells (30). Therefore, targeting NK cells to prevent islet xenograft rejection, may have a detrimental effect on the ability to prolong islet xenograft survival and induce tolerance by way of T cell co-stimulatory blockade.

Asea and Stein-Streilein have reported that the NK1.1 receptor is not only found on NK cells but also on a portion of a small NKT cell population and that in addition to NK cell death, NK1.1 ligation results in NKT cell activation and the subsequent release of IL-4 (31). Another report has indicated that CD4+ NKT cells play an immunoregulatory role in islet xenotransplantation and has shown this cell population to be essential for acceptance of rat islet xenografts in mice (32). It is, therefore, possible that the benefit of continuous anti-NK1.1 mAb administration lies in its ability to promote a protective islet xenograft environment through both the immunoregulatory actions of NKT cells and the elimination of cytotoxic NK cells.

3.5 REFERENCES

- 1. BALLINGER WF, LACY PE. Transplantation of intact pancreatic islets in rats. Surgery. 1972: 72: 175-186.
- SHAPIRO AM, LAKEY JR, RYAN EA, KORBUTT GS, TOTH E, WARNOCK GL, et al. Islet transplantation in seven patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus using a glucocorticoid-free immunosuppressive regimen. N Engl J Med. 2000: 343: 230-238.
- 3. CARDONA K, KORBUTT GS, MILAS Z, LYON J, CANO J, JIANG W, et al. Long-term survival of neonatal porcine islets in nonhuman primates by targeting costimulation pathways. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 304-306.

- 4. HERING BJ, WIJKSTROM M, GRAHAM ML, HARDSTEDT M, AASHEIM TC, JIE T, et al. Prolonged diabetes reversal after intraportal xenotransplantation of wild-type porcine islets in immunosuppressed nonhuman primates. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 301-303.
- 5. KARLSSON-PARRA A, RIDDERSTAD A, WALLGREN AC, MOLLER E, LJUNGGREN HG, KORSGREN O. Xenograft rejection of porcine islet-like cell clusters in normal and natural killer cell-depleted mice. Transplantation. 1996: 61: 1313-1320.
- 6. YI S, FENG X, HAWTHORNE WJ, PATEL AT, WALTERS SN, O'CONNELL PJ. CD4+ T cells initiate pancreatic islet xenograft rejection via an interferongamma-dependent recruitment of macrophages and natural killer cells. Transplantation. 2002: 73: 437-446.
- 7. VIVIER E, TOMASELLO E, BARATIN M, WALZER T, UGOLINI S. Functions of natural killer cells. Nat Immunol. 2008: 9: 503-510.
- 8. LANIER LL. NK cell recognition. Annu Rev Immunol. 2005: 23: 225-274.
- 9. KUMAR V, MCNERNEY ME. A new self: MHC-class-I-independent naturalkiller-cell self-tolerance. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005: 5: 363-374.
- 10. KEAN LS, HAMBY K, KOEHN B, LEE E, COLEY S, STEMPORA L, et al. NK cells mediate costimulation blockade-resistant rejection of allogeneic stem cells during nonmyeloablative transplantation. Am J Transplant. 2006: 6: 292-304.
- 11. UEHARA S, CHASE CM, KITCHENS WH, ROSE HS, COLVIN RB, RUSSELL PS, et al. NK cells can trigger allograft vasculopathy: the role of hybrid resistance in solid organ allografts. J Immunol. 2005: 175: 3424-3430.
- 12. MCNERNEY ME, LEE KM, ZHOU P, MOLINERO L, MASHAYEKHI M, GUZIOR D, et al. Role of natural killer cell subsets in cardiac allograft rejection. Am J Transplant. 2006: 6: 505-513.
- 13. BEILKE JN, KUHL NR, VAN KAER L, GILL RG. NK cells promote islet allograft tolerance via a perforin-dependent mechanism. Nat Med. 2005: 11: 1059-1065.
- 14. ANDRES A, TOSO C, MOREL P, BOSCO D, BUCHER P, OBERHOLZER J, et al. Macrophage depletion prolongs discordant but not concordant islet xenograft survival. Transplantation. 2005: 79: 543-549.
- 15. RAYAT GR, JOHNSON ZA, BEILKE JN, KORBUTT GS, RAJOTTE RV, GILL RG. The degree of phylogenetic disparity of islet grafts dictates the reliance on indirect CD4 T-cell antigen recognition for rejection. Diabetes. 2003: 52: 1433-1440.
- 16. WU G, KORSGREN O, ZHANG J, SONG Z, VAN ROOIJEN N, TIBELL A. Pig islet xenograft rejection is markedly delayed in macrophage-depleted mice: a study in streptozotocin diabetic animals. Xenotransplantation. 2000: 7: 214-220.

- 17. RAYAT GR, KORBUTT GS, ELLIOTT JF, RAJOTTE RV. Survival and function of syngeneic rat islet grafts placed within the thymus versus under the kidney capsule. Cell Transplant. 1997: 6: 597-602.
- KORBUTT GS, ELLIOTT JF, AO Z, SMITH DK, WARNOCK GL, RAJOTTE RV. Large scale isolation, growth, and function of porcine neonatal islet cells. J Clin Invest. 1996: 97: 2119-2129.
- 19. LONG EO. Ready for prime time: NK cell priming by dendritic cells. Immunity. 2007: 26: 385-387.
- 20. FERNANDEZ NC, LOZIER A, FLAMENT C, RICCIARDI-CASTAGNOLI P, BELLET D, SUTER M, et al. Dendritic cells directly trigger NK cell functions: cross-talk relevant in innate anti-tumor immune responses in vivo. Nat Med. 1999: 5: 405-411.
- 21. POIROT L, BENOIST C, MATHIS D. Natural killer cells distinguish innocuous and destructive forms of pancreatic islet autoimmunity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2004: 101: 8102-8107.
- 22. KUMAGAI-BRAESCH M, SATAKE M, QIAN Y, HOLGERSSON J, MOLLER E. Human NK cell and ADCC reactivity against xenogeneic porcine target cells including fetal porcine islet cells. Xenotransplantation. 1998: 5: 132-145.
- DIAMOND AS, GILL RG. An essential contribution by IFN-gamma to CD8+ T cell-mediated rejection of pancreatic islet allografts. J Immunol. 2000: 165: 247-255.
- 24. MAKI T, YASUNAMI Y, IKEHARA Y, KODAMA S, NAKANO M, NAKAYAMA T, et al. Prolongation of rat islet xenograft survival in the liver of IFN-gamma-deficient mice. J Surg Res. 2000: 93: 101-107.
- 25. GILL RG, WOLF L, DANIEL D, COULOMBE M. CD4+ T cells are both necessary and sufficient for islet xenograft rejection. Transplant Proc. 1994: 26: 1203.
- WU GS, KORSGREN O, ZHANG JG, SONG ZS, VAN ROOIJEN N, TIBELL A. Role of macrophages and natural killer cells in the rejection of pig islet xenografts in mice. Transplant Proc. 2000: 32: 1069.
- 27. CARDONA K, MILAS Z, STROBERT E, CANO J, JIANG W, SAFLEY SA, et al. Engraftment of adult porcine islet xenografts in diabetic nonhuman primates through targeting of costimulation pathways. Am J Transplant. 2007: 7: 2260-2268.
- 28. KIRCHHOF N, SHIBATA S, WIJKSTROM M, KULICK DM, SALERNO CT, CLEMMINGS SM, et al. Reversal of diabetes in non-immunosuppressed rhesus macaques by intraportal porcine islet xenografts precedes acute cellular rejection. Xenotransplantation. 2004: 11: 396-407.
- 29. RAMIREZ-VICTORIO F, BEILKE JN, GILL RG. Both innate and adaptive major histocompatibility complex class I-dependent immunity impair long-term islet xenograft survival. Transplant Proc. 2008: 40: 557-558.

- 30. YU G, XU X, VU MD, KILPATRICK ED, LI XC. NK cells promote transplant tolerance by killing donor antigen-presenting cells. J Exp Med. 2006: 203: 1851-1858.
- ASEA A, STEIN-STREILEIN J. Signalling through NK1.1 triggers NK cells to die but induces NK T cells to produce interleukin-4. Immunology. 1998: 93: 296-305.
- 32. IKEHARA Y, YASUNAMI Y, KODAMA S, MAKI T, NAKANO M, NAKAYAMA T, et al. CD4(+) Valpha14 natural killer T cells are essential for acceptance of rat islet xenografts in mice. J Clin Invest. 2000: 105: 1761-1767.

CHAPTER FOUR

COMBINATION OF CTLA4-Ig AND MONOCLONAL ANTIBODY THERAPY PREVENTS THE REJECTION OF NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFTS IN IMMUNE-COMPETENT MICE

4.1 INTRODUCTION

Islet transplantation has been demonstrated to be an effective treatment for brittle type 1 diabetic patients. However, in order for this treatment to become more widely adopted, especially amongst young type 1 diabetics prior to the onset of secondary anti-rejection which avoid complications, treatments the use of chronic immunosuppressive drugs must be developed. Chronic immunosuppressive drugs carry the risk of cancer and infection (1, 2). Additionally, many immunosuppressive drugs are both diabetogenic and harmful to islets. The use of corticosteroids causes insulin resistance (3), while cyclosporine and tacrolimus result in decreased insulin secretion and impaired insulin sensitivity (1-3). Therefore, there is an obvious advantage to avoiding or minimizing the need for chronic immunosuppressive drugs. However, alternative therapies must be developed to overcome the significant barrier of immune rejection of islet transplantation in type 1 diabetic patients.

Immunological tolerance is a physiological mechanism intended to limit immune responses to self-antigens. Harnessing the immune system's ability to differentiate and protect specific tissues is one strategy which could limit the need for chronic immunosuppressive drugs in islet transplant recipients. Two types of immune tolerance mechanisms exist: central tolerance and peripheral tolerance. Central tolerance involves the clonal deletion of self-reactive pre-T cells in the thymus (4). Peripheral tolerance, on the other hand, can be achieved by different mechanisms. These include T cell deletion through activation induced cell death, "ignorance" of self-antigens, induction of T cell anergy and active suppression of auto-reactive T cells by regulatory T cells (5).

A promising strategy to prevent islet xenograft rejection and facilitate tolerance induction is to block costimulatory signals to inhibit T cell activation. T cells play a central role in the rejection of islet xenografts (6, 7) and is dependent on two signals for activation. The first signal involves antigen-specific signaling through the T cell receptor (TCR). The second co-stimulatory signal is antigen-independent and occurs as various co-stimulatory molecules on the surface of T cells interact with their ligands on antigen presenting cells (APCs). If a T cell engages with an APC to receive the antigendependent signal 1 in the absence of adequate co-stimulation, the T cell can become anergic and undergo apoptosis (8-11).

A major T cell costimulatory pathway involves the CD28 molecule which is constitutively expressed on T cells. CD28 interaction with the B7 family of costimulatory ligands (B7-1/CD80 and B7-2/CD86) on APCs is essential for initiating antigen specific T cell responses, upregulating cytokine expression and promoting T cell expansion and differentiation (8). CTLA4 is a coinhibitory molecule transiently expressed on the surface of T cells which, similar to CD28, also binds to B7-1 and B7-2 but with higher affinity. By competitively binding the B7 family of costimulatory ligands, expression of CTLA4 effectively inhibits the T cell CD28:B7 costimulatory pathway (8). The development of a soluble CTLA4-Ig fusion protein (12) has been utilized as a therapeutic agent to prevent costimulation through the CD28:B7 pathway. This strategy has been shown to be effective in preventing rejection of human to mouse (13) and porcine to rat (14) models of islet xenotransplantation.

A related molecule to CD28, inducible costimulator (ICOS), is an additional costimulatory molecule involved in T cell activation. Although structurally similar to

CD28, ICOS does not bind to B7-1 or B7-2 but rather B7-related protein-1 (B7RP-1). B7RP-1, expressed on macrophage and dendritic cells, when bound to ICOS results in T cell proliferation and differentiation (15-17). As its name implies, ICOS is not expressed constitutively on naïve T cells but its expression is induced on activated T cells, suggesting that it is important in regulating antigen-specific activation of T cells. Targeting ICOS with anti-ICOS monoclonal antibody (mAb) has been shown to be effective in preventing islet allograft rejection when combined with anti-CD40L (18), CTLA4-Ig or rapamycin (19). In the field of islet xenotransplantation, the combination of CTLA4-Ig and anti-ICOS mAb has been demonstrated to have some effect in the prevention of rat islet to mouse xenotransplantation (20), however, the effectiveness of this combination has yet to be examined in porcine islet xenotransplantation.

Once activated, T cells express CD154 (CD40L) on their surface. CD40, the receptor for CD154, is found on APCs and when activated augments the ability of APCs to present antigen, express co-stimulatory molecules and secrete IL-2 (21). Targeting CD40:CD154 interaction has served as a major therapeutic target for prolongation of both allograft and xenograft survival (22-25). The combination of anti-CD154 mAb and donor-specific transfusion is effective in promoting rat and porcine islet xenograft survival in mice (26, 27), while the combination of anti-CD154 mAb and anti-lymphocyte function-associated antigen-1 (LFA-1) mAb is extremely effective in prolonging NPI xenografts in mice (28). Anti-CD154 mAb as a component of anti-rejection therapy in non-human primates has also been shown to be highly effective at prolonging porcine islet xenograft survival (29, 30). A major side-effect of anti-CD154 mAb therapy, however, is the development of thromboembolic complications (31).

Islet allograft prolongation has additionally been achieved by targeting the costimulatory molecule CD45 (32), a transmembrane protein phosphatase involved in T cell activation (33). While the ligand to CD45 remains to be identified, studies in CD45 deficient cell lines have suggested that CD45 is a positive regulator of antigen receptor signaling (33). CD45RB, a restricted isoform of CD45, has been demonstrated to be an effective target of mAb therapy in islet allotransplant prolongation and tolerance induction (34-36). However, only modest results are seen when given as monotherapy in a porcine islet xenograft model. Rayat and Gill demonstrated that anti-CD45RB mAb administration resulted in prolonged NPI xenograft survival in only 3 of 8 mice (28). When combined with anti-LFA-1 mAb, however, anti-CD45RB mAb resulted in longterm NPI xenograft survival in 8 of 12 mice (28). Therefore despite the fact that the mechanism of anti-CD45RB mAb therapy has yet to be fully elucidated, it remains an attractive target in the prevention of NPI xenograft rejection given the potential to induce transplant tolerance (34, 37).

Disruption of cell adhesion/homing receptors through the administration of mAb therapy is another effective means by which allograft and xenograft prolongation has been achieved. LFA-1 is a β 2 integrin found on the surface of T cells that plays a role in cell adhesion and leukocyte homing (38). LFA-1 interacts with its ligands, intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) and intercellular adhesion molecule-2 (ICAM-2), which are found on endothelial cells and results in leukocyte extravasation. ICAMs are also found on APCs and their interaction with LFA-1 on T cells strengthens the association of the T cell receptor and MHC molecules (38). Short-term blockade of LFA-1 with mAb therapy is highly effective in promoting long-term islet allograft survival and tolerance

(39-42). When administered as a monotherapy, anti-LFA-1 mAb results in modest longterm porcine islet xenograft survival, however, when combined with anti-CD154 mAb this combined therapy is highly effective in inducing NPI xenograft survival and tolerance (28, 43). Efalizumab, a humanized IgG1 form of anti-LFA-1 mAb has recently been approved for use in 35 countries, including Canada, for the treatment of moderate to severe psoriasis (44, 45). Minor side-effects associated with Eflizumab administration include headache, chills, fever, nausea, vomiting and myalgia while the more serious side-effect of immune mediated hemolytic anemia may also occur. With phase IV clinical trials demonstrating the safety of administering this agent to human patients, translation of Efalizumab to the treatment of islet transplant recipients is facilitated.

Using combination therapies targeting distinct co-stimulatory pathways, attempts have been made at eliminating the use of immunosuppressive drugs and potentially avoiding the use of long-term anti-rejection therapy altogether. Safley et al demonstrated that combining CTLA-4Ig and anti-CD154 mAb administration delayed immunohistochemical evidence of rejection in encapsulated adult porcine islet grafts in autoimmune prone diabetic NOD mice (46). While monotherapies of anti-CD45RB, anti-CD154 and anti-LFA-1 mAbs result in long-term graft survival in a minority of nonautoimmune B6 mice (28), combining co-stimulatory blockade dramatically improves NPI xenograft survival. By combining anti-LFA-1 mAb with either anti-CD45RB mAb or anti-CD154 mAb, long-term NPI xenograft survival was achieved in 8 of 12 and 12 of 14 mice respectively (28). To date, co-stimulatory blockade with the use of anti-CD154 has proven to be highly effective in small animal and non-human primate models of islet xenotransplantation. However, due to the thromboembolic complications associated with

use of this mAb, it is imperative that development of alternative combinations of treatments be developed avoiding the use of anti-CD154 mAb. As a result, short-term administration of monoclonal antibodies to distinct co-stimulatory pathways provides a promising strategy to prevent porcine islet xenograft rejection while avoiding the side effects associated with administration of long-term immunosuppressive drugs.

In this study we examined the use of CTLA4-Ig, anti-LFA-1 mAb, anti-CD45RB mAb and anti-ICOS mAb in the prevention of NPI xenograft rejection in a nonautoimmune B6 mouse model. Our findings demonstrated that administered as a monotherapy, CTLA4-Ig, anti-CD45RB mAb and anti-ICOS mAb had little effect in preventing the rejection of NPI xenografts, while anti-LFA-1 mAb administered alone prolonged NPI xenograft survival in 67% of mice. When CTLA4-Ig was administered in combination with anti-LFA-1 mAb there was no improvement in NPI xenograft survival. However, CTLA4-Ig administered in combination with anti-ICOS mAb or anti-ICOS mAb resulted in prolonged NPI xenograft survival and demonstrate that short-term blockade of multiple T cell co-stimulatory pathways is efficacious in promoting long-term NPI xenograft survival.

4.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.2.1 ANIMALS

One to 3 day old Landrace-Yorkshire neonatal pigs of either sex (1.5-2.0 kg, University of Alberta farm, Edmonton, AB, Canada) were used as islet donors. Six to 8 week old male C57BL/6J (B6, H-2^b, Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, ME, USA) and immune-deficient C57Bl/6-rag1 ^{tm1/mom} (B6 *rag* -/-, H-2^b, Jackson Laboratory) mice were

used as recipients. All animals were fed standard laboratory food and cared for according to the guidelines established by the Health Sciences Animal Policy and Welfare Committee at the University of Alberta.

4.2.2 NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET ISOLATION

NPI were isolated as previously described (47). Briefly, neonatal pigs were anesthetized and subjected to laparotomy and exsanguinated by means of abdominal aortic catheterization. The pancreas was surgically removed under sterile conditions and placed in cold Hank's Buffer Salt Solution (HBSS, Sigma, St Louis, MO, USA). Sterile scissors were used to cut the pancreas into 1-2 mm pieces and then digested with 2.5 mg/ml collagenase (Sigma). Digested tissue was filtered through a 500 µm nylon screen then cultured for 7 days in Ham's F10 medium containing 10 mmol/l glucose, 50 µmol/l isobutylmethylxanthine (ICN Biomedicals, Montreal, PQ, Canada), 0.5% bovine serum albumin (fraction V, radioimmunoassay grade; Sigma), 2 mmol/l L-glutamine, 3 mmol/l CaCl₂, 10 mmol/l nicotinamide (BDH Biochemical, Poole, England), 100 U/ml penicillin, and 100 µg/ml streptomycin at 37°C, 5% CO₂, 95% air. A complete media change was performed on culture days 1, 2, 4 and 6.

4.2.3 EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

Recipient mice were rendered diabetic by intraperitoneal (i.p.) injection of streptozotocin 180mg/kg for B6 and 175mg/kg for B6 *rag* -/- (Sigma) 4-6 days before transplantation. Mice with two consecutive non-fasting blood glucose levels of \geq 17

mmol/l were used as recipients. Two thousand NPI equivalents were transplanted under the left kidney capsule of diabetic B6 and B6 *rag* -/- mice.

Anti-rejection therapies were administered into the peritoneum with the following protocol: 1) CTLA4-Ig (mouse IgG2a, Bio Express Inc., West Lebanon, NH, USA) 50 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, and 15 post-transplantation; 2) anti-LFA-1 mAb (generously provided by Dr. R. Gill, University of Alberta) 200 μ g on the day of transplantation and on days 1, 7, 14 post-transplantation; 3) anti-CD45RB mAb (mouse IgG2a, Bio Express Inc.) 300 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and 100 μ g on the day of transplantation and days 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 post-transplantation; or 4) anti-ICOS mAb (mouse IgG2a, Bio Express Inc.) 200 μ g on the day of transplantation and days 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 post-transplantation; or 4) anti-ICOS mAb (mouse IgG2a, Bio Express Inc.) 200 μ g on the day of transplantation.

B6 mouse recipients were treated with intra-peritoneal administration of 1) CTLA4-Ig and anti-LFA-1 mAb; 2) CTLA4-Ig and anti-CD45RB mAb; or 3) CTLA4-Ig and anti-ICOS mAb at the same dosage and frequency as monotherapy agents. Control mice were treated with IgG2a Isotype antibody (Rat IgG2a; Bio Express Inc.) at the highest dosage combination equivalent to CTLA4-Ig and anti-LFA-1 mAb therapy. B6 *rag* -/- mouse recipients received no treatment.

Islet graft function was monitored two times a week by blood glucose measurements. Graft function was defined as blood glucose values ≤ 8.4 mmol/l whilst graft rejection was defined as the first of three consecutive days of blood glucose values >10 mmol/l and was further confirmed by histological analysis of the islet graft. Islet graft function was confirmed by the ability to reverse diabetes in B6 *rag* -/- mouse recipients. Furthermore, in recipients with long-term (>100 days) graft survival, return to

hyperglycemia following nephrectomy of the graft-bearing kidney established that normoglycemia was graft-dependent.

4.2.4 IMMUNOHISTOLOGICAL ANALYSIS

Graft-bearing kidneys were harvested following rejection or >100 days posttransplantation and fixed in 10% buffered formalin solution and embedded in paraffin. Insulin staining was performed on 5 µm sections. Slides were incubated for 30 min with guinea pig anti-insulin antibody (1:1000 dilution, Dako Laboratories, Mississauga, ON, Canada) followed by a 20 min incubation with biotinylated goat anti-guinea pig IgG secondary antibody (1:200 dilution, Vector Laboratories, Burlington, CA, USA). Slides were incubated with avidin-biotin complex/horseradish peroxidase for 40 min (Vector Laboratories). Positive reaction was determined using 3,3-diamino-benzidinetetrahydrochloride (DAB), a substrate for horseradish peroxidase (BioGenex, San Ramon, CA, USA). Slides were counterstained with Harris' hematoxylin and eosin. Negative staining was achieved by omitting the primary antibody.

Specimens for immunohistochemical analysis of immune cells within the graft were immersed in optimal cutting temperature (OCT) compound (Ted Pella Inc, Redding, CA, USA) and snap frozen at -80° C. Five µm thick cryopreserved sections of tissue were air dried for 10 min then fixed in acetone for 3 min at 4° C. Cryopreserved sections were then washed in PBS and subsequently incubated in 2% FBS/PBS for 20 min to avoid non-specific binding. Endogenous biotin or biotin-binding proteins within the sample were blocked using an avidin/biotin blocking kit (Vector Laboratories). Rat antimouse CD4 antibody (1:100, BD Pharmingen, Mississauga, ON, Canada), rat anti-mouse CD8 antibody (1:100, BD Pharmingen) or rat anti-mouse CD11b antibody (1:500, BD Pharmingen) was applied to each tissue sample for 30 min at room temperature. Subsequently, biotinylated rabbit anti-rat IgG secondary antibody (1:200, Vector Laboratories) was applied for 20 min at room temperature. Staining was developed with ABC/HP and DAB as previously described and cryopreserved sections were counterstained with Harris' hematoxylin.

4.2.5 DETECTION OF MOUSE ANTI-PORCINE ANTIBODIES

Peripheral blood samples were collected from recipient and naïve B6 mice and centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 10 min to isolate the serum. Spleen cells (1 x 10^6) from donor Landrace-Yorkshire neonatal pigs were incubated in 1 ml of a 1:128 dilution of serum from recipient mice transplanted with NPI for 1 hour at $37^{\circ}C$ (5% CO₂, 95% air). Spleen cells were then washed with 1x PBS and incubated with a 1:200 dilution of FITC-conjugated rat adsorbed goat anti-mouse IgG (Southern Biotechnology Associates Inc., Birmingham, AL, USA) for 1 hour at 4 °C. Spleen cells were then washed two times in 1x PBS and resuspended in 500 μ l of FACS buffer (1x PBS, 2% FBS). The percentage of NPI spleen cells bound to mouse antibody was determined from fluorescence histograms on a BD FACS Calibur flow cytometry machine (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON, Canada) after gating on viable lymphocytes. Control experiments included donor spleen cells stained with either recipient mouse serum omitted or secondary antibody omitted.

4.2.6 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Statistical differences in graft survival between groups was determined using Fisher's exact test using SPSS statistical software, version 11.5 for Windows (Chicago, IL, USA). A p-value <0.05 was considered to be statistically significant.

4.3 **RESULTS**

4.3.1 NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFTS FUNCTION IN CHEMICALLY INDUCED DIABETIC B6 rag -/- MICE

The ability of isolated NPI to reverse hyperglycemia and survive long-term was confirmed by transplanting 2,000 islets under the kidney-capsule of immune-deficient B6 *rag-/-* chemically rendered diabetic by streptozotocin. All B6 *rag-/-* mouse transplant recipients achieved euglycemia at a mean time of $(70.1\pm9.5 \text{ days}; n=17)$. Immunohistological examination of NPI xenografts after 100 days post-transplantation revealed well granulated insulin containing β cells with no cellular infiltrate (Figure 4-1F). Therefore, these results demonstrate that NPI xenografts transplanted under the kidney-capsule can restore euglycemia in an immune deficient murine model of streptozotocin induce diabetes consistent with our previous studies (28, 47)

4.3.2 MONOTHERAPY OF ANTI-LFA-1 MONOCLONAL ANTIBODY PREVENTS NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION BUT NOT MONOTHERAPY OF CTLA4-Ig, ANTI-ICOS OR ANTI-CD45RB MONOCLONAL ANTIBODY

We first sought to determine the efficacy of blocking a single co-stimulatory pathway or adhesion pathway using mAb monotherapy. B6 mouse recipients were transplanted with NPI xenografts and treated with CTLA4-Ig, anti-LFA-1 mAb, antiCD45RB mAb or anti-ICOS mAb. Control mice were treated with isotype control mAb. All control treated mice rejected their NPI xenografts with none attaining graft function (0/5, 0%; Table 4-1). Histological evidence of graft rejection showed a fibrotic graft at 100 days post-transplantation (Figure 4-1A) compared to NPIs transplanted in B6 rag-/mice which demonstrate abundant insulin containing β cells at 100 days posttransplantation (Figure 4-1F). Only monotherapy of anti-LFA-1 mAb (4/6; 67%; Table 4-1) resulted in significant long-term NPI xenograft function as compared to isotype mAb treated mice (0/6; 0%; p<0.05; Table 4-1). Histologically, this was supported by the presence of insulin staining cells in anti-LFA-1 mAb treated recipients after 100 days post-transplantation (Figure 4-1C). In contrast, monotherapy of CTLA4-Ig (0/6; 0%), anti-CD45RB mAb (0/10; 0%) and anti-ICOS mAb (0/6; 0%) did not result in long-term survival of NPI xenografts in B6 mice (Table 4-1). Examination of rejected NPI xenografts histologically confirmed these findings as after 100 days post-transplantation anti-CD45RB mAb (Figure 4-1D) and anti-ICOS mAb (Figure 4-1E) treated mice had completely rejected the grafts. In comparison, while CTLA4-Ig mAb treated mice did not exhibit long-term graft function, an immune infiltrate persisted at the graft site at 100 days post-transplantation (Figure 4-1B). The prolonged persistence of immune cells at the NPI xenograft site suggests that while CTLA4-Ig monotherapy is not sufficient to prevent NPI xenograft rejection, it may delay the rejection process. Therefore taken together, these results demonstrate that targeting a single co-stimulatory pathway using CTLA4-Ig, anti-ICOS mAb or anti-CD45RB mAb is not sufficient to prevent the rejection of NPI xenografts in chemically induced diabetic B6 mice. However, shortterm monotherapy targeting the adhesion pathway LFA-1:ICAM-1 with anti-LFA-1 mAb

is able to induce long-term NPI xenograft survival in a proportion of B6 mouse recipients.

Mice treated with monotherapy of anti-LFA mAb and CTLA4-Ig with evidence of infiltrating immune cells were further examined to determine the phenotype of these infiltrating immune cells by immunohistochemical analysis. Anti-LFA-1 mAb treated mouse recipients demonstrated minimal immune cell infiltration with the predominant cell type being CD4⁺ T cells (Figure 4-2A, C, E). Meanwhile, CTLA4-Ig treated mice despite having rejected their islet graft, had persistent immune cell infiltrates even at 100 These late immune cell infiltrates were characterized days post-transplantation. predominantly by CD4⁺ T cells with a central core of CD8⁺ T cells (Figure 4-2B, D) and surrounding the islet remnants were $CD11b^+$ macrophages (Figure 4-2F). The persistence of CD4⁺ T cells in both anti-LFA-1 mAb treated mice with long-term graft function and CTLA4-Ig treated mice with rejected grafts could potentially represent pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells which may ultimately reject β cells in the case of anti-LFA-1 mAb treated mice or having recently rejected β cells in CTLA4-Ig treated mice. Alternatively, these CD4⁺ T cells may represent regulatory T cells persistent in the graft that may have a role in trying to protect β cells following treatment with anti-LFA-1 mAb or CTLA4-Ig.

Table 4-1: NPI xenograft survival in monotherapy treated B6 mice. Streptozotocininduced diabetic B6 mice were transplanted with 2000 NPI and monitored for evidence of graft rejection to and end point of 100 days post-transplantation.

Treatment	n	Graft survival*	Long-term graft function \dagger
Isotype control mAb	5	0 x 5	0/5 (0%)
CTLA4-Ig	6	0 x 6	0/6 (0%)
Anti-LFA-1 mAb	6	0 x 2,>100 x 4	4/6 (67%)
Anti-CD45RB mAb	10	0 x 10	0/10 (0%)
Anti-ICOS mAb	6	0 x 6	0/6 (0%)

* 0 represents mice that did not achieve euglycemia

† Long-term graft function defined as euglycemia >100 days post-transplantation

1) Isotype control mAb: 50 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, and 15 post-transplantation and 200 μ g on the day of transplantation and on days 1, 7, 14 post-transplantation

2) CTLA4-Ig: 50 μg on day -1 pre-transplantation and on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, and 15 post-transplantation

3) Anti-LFA-1 mAb: 200 µg on the day of transplantation and on days 1, 7, 14 post-transplantation

4) Anti-CD45RB mAb: 300 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and 100 μ g on the day of transplantation and days 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 post-transplantation

5) Anti-ICOS mAb: 200 µg on the day of transplantation and daily until day 14 post-transplantation



Figure 4-1: Representative insulin immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in B6 mice treated with (A) IgG control (B) CTLA4-Ig (C) Anti-LFA-1 mAb (D) Anti-CD45RB mAb (E) Anti-ICOS mAb (F) Control B6 *rag-/-* mouse transplanted with NPI. 2000 NPI were transplanted under the left kidney capsule of B6 mice. Grafts were harvested at 100 days post-transplant and histologic examination for the presence of insulin positive cells reveals fibrotic grafts in IgG control, anti-LFA-1 mAb and anti-ICOS mAb treated mice. CTLA4-Ig treated mice lack evidence of insulin positive cells but an immune cell infiltrate persists at 100 days post-transplantation. Anti-LFA-1 mAb treated mice show evidence of persistent insulin positive cells with nests of infiltrating immune cells.



Figure 4-2: Representative immune cell immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in monotherapy treated B6 mice (A,B) $CD4^+T$ cell staining (C, D) $CD8^+T$ cell staining (E, F) $CD11b^+$ staining. 2000 NPI were transplanted under the left kidney capsule of B6 mice. Infiltrating immune cells in anti-LFA-1 mAb treated mice are characterized predominantly by $CD4^+T$ cells. CTLA4-Ig treated mice demonstrate persistent immune cells characterized predominantly by $CD4^+T$ cells with a central core of $CD8^+T$ cells and peripheral $CD11^+$ macrophage cells.

4.3.3 COMBINATION OF CTLA4-Ig AND MONOCLONAL ANTIBODY CO-STIMULATORY BLOCKADE PREVENTS NEONATAL PORCINE ISLET XENOGRAFT REJECTION

While monotherapy of CTLA4-Ig was not sufficient to prevent eventual longterm rejection of NPI xenografts in B6 mice, our previous findings suggest that there may be an effect of B7:CD28 co-stimulatory blockade with CTLA4-Ig on the rejection process of NPI xenografts when grafts were examined histologically. Therefore, we set out to determine whether targeting the CD28:B7 pathway in combination with other costimulatory pathways or adhesion pathways could act synergistically to prevent the rejection of NPI xenografts. The combination of CTLA4-Ig and anti-LFA-1 mAb therapy resulted in long-term NPI xenograft survival in the majority of B6 mouse recipients (4/6, 67%; Table 4-2). However, the addition of CTLA4-Ig did not result in improved graft survival compared with monotherapy of anti-LFA-1 mAb (4/6, 67%; p=ns; Table 4-1). Histological examination of the graft showed that insulin staining was evident at 100 days post-transplantation in CTLA4-Ig and anti-LFA-1 mAb treated mice despite the fact that significant nests of immune infiltrating cells (Figure 4-3B) composed predominately of CD8⁺ T cells persisted (Figure 4-4B). Therefore, simultaneous targeting the CD28:B7 co-stimulatory pathway with CTLA4-Ig and the ICAM:LFA-1 adhesion pathway with anti-LFA-1 mAb did not significantly improve NPI xenograft survival.

Administered as monotherapy, CTLA4-Ig, anti-CD45RB mAb and anti-ICOS mAb were ineffective in preventing NPI xenograft rejection (Table 2-1). However, when CTLA4-Ig and anti-CD45RB mAb were administered in combination, 33% (2/6; Table 4-2) of mouse recipients attained long-term graft survival despite the fact that this did not

reach statistical significance as compared to CTLA4-Ig monotherapy (p=0.31) or anti-CD45RB mAb monotherapy (p=0.18). These results were confirmed histologically by the presence of insulin positive β cells at 100 days post-transplantation (Figure 4-3C). Despite long-term graft survival, immune cell infiltration remained evident in the NPI xenograft at 100 days post-transplantation characterized predominantly by CD4⁺ T cells (Figure 4-5A). When CTLA4-Ig was administered in combination with anti-ICOS mAb, 50% of mice attained long-term graft survival (3/6; 50%; Table 4-2) despite the fact that this did not reach statistical significance compared to monotherapy of both CTLA4-Ig (p=0.18) and anti-ICOS mAb (p=0.18).

Immunohistochemical analysis of NPI xenograft tissue sections was performed to determine the phenotype of infiltrating immune cells in the graft. In CTLA4-Ig and anti-LFA-1 mAb (Figure 4-4), CTLA4-Ig and anti-CD45RB mAb (Figure 4-5) and CTLA4-Ig and anti-ICOS mAb (Figure 4-6) treated mice the predominant immune cell infiltrating the graft was CD4⁺ T cells. As was the case in immune cell infiltrates found in monotherapy anti-LFA-1 mAb and CTLA4-Ig treated mice, these CD4⁺ T cells may potentially represent pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells which may ultimately reject the graft or regulatory T cells which may have a role in trying to protect β cells.

Table 4-2: NPI xenograft survival in B6 mice treated with a combination of CTLA4-Ig fusion protein and mAb. Streptozotocin-induced diabetic B6 mice were transplanted with 2000 NPI and monitored for evidence of graft rejection to an end point of 100 days post-transplantation.

Treatment	n	Graft survival*	Long-term graft function †
Isotype control mAb	5	0 x 5	0/5 (0%)
CTLA4-Ig & anti-LFA-1 mAb	6	0 x 2, >100 x 4	4/6 (67%)
CTLA4-Ig & anti-CD45RB mAb	6	0 x 4, >100 x 2	2/6 (33%)
CTLA4-Ig & anti-ICOS mAb	6	0 x 3,>100 x 3	3/6 (50%)

* 0 represents mice that did not achieve euglycemia

† Long-term graft function defined as euglycemia >100 days post-transplantation

1) Isotype control mAb: 50 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, and 15 post-transplantation and 200 μ g on the day of transplantation and on days 1, 7, 14 post-transplantation

2) CTLA4-Ig: 50 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, and 15 post-transplantation and Anti-LFA-1 mAb: 200 μ g on the day of transplantation and on days 1, 7, 14 post-transplantation

3) CTLA4-Ig: 50 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, and 15 post-transplantation and Anti-CD45RB mAb: 300 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and 100 μ g on the day of transplantation and days 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 post-transplantation

4) CTLA4-Ig: 50 μ g on day -1 pre-transplantation and on days 1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 11, 13, and 15 post-transplantation and Anti-ICOS mAb: 200 μ g on the day of transplantation and daily until day 14 post-transplantation



Figure 4-3: Representative insulin immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in combination therapy treated B6 mice. (A) IgG control (B) CTLA4-Ig & anti-LFA-1 mAb (C) CTLA4-Ig & anti-CD45RB mAb (D) CTLA4-Ig & anti-ICOS mAb. 2000 NPI were transplanted under the kidney capsule of B6 mice. Grafts were collected at 100 days post-transplantation for immunohistochemical staining for insulin positive cells. All combinations of therapy resulted evidence of insulin positive cells long-term despite infiltration by immune cells within the graft.



Figure 4-4: Representative immune cell immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-LFA-1 mAb treated B6 mice (A) CD4⁺ T cell staining (B) CD8⁺ T cell staining (C) CD11b⁺ staining. 2000 NPI were transplanted under the kidney capsule of B6 mice. Grafts were collected at 100 days post-transplantation and stained for immune cells. Immune cell infiltrates in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-LFA-1 mAb treated B6 mice were characterized predominately by the presence of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells.



Figure 4-5: Representative immune cell immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-CD45RB mAb treated B6 mice (A) CD4⁺ T cell staining (B) CD8⁺ T cell staining (C) CD11b+ staining. 2000 NPI were transplanted under the kidney capsule of B6 mice. Grafts were collected at 100 days post-transplantation and stained for immune cells. Immune cell infiltrates in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-CD45RB mAb treated B6 mice were characterized predominately by the presence of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells.



Figure 4-6: Representative immune cell immunohistochemical staining of NPI xenografts in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-ICOS mAb treated B6 mice (A) CD4⁺ T cell staining (B) CD8⁺ T cell staining (C) CD11b+ staining. 2000 NPI were transplanted under the kidney capsule of B6 mice. Grafts were collected at 100 days post-transplantation and stained for immune cells. Immune cell infiltrates in CTLA4-Ig & Anti-ICOS mAb treated B6 mice were characterized predominately by the presence of CD4⁺ T cells.

4.3.4 COMBINED CO-STIMULATORY BLOCKADE PREVENTS NPI XENOGRAFT REJECTION DESPITE THE PRODUCTION OF MOUSE ANTI-PORCINE ANTIBODIES

Recipient sera was analyzed using flow cytometry for the presence of mouse antiporcine antibody at 100 days post-transplantation. Naïve B6 mouse sera served as our control and as expected no mouse anti-porcine antibody was detected (Figure 4-7A). In comparison, B6 mouse recipients transplanted with NPI and treated with isotype control mAb, rejected their graft and at 100 days post-transplantation mouse anti-porcine antibody was detected in their serum (Figure 4-7B). Similarly, transplanted mice treated with a monotherapy of CTLA4-Ig (Figure 4-7C) or anti-CD45RB (Figure 4-7E) with rejected grafts also had detectable mouse anti-porcine antibody within their serum. However, mice treated with a monotherapy of anti-LFA-1 mAb that maintained graft function at 100 days post-transplantation had no detectable mouse anti-porcine antibody within their sera at 100 days post-transplantation (Figure 4-7D).

The combination of CTLA4-Ig and anti-LFA-1 mAb resulted in reduced mouse anti-porcine antibody in B6 mouse recipients attaining long-term graft function (Figure 4-7F). Meanwhile, the combination of CTLA4-Ig and anti-CD45RB mAb or CTLA4-Ig and anti-ICOS mAb resulted in long-term graft survival in 33% and 50% of treated mice, respectively (Table 4-2). However, in those mice that did achieve long-term graft survival combination therapy of CTLA4-Ig and anti-CD45RB mAb or CTLA4-Ig and anti-ICOS mAb did not inhibit the production of mouse anti-porcine antibody (Figure 4-7G and 4-7H).



Figure 4-7: Representative mouse anti-porcine IgG antibody levels in B6 mice. (A) naïve B6 mouse (B) untreated (C) CTLA4-Ig treated (D) Anti-LFA-1 mAb treated (E) Anti-CD45RB mAb treated (F) CTLA4-Ig & anti-LFA-1 mAb treated (G) CTLA4-Ig & anti-CD45RB mAb treated (H) CTLA4-Ig & anti-ICOS mAb treated. B6 mice were transplanted with 2000 NPI and their serum was collected at 100 days post-transplantation. Mouse serum diluted 1:128 and incubated with 1x10⁶ donor porcine spleen cells. A secondary goat anti-mouse IgG antibody was administered and porcine spleen cells were analyzed by flow cytometry for evidence of bound mouse anti-porcine IgG antibody.

4.4 **DISCUSSION**

Indefinite NPI xenograft survival has been demonstrated by the short-term administration of T cell co-stimulatory and adhesion pathway blockade using monoclonal antibodies against CD154 and LFA-1, respectively (28). However, application of this combination of therapies is limited by the occurrence of thromboembolic complications associated with the use of anti-CD154 mAb therapy. Therefore, the objective of the present study was to identify alternative co-stimulatory and adhesion pathways to target in the prevention of NPI xenograft rejection. This study demonstrated that monotherapy targeting the co-stimulatory pathways CD28:B7, ICOS and CD45RB were not effective in preventing NPI xenograft rejection. Administration of anti-LFA-1 mAb alone, did have some efficacy in preventing NPI xenograft rejection. However, using CTLA4-Ig as a central therapy, blocking two co-stimulatory pathways was effective in promoting long-term xenograft survival in the majority of recipients. The combination of CTLA4-Ig and anti-LFA-1, did not enhance NPI xenograft survival, however, the addition of CTLA4-Ig therapy did not negate the protective effects of anti-LFA-1 mAb.

Enhanced efficacy of CTLA4-Ig and anti-CD45RB therapy may be explained by the link between CD45 activation and CTLA4. The protein tyrosine phosphatase, CD45, is recognized as a potent immunomodulatory target. However, the exact mechanisms by which this is achieved are incompletely understood. Fecteau and colleagues have demonstrated that anti-CD45RB mAb treatment results in rapid upregulation of CTLA-4 expression on T cells (37). Therefore, by simultaneously targeting CD45RB and the CD28:B7 pathway in our current study using anti-CD45RB mAb and CTLA4-Ig, perhaps we are mimicking the natural effects of CD45RB signaling.
The ICOS co-stimulatory pathway has been demonstrated to play an important role in antibody class switching and germinal centre formation (48). Specifically, in conjunction with CD40:CD154 pathway, the ICOS pathway plays a particularly important role in stimulating IgE Ab production by B cells (48). In our study we examined the effect of our combination therapies on the production of anti-porcine IgG Ab production. While monotherapies of CTLA4-Ig or co-stimulatory blockade did not prevent the production of anti-porcine IgG Ab, combination therapies with CTLA4-Ig did result in decreased anti-porcine IgG Ab production. While these results would suggest that CD4⁺ T cell activation is inhibited by combination therapy, these results cannot also rule out possible effects on antibody class switching. Examination of levels of specific anti-porcine Ab classes would be beneficial in examining this potential role.

In summary, our findings demonstrate that short-course combination therapy with the blockade of the CD28:B7 pathway using CTLA4-Ig can improve NPI xenograft survival and confirm that activation of the CD28:B7 pathway plays an important role in islet xenograft rejection. The need for targeting multiple pathways may lie in the fact that impairment of one co-stimulatory pathway may be overcome by strongly activating other co-stimulatory pathways (49). As a result, until such time that a healthy NPI xenograft becomes established and co-stimulatory signals wane, blockade of multiple costimulatory pathways is likely to be necessary in order to attain long-term graft survival. While the precise mechanism by which these combinations of therapies maintain longterm NPI xenograft function has not been fully elucidated, infiltration of predominantly CD4⁺ T cells into the graft site suggests that while T cell costimulatory blockade may not prevent recruitment of immune cells by the graft, inhibition of anti-porcine IgG antibody responses suggest that these therapies likely act by preventing T cell activation.

Further investigation into the role of CTLA4-Ig therapy in the prevention of NPI xenograft rejection is warranted given the results of our study. Potential combinations of therapies targeting adhesion pathways using anti-LFA-1 mAb in addition to multiple costimulatory pathways may provide further protection to NPI xenografts. Further studies investigating the effect these combinations of therapies on auto-immune responses to NPI xenografts should also be investigated in the non-obese diabetic mouse model. Lastly, non-human primate models of NPI xenograft rejection currently require the use of continuous anti-rejection therapy (29, 30). Administration of short-course T cell costimulatory blockade would be the next step in advancing the acceptance of islet transplantation in the clinical realm.

4.5 **REFERENCES**

- 1. SOULILLOU JP, GIRAL M. Controlling the incidence of infection and malignancy by modifying immunosuppression. Transplantation. 2001: 72: S89-93.
- 2. SHAPIRO AM, NANJI SA, LAKEY JR. Clinical islet transplant: current and future directions towards tolerance. Immunol Rev. 2003: 196: 219-236.
- 3. SEUNG E, MORDES JP, GREINER DL, ROSSINI AA. Induction of tolerance for islet transplantation for type 1 diabetes. Curr Diab Rep. 2003: 3: 329-335.
- 4. HOGQUIST KA, BALDWIN TA, JAMESON SC. Central tolerance: learning self-control in the thymus. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005: 5: 772-782.
- 5. LECHLER RI, GARDEN OA, TURKA LA. The complementary roles of deletion and regulation in transplantation tolerance. Nat Rev Immunol. 2003: 3: 147-158.
- RAYAT GR, JOHNSON ZA, BEILKE JN, KORBUTT GS, RAJOTTE RV, GILL RG. The degree of phylogenetic disparity of islet grafts dictates the reliance on indirect CD4 T-cell antigen recognition for rejection. Diabetes. 2003: 52: 1433-1440.

- 7. GILL RG, WOLF L, DANIEL D, COULOMBE M. CD4+ T cells are both necessary and sufficient for islet xenograft rejection. Transplant Proc. 1994: 26: 1203.
- 8. LENSCHOW DJ, WALUNAS TL, BLUESTONE JA. CD28/B7 system of T cell costimulation. Annu Rev Immunol. 1996: 14: 233-258.
- 9. SCHWARTZ RH. A cell culture model for T lymphocyte clonal anergy. Science. 1990: 248: 1349-1356.
- HARDING FA, MCARTHUR JG, GROSS JA, RAULET DH, ALLISON JP. CD28-mediated signalling co-stimulates murine T cells and prevents induction of anergy in T-cell clones. Nature. 1992: 356: 607-609.
- 11. SCHWARTZ RH. Costimulation of T lymphocytes: the role of CD28, CTLA-4, and B7/BB1 in interleukin-2 production and immunotherapy. Cell. 1992: 71: 1065-1068.
- 12. BRUNET JF, DENIZOT F, LUCIANI MF, ROUX-DOSSETO M, SUZAN M, MATTEI MG, et al. A new member of the immunoglobulin superfamily--CTLA-4. Nature. 1987: 328: 267-270.
- 13. LENSCHOW DJ, ZENG Y, THISTLETHWAITE JR, MONTAG A, BRADY W, GIBSON MG, et al. Long-term survival of xenogeneic pancreatic islet grafts induced by CTLA4lg. Science. 1992: 257: 789-792.
- MIRENDA V, GOLSHAYAN D, READ J, BERTON I, WARRENS AN, DORLING A, et al. Achieving permanent survival of islet xenografts by independent manipulation of direct and indirect T-cell responses. Diabetes. 2005: 54: 1048-1055.
- 15. SWALLOW MM, WALLIN JJ, SHA WC. B7h, a novel costimulatory homolog of B7.1 and B7.2, is induced by TNFalpha. Immunity. 1999: 11: 423-432.
- 16. YOSHINAGA SK, WHORISKEY JS, KHARE SD, SARMIENTO U, GUO J, HORAN T, et al. T-cell co-stimulation through B7RP-1 and ICOS. Nature. 1999: 402: 827-832.
- 17. AICHER A, HAYDEN-LEDBETTER M, BRADY WA, PEZZUTTO A, RICHTER G, MAGALETTI D, et al. Characterization of human inducible costimulator ligand expression and function. J Immunol. 2000: 164: 4689-4696.
- 18. NANJI SA, HANCOCK WW, LUO B, SCHUR CD, PAWLICK RL, ZHU LF, et al. Costimulation blockade of both inducible costimulator and CD40 ligand induces dominant tolerance to islet allografts and prevents spontaneous autoimmune diabetes in the NOD mouse. Diabetes. 2006: 55: 27-33.
- NANJI SA, HANCOCK WW, ANDERSON CC, ADAMS AB, LUO B, SCHUR CD, et al. Multiple combination therapies involving blockade of ICOS/B7RP-1 costimulation facilitate long-term islet allograft survival. Am J Transplant. 2004: 4: 526-536.
- 20. NABEYAMA K, YASUNAMI Y, TOYOFUKU A, NAKANO M, SATOH M, MATSUOKA N, et al. Beneficial effects of costimulatory blockade with anti-

inducible costimulator antibody in conjunction with CTLA4Ig on prevention of islet xenograft rejection from rat to mouse. Transplantation. 2004: 78: 1590-1596.

- 21. GREWAL IS, FLAVELL RA. A central role of CD40 ligand in the regulation of CD4+ T-cell responses. Immunol Today. 1996: 17: 410-414.
- 22. DURIE FH, FOY TM, MASTERS SR, LAMAN JD, NOELLE RJ. The role of CD40 in the regulation of humoral and cell-mediated immunity. Immunol Today. 1994: 15: 406-411.
- 23. PARKER DC, GREINER DL, PHILLIPS NE, APPEL MC, STEELE AW, DURIE FH, et al. Survival of mouse pancreatic islet allografts in recipients treated with allogeneic small lymphocytes and antibody to CD40 ligand. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1995: 92: 9560-9564.
- 24. KENYON NS, CHATZIPETROU M, MASETTI M, RANUNCOLI A, OLIVEIRA M, WAGNER JL, et al. Long-term survival and function of intrahepatic islet allografts in rhesus monkeys treated with humanized anti-CD154. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1999: 96: 8132-8137.
- KENYON NS, FERNANDEZ LA, LEHMANN R, MASETTI M, RANUNCOLI A, CHATZIPETROU M, et al. Long-term survival and function of intrahepatic islet allografts in baboons treated with humanized anti-CD154. Diabetes. 1999: 48: 1473-1481.
- 26. APPEL MC, BANUELOS SJ, GREINER DL, SHULTZ LD, MORDES JP, ROSSINI AA. Prolonged survival of neonatal porcine islet xenografts in mice treated with a donor-specific transfusion and anti-CD154 antibody. Transplantation. 2004: 77: 1341-1349.
- 27. GORDON EJ, MARKEES TG, PHILLIPS NE, NOELLE RJ, SHULTZ LD, MORDES JP, et al. Prolonged survival of rat islet and skin xenografts in mice treated with donor splenocytes and anti-CD154 monoclonal antibody. Diabetes. 1998: 47: 1199-1206.
- 28. RAYAT GR, GILL RG. Indefinite survival of neonatal porcine islet xenografts by simultaneous targeting of LFA-1 and CD154 or CD45RB. Diabetes. 2005: 54: 443-451.
- 29. CARDONA K, KORBUTT GS, MILAS Z, LYON J, CANO J, JIANG W, et al. Long-term survival of neonatal porcine islets in nonhuman primates by targeting costimulation pathways. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 304-306.
- 30. HERING BJ, WIJKSTROM M, GRAHAM ML, HARDSTEDT M, AASHEIM TC, JIE T, et al. Prolonged diabetes reversal after intraportal xenotransplantation of wild-type porcine islets in immunosuppressed nonhuman primates. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 301-303.
- 31. KAWAI T, ANDREWS D, COLVIN RB, SACHS DH, COSIMI AB. Thromboembolic complications after treatment with monoclonal antibody against CD40 ligand. Nat Med. 2000: 6: 114.

- 32. AUERSVALD LA, ROTHSTEIN DM, OLIVEIRA SC, KHUONG CQ, ONODERA H, LAZAROVITS AI, et al. Indefinite islet allograft survival in mice after a short course of treatment with anti-CD45 monoclonal antibodies. Transplantation. 1997: 63: 1355-1358.
- 33. HERMISTON ML, XU Z, WEISS A. CD45: a critical regulator of signaling thresholds in immune cells. Annu Rev Immunol. 2003: 21: 107-137.
- 34. ROTHSTEIN DM, LIVAK MF, KISHIMOTO K, ARIYAN C, QIAN HY, FECTEAU S, et al. Targeting signal 1 through CD45RB synergizes with CD40 ligand blockade and promotes long term engraftment and tolerance in stringent transplant models. J Immunol. 2001: 166: 322-329.
- 35. MOLANO RD, BERNEY T, PILEGGI A, RICORDI C, BURKLY L, ROTHSTEIN D, et al. Prolonged survival of allogeneic islet grafts in NOD mice treated with a combination of anti-CD45RB and anti-CD154 antibodies. Transplant Proc. 2001: 33: 248-249.
- 36. BASADONNA GP, AUERSVALD L, KHUONG CQ, ZHENG XX, KASHIO N, ZEKZER D, et al. Antibody-mediated targeting of CD45 isoforms: a novel immunotherapeutic strategy. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1998: 95: 3821-3826.
- 37. FECTEAU S, BASADONNA GP, FREITAS A, ARIYAN C, SAYEGH MH, ROTHSTEIN DM. CTLA-4 up-regulation plays a role in tolerance mediated by CD45. Nat Immunol. 2001: 2: 58-63.
- HOGG N, SMITH A, MCDOWALL A, GILES K, STANLEY P, LASCHINGER M, et al. How T cells use LFA-1 to attach and migrate. Immunol Lett. 2004: 92: 51-54.
- GOTOH M, FUKUZAKI T, MONDEN M, DONO K, KANAI T, YAGITA H, et al. A potential immunosuppressive effect of anti-lymphocyte function-associated antigen-1 monoclonal antibody on islet transplantation. Transplantation. 1994: 57: 123-126.
- 40. YANG H, ISSEKUTZ TB, WRIGHT JR, JR. Prolongation of rat islet allograft survival by treatment with monoclonal antibodies against VLA-4 and LFA-1. Transplantation. 1995: 60: 71-76.
- 41. NISHIHARA M, GOTOH M, OHZATO H, OHTA Y, LUO Z, DONO K, et al. Awareness of donor alloantigens in antiadhesion therapy induces antigen-specific unresponsiveness to islet allografts. Transplantation. 1997: 64: 965-970.
- 42. ARAI K, SUNAMURA M, WADA Y, TAKAHASHI M, KOBARI M, KATO K, et al. Preventing effect of anti-ICAM-1 and anti-LFA-1 monoclonal antibodies on murine islet allograft rejection. Int J Pancreatol. 1999: 26: 23-31.
- 43. AREFANIAN H, TREDGET EB, RAJOTTE RV, KORBUTT GS, GILL RG, RAYAT GR. Combination of anti-CD4 with anti-LFA-1 and anti-CD154 monoclonal antibodies promotes long-term survival and function of neonatal porcine islet xenografts in spontaneously diabetic NOD mice. Cell Transplant. 2007: 16: 787-798.

- 44. LYNDE C. Efalizumab: integrating a new biologic agent into the long-term management of moderate to severe plaque psoriasis. J Cutan Med Surg. 2006: 9 Suppl 1: 1-3.
- 45. LEBWOHL M, TYRING SK, HAMILTON TK, TOTH D, GLAZER S, TAWFIK NH, et al. A novel targeted T-cell modulator, efalizumab, for plaque psoriasis. N Engl J Med. 2003: 349: 2004-2013.
- 46. SAFLEY SA, KAPP LM, TUCKER-BURDEN C, HERING B, KAPP JA, WEBER CJ. Inhibition of cellular immune responses to encapsulated porcine islet xenografts by simultaneous blockade of two different costimulatory pathways. Transplantation. 2005: 79: 409-418.
- 47. KORBUTT GS, ELLIOTT JF, AO Z, SMITH DK, WARNOCK GL, RAJOTTE RV. Large scale isolation, growth, and function of porcine neonatal islet cells. J Clin Invest. 1996: 97: 2119-2129.
- 48. MCADAM AJ, GREENWALD RJ, LEVIN MA, CHERNOVA T, MALENKOVICH N, LING V, et al. ICOS is critical for CD40-mediated antibody class switching. Nature. 2001: 409: 102-105.
- 49. SCHWARTZ RH. Immunology. It takes more than two to tango. Nature. 2001: 409: 31-32.

CHAPTER FIVE

GENERAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

5.1 GENERAL DISCUSSION

The outcome of patients with diabetes mellitus (DM) was drastically changed with the discovery of insulin in 1922 (1) - patients who once had a fatal outlook can now live active and productive lives. Insulin treatment, however, is not a cure for diabetes. Despite advances in insulin formulation and delivery, type 1 DM patients remain at risk for secondary vascular complications (2, 3). While insulin currently is the gold-standard for treatment of type 1 DM patients, alternative treatment options to regulate blood glucose (BG) levels in a more physiologic manner are being developed including islet transplantation (4), pancreas transplantation (5, 6), stem cell therapy (7, 8), β cell regeneration (9-11), bioartificial pancreases (12) and gene therapy (13).

Even prior to the complete understanding of the function of the human pancreas, variations of islet transplantation have been attempted (14, 15). Successful islet transplantation in humans, however, did not occur until 1989 when the research team at the University of Alberta demonstrated sustained C-peptide secretion following intraportal islet transplantation performed concurrently with an orthotopic kidney transplantation (16). A major breakthrough in the success of clinical islet transplantation involved the development of the Edmonton protocol. Eliminating glucocorticoids from the immunosuppressive regimen and transplanting islets from two donor pancreases resulted in a drastic improvement in insulin-free rates at one year (4). Current evidence demonstrates that islet transplantation does indeed provide an advantage over current insulin therapies in controlling BG levels as demonstrated by hemoglobin A1C levels (17). Despite these successes, islet transplantation is not a viable treatment option for the majority of type 1 DM patients due to the shortage of human donor pancreastic tissue and

the need for continuous immunosuppressive drugs to prevent islet graft rejection. The development of safe and effective porcine islet xenotransplantation protocols could result in islet transplantation becoming a widely available treatment option for type 1 DM patients. While porcine islet transplantation has now been demonstrated to effectively reverse diabetes in pre-clinical non-human primate models (18, 19), the need for continuous immunosuppression remains a significant barrier in the application of this treatment.

A better understanding of the immune processes that are involved in neonatal porcine islet (NPI) xenotransplantation rejection will help to facilitate the identification of new targets for novel anti-rejection therapy and enable more specific targeting of the immune cells and molecules involved. In Chapter 2, we examined early events of NPI xenograft rejection in the absence of auto-immunity in an immune-competent B6 mouse transplant model. Our results demonstrated that early events in NPI xenograft rejection are characterized by initial infiltration of the graft site by innate immune cells such as macrophage and neutrophils. Targeting these cells which appear early in the rejection process may provide an opportunity to abort the rejection process prior to T cell activation. One particular strategy to prevent the infiltration of immune cells into the graft site may be to target the signals which draw them to the islet xenograft. In the early phases of NPI xenograft rejection we identified MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β , MCP-1 and RANTES as chemokines present at the transplantation site. However, using reverse-transcriptase PCR techniques, only MIP-1 β was upregulated during NPI xenograft rejection.

In chapter 3 we examined the differential role of natural killer (NK) cells in concordant rat and discordant NPI xenograft models of islet xenotransplantation. We

demonstrated that NK cells play a role in the rejection of concordant rat islet xenografts in a non-autoimmune mouse model of diabetes. However, in a discordant NPI xenograft model, NK cells do not appear to play a role in rejection. Translation of experimental data in small animal models is difficult to anticipate. Transplantation of NPI into nonhuman primates and humans is thought to represent a concordant model of islet xenotransplantation. Therefore, these results suggest that NK cells may yet play a role in NPI rejection when applied in concordant models of xenotransplantation.

For islet transplantation to ultimately be regarded as a viable cure for diabetic patients, diabetic patients must be transplanted prior to the onset of secondary complications. In the case of type 1 DM, this may potentially involve the transplantation of juvenile patients. In order to prevent the need for long-term immunosuppression of these young patients, short-duration, tolerizing anti-rejection therapies would be the ideal treatment to prevent rejection of transplanted porcine islet xenografts. In chapter 4, B7:CD28, ICOS:ICOS-L, LFA-1:ICAM-1 and HB220 pathways are identified as potential targets in T cell activation which if blocked may prevent cell mediated rejection of porcine islet xenografts. In order to prevent NPI xenograft rejection, however, it appears that multiple co-stimulatory or adhesion pathways need to be targeted.

NPI xenograft rejection is a complex process that involves many aspects of the recipient immune system. In order for NPI xenotransplantation to become a viable treatment alternative for diabetic patients, anti-rejection therapies which carry minimal toxic risks and can be administered on a short-term basis must be available. Administering transient therapies to prevent critical steps in the process of immune reaction to NPI xenografts is one way to achieve this. However, this approach will

139

require further dissection of the immune mechanisms and the kinetics of NPI xenograft rejection.

5.2 CONCLUSIONS

Islet transplantation holds great promise as a potential cure for diabetic patients. In its short history, rapid advances have been made in the field of islet transplantation. Porcine islets are a readily available source of donor tissue which can meet the demands of islet transplantation. However, in this era of increased biomedical regulation, careful control of porcine donor source tissue will be essential. Given the ever increasing costs of conducting both bench and bedside research the world porcine islet research community will have to settle current controversies such as the ideal porcine islet donor age, how to best incorporate emerging donor genetic modification technologies and how to appropriately monitor for post-transplant xenozoonotic viral transmission in order for the field to continue to advance at a steady pace.

Using currently available anti-rejection therapies, transplantation of any organ is currently limited to patients suffering from the end-stages of their disease. The field of islet transplantation is helping to push the ceiling and redefine the criteria for transplant recipients. The original vision of Dr. Paul Lacy was to "transplant islets without immunosuppression early in the course of diabetes" (20). In order to convince a young, healthy type 1 DM patient to accept islet transplantation as a form of therapy for his/her chronic illness, we must have available anti-rejection therapies which compared to their daily insulin therapies are easy to administer. Secondly, these therapies must demonstrate minimal side-effects and be safe in both the short-term and in the long-term as diabetic patients will be weighing these risks against complications from their diabetes which they will not encounter for likely another 30 or more years. Since Lacy's first description of a successful islet transplant in rats over 35 years ago, extraordinary advances have been made in procuring islets for transplantation and with advances in porcine islet xenotransplantation the shortage of islets for transplantation may soon be addressed. I believe the next breakthrough in islet transplantation will be the unravelling of our complex immune system. Using T cell costimulatory blockade we have seen glimpses of what is possible with regards to anti-rejection therapy. However, still too much is unknown about the response of the immune system to islet xenografts and a better understanding of this fascinating and complex system will be required in order to generate safe and effective treatments for diabetic patients of the future.

5.3 **REFERENCES**

- 1. BLISS M. Banting A Biography. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1992.
- 2. POWERS A. Diabetes Mellitus. In: Kasper D, AS Fauci, DL Longo, E Braunwald, SL Hauser and JL Jameson, ed. Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine - 16th Ed. USA: McGraw-Hill Companies, 2005.
- 3. REICHARD P, NILSSON BY, ROSENQVIST U. The effect of long-term intensified insulin treatment on the development of microvascular complications of diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med. 1993: 329: 304-309.
- 4. SHAPIRO AM, LAKEY JR, RYAN EA, KORBUTT GS, TOTH E, WARNOCK GL, et al. Islet transplantation in seven patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus using a glucocorticoid-free immunosuppressive regimen. N Engl J Med. 2000: 343: 230-238.
- 5. ROBERTSON RP, SUTHERLAND DE, LANZ KJ. Normoglycemia and preserved insulin secretory reserve in diabetic patients 10-18 years after pancreas transplantation. Diabetes. 1999: 48: 1737-1740.
- 6. VENSTROM JM, MCBRIDE MA, ROTHER KI, HIRSHBERG B, ORCHARD TJ, HARLAN DM. Survival after pancreas transplantation in patients with diabetes and preserved kidney function. JAMA. 2003: 290: 2817-2823.

- 7. ZULEWSKI H, ABRAHAM EJ, GERLACH MJ, DANIEL PB, MORITZ W, MULLER B, et al. Multipotential nestin-positive stem cells isolated from adult pancreatic islets differentiate ex vivo into pancreatic endocrine, exocrine, and hepatic phenotypes. Diabetes. 2001: 50: 521-533.
- 8. KROON E, MARTINSON LA, KADOYA K, BANG AG, KELLY OG, ELIAZER S, et al. Pancreatic endoderm derived from human embryonic stem cells generates glucose-responsive insulin-secreting cells in vivo. Nat Biotechnol. 2008: 26: 443-452.
- 9. STOCUM DL. Development. A tail of transdifferentiation. Science. 2002: 298: 1901-1903.
- 10. LIPSETT M, FINEGOOD DT. beta-cell neogenesis during prolonged hyperglycemia in rats. Diabetes. 2002: 51: 1834-1841.
- 11. BERNARD-KARGAR C, KTORZA A. Endocrine pancreas plasticity under physiological and pathological conditions. Diabetes. 2001: 50 Suppl 1: S30-35.
- 12. JAREMKO J, RORSTAD O. Advances toward the implantable artificial pancreas for treatment of diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1998: 21: 444-450.
- 13. YOON JW, JUN HS. Recent advances in insulin gene therapy for type 1 diabetes. Trends Mol Med. 2002: 8: 62-68.
- 14. MINKOWSKI O. Weitere Mitteilungen ü ber den Diabetes mellitus nach Extirpation des Pankreas. Berl Klin Wochenschr. 1892: 29: 90-93.
- 15. WILLIAMS P. Notes on diabetes treated with extract and by grafts of sheep's pancreas. Br Med J. 1894: 2: 1303-1304.
- 16. WARNOCK GL, KNETEMAN NM, RYAN EA, EVANS MG, SEELIS RE, HALLORAN PF, et al. Continued function of pancreatic islets after transplantation in type I diabetes. Lancet. 1989: 2: 570-572.
- 17. RYAN EA, PATY BW, SENIOR PA, BIGAM D, ALFADHLI E, KNETEMAN NM, et al. Five-year follow-up after clinical islet transplantation. Diabetes. 2005: 54: 2060-2069.
- 18. CARDONA K, KORBUTT GS, MILAS Z, LYON J, CANO J, JIANG W, et al. Long-term survival of neonatal porcine islets in nonhuman primates by targeting costimulation pathways. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 304-306.
- 19. HERING BJ, WIJKSTROM M, GRAHAM ML, HARDSTEDT M, AASHEIM TC, JIE T, et al. Prolonged diabetes reversal after intraportal xenotransplantation of wild-type porcine islets in immunosuppressed nonhuman primates. Nat Med. 2006: 12: 301-303.
- 20. LACY PE. Status of islet cell transplantation. Diabetes Reviews. 1993: 1: 76-90.